INFORMATION MEMORANDUM



REPUBLIC OF ICELAND

U.S.\$5,000,000,000 Euro Medium Term Note Programme

The Republic of Iceland (the "Issuer") has established a U.S.\$5,000,000,000 Euro Medium Term Note Programme (the "Programme"). This Information Memorandum supersedes any information memorandum and any supplement with respect to the Programme issued prior to the date hereof. Any Notes (as defined below) issued under the Programme on or after the date of this Information Memorandum are issued subject to the provisions described herein. This does not affect Notes issued prior to the date of this Information Memorandum.

This Information Memorandum comprises neither a base prospectus for the purposes of Article 5.4 of Directive 2003/71/EC as amended or superseded (the "**Prospectus Directive**"), a prospectus for the purposes of any legislation in any European Economic Area jurisdiction implementing the Prospectus Directive (including but not limited to Part VI of the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000 (as amended) (the "**FSMA**")), nor listing particulars given in compliance with the listing rules made under Part VI of the FSMA by the Financial Conduct Authority in its capacity as competent authority (the "**UK Listing Authority**").

Under the Programme, the Issuer may from time to time issue notes (the "Notes") denominated in any currency agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer (as defined below). Notes may be issued in bearer or registered form (respectively, "Bearer Notes" and "Registered Notes"). The maximum aggregate nominal amount of all Notes from time to time outstanding under the Programme will not exceed U.S.\$5,000,000,000 (or its equivalent in other currencies calculated as described in the Dealer Agreement described herein), subject to increase as described herein.

The Notes may be issued on a continuing basis to one or more of the Dealers specified under "Summary of the Programme" and any additional Dealer appointed under the Programme from time to time by the Issuer (each a "Dealer" and together the "Dealers"), which appointment may be for a specific issue or on an ongoing basis. References in this Information Memorandum to the "relevant Dealer" shall, in the case of an issue of Notes being (or intended to be) subscribed by more than one Dealer, be to all Dealers agreeing to purchase such Notes.

Application may be made to the UK Listing Authority in its capacity as a competent authority for the Notes issued under the Programme to be admitted to the official List of the UK Listing Authority (the "Official List") and to the London Stock Exchange plc (the "London Stock Exchange") for such Notes to be admitted to trading on the London Stock Exchange's regulated market (the "Market"). References to Notes being listed (and all related references) shall mean that such Notes have been admitted to trading on the Market is a regulated market for the purposes of the Markets in Financial Instruments Directive 2014/65/EU (as amended, "MiFID II").

The Programme provides that Notes may be listed on such other or further stock exchange(s) as may be agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer. The Issuer may also issue unlisted Notes.

The Notes have not been and will not be registered under the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended, (the "Securities Act") and may not be offered or sold in the United States or to, or for the benefit of, U.S. persons as defined in Regulation S under the Securities Act unless the Notes are registered under the Securities Act or an exemption from the registration requirements of the Securities Act is available. See "Form of the Notes" for a description of the manner in which Notes will be issued. The Notes are subject to certain restrictions on transfer, see "Subscription and Sale and Transfer and Selling Restrictions".

The Issuer may agree with any Dealer that Notes may be issued in a form not contemplated by the Terms and Conditions of the Notes herein, in which event a supplementary information memorandum, if appropriate, will be made available which will describe the effect of the agreement reached in relation to such Notes.

The Programme has been rated A and A-1 by S&P Global Ratings Europe Limited ("Standard & Poor's"), A3 and P-2 by Moody's Investors Service Ltd. ("Moody's") and A by Fitch Ratings Ltd. ("Fitch"). Notes issued under the Programme may be rated or unrated by any one or more of the rating agencies referred to above. Where a Tranche of Notes is rated, such rating will be disclosed in the Pricing Supplement and will not necessarily be the same as the rating assigned to the Programme by the relevant rating agency. A security rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold securities and may be subject to suspension, reduction or withdrawal at any time by the assigning rating agency.

Arranger

Citigroup

Barclays

Dealers Citigroup

UBS Investment Bank

The date of this Information Memorandum is 7 June 2019

IMPORTANT INFORMATION

The Issuer, having made all reasonable enquiries, confirms that this Information Memorandum contains or incorporates all information which is material in the context of the issuance and offering of Notes, that the information contained or incorporated in this Information Memorandum is true and accurate in all material respects and is not misleading, that the opinions and intentions expressed in this Information Memorandum are honestly held and that there are no other facts the omission of which would make this Information Memorandum or any of such information or the expression of any such opinions or intentions misleading. The Issuer accepts responsibility for the information contained in this Information Memorandum accordingly.

The Dealers have not independently verified the information contained herein. Accordingly, no representation, warranty or undertaking, express or implied, is made and no responsibility or liability is accepted by the Dealers as to the accuracy or completeness of the information contained or incorporated in this Information Memorandum or any other information provided by the Issuer in connection with the Programme. No Dealer accepts any liability in relation to the information contained or incorporated by reference in this Information Memorandum or any other information provided by the Issuer in connection with the Programme.

No person is or has been authorised by the Issuer to give any information or to make any representation not contained in or not consistent with this Information Memorandum or any other information supplied in connection with the Programme or the Notes and, if given or made, such information or representation must not be relied upon as having been authorised by the Issuer or any of the Dealers.

Neither this Information Memorandum nor any other information supplied in connection with the Programme or any Notes (i) is intended to provide the basis of any credit or other evaluation or (ii) should be considered as a recommendation by the Issuer or any of the Dealers that any recipient of this Information Memorandum or any other information supplied in connection with the Programme or any Notes should purchase any Notes. Each investor contemplating purchasing any Notes should make its own independent investigation of the financial condition and affairs, and its own appraisal of the creditworthiness, of the Issuer. Neither this Information Memorandum nor any other information supplied in connection with the Programme or the issue of any Notes constitutes an offer or invitation by or on behalf of the Issuer or any of the Dealers to any person to subscribe for or to purchase any Notes.

None of the Dealers or the Issuer makes any representation to any investor in the Notes regarding the legality of its investment under any applicable laws. Any investor in the Notes should be able to bear the economic risk of an investment in the Notes for an indefinite period of time.

Neither the delivery of this Information Memorandum nor the offering, sale or delivery of any Notes shall in any circumstances imply that the information contained herein concerning the Issuer is correct at any time subsequent to the date hereof or that any other information supplied in connection with the Programme is correct as of any time subsequent to the date indicated in the document containing the same. The Dealers expressly do not undertake to review the financial condition or affairs of the Issuer during the life of the Programme or to advise any investor in the Notes of any information coming to their attention.

This Information Memorandum does not constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy any Notes in any jurisdiction to any person to whom it is unlawful to make the offer or solicitation in such jurisdiction. The distribution of this Information Memorandum and the offer or sale of Notes may be restricted by law in certain jurisdictions. The Issuer and the Dealers do not represent that this Information Memorandum may be lawfully distributed, or that any Notes may be lawfully offered, in compliance with any applicable registration or other requirements in any such jurisdiction, or pursuant to an exemption available thereunder, or assume any responsibility for facilitating any such distribution or offering. In particular, no action has been taken by the Issuer or the Dealers which is intended to permit a public offering of any Notes or distribution of this document in any jurisdiction where action for that purpose is required. Accordingly, no Notes may be offered or sold, directly or indirectly, and neither this Information Memorandum nor any advertisement or other offering material may be distributed or published in any jurisdiction. Persons into whose possession this Information Memorandum or any Notes may come must inform themselves about, and observe, any such restrictions on the distribution of this Information Memorandum and the offering and sale of Notes. In particular, there are restrictions on the distribution of

this Information Memorandum and the offer or sale of Notes in the United States, the United Kingdom and Japan, see "Subscription and Sale and Transfer and Selling Restrictions".

In making an investment decision, investors must rely on their own examination of the Issuer and the terms of the Notes being offered, including the merits and risks involved. The Notes have not been approved or disapproved by the United States Securities and Exchange Commission or any other securities commission or other regulatory authority in the United States, nor have the foregoing authorities approved this Information Memorandum or confirmed the accuracy or determined the adequacy of the information contained in this Information Memorandum. Any representation to the contrary is unlawful.

None of the Dealers or the Issuer makes any representation to any investor in the Notes regarding the legality of its investment under any applicable laws. Any investor in the Notes should be able to bear the economic risk of an investment in the Notes for an indefinite period of time.

U.S. INFORMATION

This Information Memorandum is being submitted on a confidential basis in the United States to a limited number of QIBs (as defined under "Form of the Notes") for informational use solely in connection with the consideration of the purchase of the Notes being offered hereby. Its use for any other purpose in the United States is not authorised. It may not be copied or reproduced in whole or in part nor may it be distributed or any of its contents disclosed to anyone other than the prospective investors to whom it is originally submitted.

The Notes in bearer form are subject to U.S. tax law requirements and may not be offered, sold or delivered within the United States or its possessions or to United States persons, except in certain transactions permitted by U.S. tax regulations. Terms used in this paragraph have the meanings given to them by the U.S. Internal Revenue Code and regulations promulgated thereunder.

Registered Notes may be offered or sold within the United States only to QIBs in transactions exempt from registration under the Securities Act. Each purchaser of Registered Notes in the United States is hereby notified that the offer and sale of any Registered Notes to it may be made in reliance upon the exemption from the registration requirements of the Securities Act provided by Rule 144A under the Securities Act ("Rule 144A").

Each purchaser or holder of Notes represented by a Rule 144A Global Note or any Notes issued in registered form in exchange or substitution therefor (together "Legended Notes") will be deemed, by its acceptance or purchase of any such Legended Notes, to have made certain representations and agreements intended to restrict the resale or other transfer of such Notes as set out in "*Subscription and Sale and Transfer and Selling Restrictions*". Unless otherwise stated, terms used in this paragraph have the meanings given to them in "Form of the Notes".

The Notes have not been approved or disapproved by the United States Securities and Exchange Commission or any other securities commission or other regulatory authority in the United States, nor have the foregoing authorities approved this Information Memorandum or confirmed the accuracy or determined the adequacy of the information contained in this Information memorandum. Any representation to the contrary is unlawful.

MIFID II PRODUCT GOVERNANCE / TARGET MARKET

The Pricing Supplement in respect of any Notes will include a legend entitled "MiFID II Product Governance" which will outline the target market assessment in respect of the Notes and which channels for distribution of the Notes are appropriate. Any person subsequently offering, selling or recommending the Notes (a "**distributor**") should take into consideration the target market assessment; however, a distributor subject to MiFID II is responsible for undertaking its own target market assessment in respect of the Notes (by either adopting or refining the target market assessment) and determining appropriate distribution channels.

A determination will be made in relation to each issue about whether, for the purpose of the MiFID Product Governance rules under EU Delegated Directive 2017/593 (the "**MiFID Product Governance Rules**"), any Dealer subscribing for any Notes is a manufacturer in respect of such Notes, but otherwise neither the Arranger nor the Dealers nor any of their respective affiliates will be a manufacturer for the purpose of the MIFID Product Governance Rules.

PRODUCT CLASSIFICATION PURSUANT TO SECTION 309B OF THE SECURITIES AND FUTURES ACT (CHAPTER 289 OF SINGAPORE)

The Pricing Supplement in respect of any Notes may include a legend entitled "**Singapore Securities and Futures Act Product Classification**" which will state the product classification of the Notes pursuant to section 309B(1) of the Securities and Futures Act (Chapter 289 of Singapore) (the "**SFA**"). The Issuer will make a determination in relation to each issue about the classification of the Notes being offered for the purposes of section 309B(1)(a). Any such legend included on the relevant Pricing Supplement will constitute notice to "relevant persons" for the purposes of section 309B(1)(c) of the SFA.

PRESENTATION OF FINANCIAL INFORMATION

All references in this document to "U.S. dollars", "U.S.\$" and "\$" refer to United States dollars and to "ISK", "króna" or "krónur" refer to the lawful currency of the Republic of Iceland. In addition, references to "euro" and " \in " refer to the currency introduced at the start of the third stage of European economic and monetary union pursuant to the Treaty on the functioning of the European Union, as amended.

CAUTIONARY STATEMENT REGARDING FORWARD LOOKING STATEMENTS

Some statements in this Information Memorandum may be deemed to be forward looking statements. Forward looking statements include statements concerning the plans, objectives, goals, strategies, future operations and performance and the assumptions underlying these forward looking statements. When used in this Information Memorandum, the words "anticipates", "estimates", "expects", "believes", "intends", "plans", "aims", "seeks", "may", "will", "should" and any similar expressions generally identify forward looking statements. These forward looking statements are contained in the sections entitled "*Risk Factors*" and "*The Republic of Iceland*" and other sections of this Information Memorandum. These statements are based on current plans, estimates and projections and, therefore, undue reliance should not be placed on them. Although the Issuer believes that the expectations, estimates and projections reflected in its forward looking statements are reasonable as of the date of this Information Memorandum, if one or more of the risks or uncertainties materialise, which the Issuer has otherwise identified in this Information Memorandum, or if any of the Issuer's underlying assumptions prove to be incomplete or inaccurate, the Issuer's actual results may vary from those expected, estimated or predicted.

Any forward looking statements contained in this Information Memorandum speak only as at the date of this Information Memorandum. Without prejudice to any requirements under applicable laws and regulations, the Issuer expressly disclaims any obligation or undertaking to disseminate after the date of this Information Memorandum any updates or revisions to any forward looking statements contained in it to reflect any change in expectations or any change in events, conditions or circumstances on which any such forward looking statement is based.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

IMPORTANT INFORMATION	2
SUMMARY OF THE PROGRAMME	3
RISK FACTORS	7
FORM OF THE NOTES	13
FORM OF PRICING SUPPLEMENT	17
TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE NOTES	
USE OF PROCEEDS	59
OVERVIEW OF THE REPUBLIC OF ICELAND	60
THE ECONOMY	63
FOREIGN TRADE AND INTERNATIONAL BALANCE OF PAYMENTS	70
MONETARY DEVELOPMENTS AND INTERNATIONAL RESERVES	77
PUBLIC DEBT	
PUBLIC FINANCE	
BOOK-ENTRY CLEARANCE SYSTEMS	
TAXATION	
SUBSCRIPTION AND SALE AND TRANSFER AND SELLING RESTRICTIONS	
GENERAL INFORMATION	106

STABILISATION

In connection with the issue of any Tranche of Notes, the Dealer or Dealers (if any) named as the Stabilising Manager(s) (or persons acting on behalf of any Stabilisation Manager(s)) in the applicable Pricing Supplement(s) may over-allot Notes or effect transactions with a view to supporting the market price of the Notes at a level higher than that which might otherwise prevail. However stabilisation may not necessarily occur. Any stabilisation action may begin on or after the date on which adequate public disclosure of the terms of the offer of the relevant Tranche of Notes is made and, if begun, may cease at any time, but it must end no later than the earlier of 30 days after the issue date of the relevant Tranche of Notes and 60 days after the date of the allotment of the relevant Tranche of Notes. Any stabilisation action or over-allotment must be conducted by the relevant Stabilisation Manager(s) (or persons acting on behalf of any Stabilisation Manager(s)) in accordance with all applicable laws and rules.

SUMMARY OF THE PROGRAMME

The following summary does not purport to be complete and is taken from, and is qualified in its entirety by, the remainder of this Information Memorandum and, in relation to the terms and conditions of any particular Tranche of Notes, the applicable Pricing Supplement. Words and expressions defined in "Form of the Notes" and "Terms and Conditions of the Notes" below shall have the same meanings in this summary.

Issuer:	The Republic of Iceland
Description:	Euro Medium Term Note Programme
Arranger:	Citigroup Global Markets Limited
Dealers:	Barclays Bank Ireland PLC Barclays Bank PLC Citigroup Global Markets Limited UBS Europe SE and any other Dealers appointed in accordance with the Dealer Agreement.
Principal Paying Agent:	Citibank, N.A., London Branch
Registrar:	Citigroup Global Markets Europe AG
Certain Restrictions:	Each issue of Notes denominated in a currency in respect of which particular laws, guidelines, regulations, restrictions or reporting requirements apply will only be issued in circumstances which comply with such laws, guidelines, regulations, restrictions or reporting requirements from time to time (see " <i>Subscription and Sale and Transfer and Selling Restrictions</i> ") including the following restrictions applicable at the date of this Information Memorandum.
	Notes having a maturity of less than one year
	Notes having a maturity of less than one year will, if the proceeds of the issue are accepted in the United Kingdom, constitute deposits for the purposes of the prohibition on accepting deposits contained in section 19 of the FSMA unless they are issued to a limited class of professional investors and have a denomination of at least £100,000 or its equivalent, see " <i>Subscription and Sale and Transfer and Selling Restrictions</i> ".
Programme Size:	Up to U.S.\$5,000,000,000 (or its equivalent in other currencies calculated as described in the Dealer Agreement) outstanding at any time. The Issuer may increase the amount of the Programme in accordance with the terms of the Dealer Agreement.
Distribution:	Notes may be distributed by way of private or public placement and in each case on a syndicated or non-syndicated basis.
Currencies:	Subject to any applicable legal or regulatory restrictions, any currency agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer.
Maturities:	Such maturities as may be agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer, subject to such minimum or maximum maturities as may be allowed or required from time to time by the relevant central bank (or equivalent body) or any laws or regulations applicable to the Issuer or the relevant Specified Currency.
Issue Price:	Notes may be issued on a fully-paid or a partly-paid basis and at an issue price which is at par or at a discount to, or premium over, par.
Form of Notes:	The Notes will be issued in bearer or registered form as set out in the applicable Pricing Supplement. Registered Notes will not be exchangeable for Bearer Notes and <i>vice versa</i> .

Fixed Rate Notes:	Fixed interest will be payable on such date or dates as may be agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer and on redemption, and will be calculated on the basis of such Day Count Fraction as may be agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer.			
Floating Rate Notes:	Floating Rate Notes will bear interest at a rate determined:			
	(i)	on the same basis as the floating rate under a notional interest rate swap transaction in the relevant Specified Currency governed by an agreement incorporating the 2006 ISDA Definitions (as published by the International Swaps and Derivatives Association, Inc., (the " ISDA Definitions ") and as amended and updated as at the Issue Date of the first Tranche of the Notes of the relevant Series); or		
	(ii)	on the basis of a reference rate appearing on the agreed screen page of a commercial quotation service; or		
	(iii)	on such other basis as may be agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer.		
		argin (if any) relating to such floating rate will be agreed in the Issuer and the relevant Dealer for each Series of Floating otes.		
Index Linked Notes:	Payments of principal in respect of Index Linked Redemption Notes or of interest in respect of Index Linked Interest Notes will be calculated by reference to such index and/or formula or to changes in the prices of securities or commodities or to such other factors as the Issuer and the relevant Dealer may agree.			
Other provisions in relation to Floating Rate	Floating Rate Notes and Index Linked Interest Notes may also have a maximum interest rate, a minimum interest rate or both.			
Notes and Index Linked Interest Notes:	respect and the Dates, a	on Floating Rate Notes and Index Linked Interest Notes in of each Interest Period, as agreed prior to issue by the Issuer relevant Dealer, will be payable on such Interest Payment and will be calculated on the basis of such Day Count Fraction, be agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer.		
Dual Currency Notes:	Payments (whether in respect of principal or interest and whether at maturity or otherwise) in respect of Dual Currency Notes will be made in such currencies, and based on such rates of exchange, as the Issuer and the relevant Dealer may agree.			
Zero Coupon Notes:		oupon Notes will be offered and sold at a discount to their l amount and will not bear interest.		
Redemption:	relevant than in Default Issuer a the Issu stated n	plicable Pricing Supplement will indicate either that the t Notes cannot be redeemed prior to their stated maturity (other specified instalments, if applicable, or following an Event of) or that such Notes will be redeemable at the option of the nd/or the Noteholders upon giving notice to the Noteholders or er, as the case may be, on a date or dates specified prior to such naturity and at a price or prices and on such other terms as may ed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer.		
	redeem	plicable Pricing Supplement may provide that Notes may be able in two or more instalments of such amounts and on such are indicated in the applicable Pricing Supplement.		
	restricti	having a maturity of less than one year may be subject to ons on their denomination and distribution, see " <i>Certain</i> <i>ions</i> – <i>Notes having a maturity of less than one year</i> " above.		
Denomination of Notes:		vill be issued in such denominations as may be agreed between er and the relevant Dealer save that the minimum denomination		

	of each Note will be such as may be allowed or required from time to time by the relevant central bank (or equivalent body) or any laws or regulations applicable to the relevant Specified Currency, see " <i>Certain Restrictions – Notes having a maturity of less than one year</i> " above.
	Unless otherwise stated in the applicable Pricing Supplement, the minimum denomination of each Legended Note will be U.S.\$200,000 or its approximate equivalent in other Specified Currencies.
Taxation:	All payments of principal and interest in respect of the Notes will be made without deduction for or on account of withholding taxes imposed by any Tax Jurisdiction, subject as provided in Condition 7. In the event that any such deduction is made, the Issuer will, save in certain limited circumstances provided in Condition 7, be required to pay additional amounts to cover the amounts so deducted.
Negative Pledge:	None.
Cross Default:	None.
Status of the Notes:	The Notes will constitute direct, unconditional, unsubordinated and unsecured obligations of the Issuer and will rank pari passu, without preference among themselves, with all other unsecured External Indebtedness of the Issuer, from time to time outstanding, provided however that consistent with similar provisions in the Issuer's other indebtedness, the Issuer shall have no obligation to effect equal or rateable payment(s) at any time with respect to any such other External Indebtedness and, in particular, shall have no obligation to pay other External Indebtedness at the same time or as a condition of paying sums due on the Notes and vice versa.
Rating:	The Programme's foreign currency rating is A in respect of Notes with a maturity of more than one year and A-1 in respect of Notes with a maturity of one year or less by Standard & Poor's, and A3 in respect of Notes with a maturity of more than one year and P-2 in respect of Notes with a maturity of one year or less by Moody's, and A in respect of Notes with a maturity of more than one year by Fitch.
	Notes issued under the Programme may be rated or unrated. Where an issue of Notes is rated, its rating will not necessarily be the same as the rating applicable to the Programme. A rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold securities and may be subject to suspension, change or withdrawal at any time by the assigning rating agency.
Listing:	Application may be made to the UK Listing Authority for Notes issued under the Programme to be admitted to the Official List and to the London Stock Exchange for such Notes to be admitted to trading on the Market.
	The Notes may also be listed or admitted to trading, as the case may be, on such other or further stock exchange(s) as may be agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer in relation to each Series.
	Unlisted Notes may also be issued.
	The applicable Pricing Supplement will state whether or not the relevant Notes are to be listed and/or admitted to trading and, if so, on which stock exchange(s).
Governing Law:	The Notes will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, English law.
Selling Restrictions:	There are restrictions on the offer, sale and transfer of the Notes in the United States, the United Kingdom and Japan and such other restrictions as may be required in connection with the offer, sale and

			transfer of a particular Tranche of Notes, see "Subscription and Sale and Transfer and Selling Restrictions".
United	States	Selling	Regulation S, Category 2. Rule 144A and TEFRA C or D/TEFRA not
Restrict	ions:	•	applicable, as specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement.

RISK FACTORS

In purchasing Notes, investors assume the risk that the Issuer may become insolvent or otherwise be unable to make all payments due in respect of the Notes. There is a wide range of factors which individually or together could result in the Issuer becoming unable to make all payments due. It is not possible to identify all such factors or to determine which factors are most likely to occur, as the Issuer may not be aware of all relevant factors and certain factors which it currently deem not to be material may become material as a result of the occurrence of events outside the Issuer's control. The Issuer has identified in this Information Memorandum a number of factors which could materially adversely affect its business and ability to make payments due. The following factors may affect the ability of the Issuer to fulfil its obligations under Notes issued under the Programme. Most of these factors are contingencies that may or may not occur, and the Issuer is not in a position to express a view on the likelihood that any such contingency will occur.

Factors that are material for the purpose of assessing the market risks associated with Notes issued under the Programme are also described below.

Prospective investors should note that the inability of the Issuer to pay interest, principal, or other amounts on or in connection with any Notes may occur for other reasons that may not be considered significant or material risks by the Issuer based on information currently available to it or that it may not currently be able to anticipate. Prospective investors should also read the detailed information set out elsewhere in this Information Memorandum and draw their own conclusions prior to making any investment decision.

FACTORS THAT MAY AFFECT THE ISSUER'S ABILITY TO FULFIL ITS OBLIGATIONS UNDER NOTES ISSUED UNDER THE PROGRAMME

Iceland's economy remains vulnerable to external shocks

Iceland's economy remains vulnerable to external shocks, including resource shocks (e.g. catch failure in the fisheries or negative shocks to energy production or tourism) affecting the country's exports, as well as shocks to demand in foreign markets for Iceland's exports, all of which could have an adverse effect on Iceland's economic growth and its ability to service its public debt.

Although Iceland's financial system has progressed on its recovery path since in the 2008 financial crisis, some vulnerabilities remain.

Almost 73% of Iceland's export revenues come from three sources: marine products (20% of "free on board value"¹ of export revenue in 2016), aluminium (15%), tourism (39%), and industrial goods 23%. Iceland has been subject to external terms of trade shocks, especially from the prices of marine products and aluminium. Shocks to the marine sector have considerably more impact on the Icelandic economy than shocks to the aluminium sector as the bulk of raw materials for aluminium production are imported and the aluminium firms are foreign owned. The increased share of tourism in export revenues in recent years has increased the risk of shocks to that sector in particular.

Historically the marine sector has been the main source of volatility for the Icelandic economy. These shocks have been much less significant during the last 20 years than in previous years, contributing to smaller variations in GDP in recent years as compared with previous periods. During the recent financial crisis, neither marine products nor aluminium suffered any significant reduction in demand. In fact, aluminium production increased significantly. The third main export industry in the country, tourism, grew significantly following the financial crisis because of the favourable effects of the depreciated Icelandic króna. The number of tourists visiting Iceland increased from approximately 485,000 in 2010 to approximately 2.3 million in 2018, or by 474%.

External shocks to Iceland's economy could cause economic or financial volatility and may threaten debt sustainability, negatively affect investor confidence in Iceland and have an adverse affect on Iceland's ability to service its public debts. Sizeable wage hikes, excessive capital flows, and a weakened commitment to fiscal consolidation could also lead to significant overheating of the domestic economy with heightened risks for the country's monetary, fiscal or external stability.

¹ "Free on board value" refers to the price for an item when it is on board the relevant means of transport necessary for export from the country of export.

The development of Iceland's economy is dependent on the implementation of fiscal, political and other reforms

Iceland is continuously in the process of implementing various reforms. The Issuer may not succeed in implementing such proposed or future fiscal, political and other reforms. Should there be any failure to implement such proposed or future reforms, this may adversely affect the potential development of Iceland's economy.

Iceland's credit ratings may change

There can be no guarantee that the Issuer will not experience credit rating downgrades. It should be noted that the Issuer's credit rating has been downgraded in the past and could be downgraded in the future.

Any downgrade in the credit rating of the Issuer or any Notes could have a material adverse effect on the value of such Notes.

Iceland's economy is highly dependent on international trade

As an island located in the North Atlantic, Iceland's economy is vulnerable to certain risks associated with its location, size and geography. Iceland's economy depends on export industries that take advantage of Iceland's natural resources including its fishing grounds and its hydroelectric and geothermal energy resources, which are used in certain energy-intensive businesses, such as aluminium smelters. The marine sector and aluminium production together accounted for approximately 20% of Iceland's exports in 2016 or approximately 15% of 2016 preliminary GDP.

Iceland is dependent on imports of fuel for transport purposes and industrial supplies, capital goods and transport equipment, as well as consumer goods. Only about 20% of Iceland's total land area is classified as arable, and Iceland imports significant amounts of food and beverages. Since it is an island, planes and ships are the only means by which Iceland is able to receive imports.

As a result, Iceland's economy is highly dependent on international trade, with imports and exports of goods and services representing 44% and 47% of GDP, respectively, in 2018. This means that Iceland's economy may be vulnerable to external events that disrupt trade flows to and from Iceland. Such events include, but are not limited to: natural events, including volcanic activity; political events; changes in the exchange rate of the króna against other currencies; economic conditions of major trading partners; Iceland's relationship with trading partners and any disputes with those partners over, for example, fishing rights; tariffs and other trade barriers.

The level of public debt and risk relating to government guaranteed liabilities of the Housing Financing Fund ("HFF") and Landsvirkjun ("LV")

The current level of public debt is one of the consequences of the 2008 financial crisis. Gross government debt at the end of March 2019 was ISK 795 billion, or 26.8% of GDP, and net debt was 20.1% of GDP. Gross debt levels peaked in 2011 at 91% of GDP and are expected to decrease gradually as the primary budget surplus increases. An overall surplus is expected in 2019 for the sixth consecutive year since the start of the 2008 financial crisis.

At the end of March 2019 direct government guarantees amounted to ISK 952 billion or 32% of GDP. Roughly 81% of guarantees are on the government owned HFF. Therefore, the government is directly exposed to the local mortgage market. Almost 10% of guarantees are for LV.

HFF had government guaranteed liabilities of ISK 775 billion in March 2019. Prepayment risk and the accompanying duration mismatch is currently the HFF's most significant risk. Operating results have improved in recent years and HFF's capital ratio according to Basel II rules was 8.9% at year end 2018 (30 June 2018: 7.8%), - significantly above the long term objective of a 5% capital ratio. Further intervention by the Treasury to strengthen the HFF's equity position in the medium term is unlikely. Although non-performing loan ratios have significantly decreased, there is a risk that the Treasury will have to absorb further losses. In March 2019 the government decided to divide the operations of the HFF into two independent sections in order to strengthen the HFF's new role of implementing the government's housing policy in Iceland and to isolate the effects of the Fund's older loan portfolio on its operations. HFF's new role limits its lending solely to social housing. Management of the HFF's older loan portfolio is therefore incompatible to its present operations and is therefore better placed in a section independent from the HFF's new role.

Landsvirkjun (e. The National Power Company of Iceland) is a partnership company owned by the State. Landsvirkjun has government guaranteed liabilities of ISK 89 billion in March 2019. The main risk factor in LV's

operations is how few and large its main customers are in relation to total revenue. Almost 85% of electricity sold by LV is purchased by 6 customers, of which 2 purchase over 60% of the total energy generation of the company. Furthermore, these 2 customers are also in the same industry, aluminium production. To categorise LV's revenue by industry shows that 71% are from aluminium smelters, 15% from public utilities and 14% from other industries. A further risk factor is LV's exposure to price fluctuations in aluminium as almost 25% of its income is linked to aluminium prices. LV has managed to considerably reduce this link to aluminium prices in its revenue by entering into derivative contracts and more importantly by renegotiating electricity sales contracts with its customers.

Geographic risks

Iceland has historically experienced significant geological events in the form of earthquakes and volcanic eruptions. Iceland carries a high concentration of active volcanoes due to Iceland's location on the mid-Atlantic Ridge, a divergent tectonic plate boundary, and due to its location over a hotspot. Depending on their severity, such events can have far reaching effects on all sectors of the economy. Any significant geological events in the future may have a negative impact on Iceland's tourism industry, debt levels and could materially disrupt Iceland's imports and exports which may in turn have a negative effect on Iceland's economy.

Migratory fish stocks

Although Iceland employs a quota system for sustainability purposes, major shifts and or migrations of fish stocks into other jurisdictions, or depletion for any reason, could significantly impact local fisheries and their creditors. (source: Fishery related credit statistics). A shock to the marine industry in Iceland may have an adverse effect on Iceland's economic growth.

FACTORS WHICH ARE MATERIAL FOR THE PURPOSE OF ASSESSING THE MARKET RISKS ASSOCIATED WITH NOTES ISSUED UNDER THE PROGRAMME

The Notes may not be a suitable investment for all investors.

Each potential investor in the Notes must determine the suitability of that investment in light of its own circumstances. In particular, each potential investor may wish to consider, either on its own or with the help of its financial and other professional advisers, whether it:

- (a) has sufficient knowledge and experience to make a meaningful evaluation of the Notes, the merits and risks of investing in the Notes and the information contained or incorporated by reference in this Information Memorandum or any applicable supplement;
- (b) has access to, and knowledge of, appropriate analytical tools to evaluate, in the context of its particular financial situation, an investment in the Notes and the impact the Notes will have on its overall investment portfolio;
- (c) has sufficient financial resources and liquidity to bear all of the risks of an investment in the Notes, including Notes with principal or interest payable in one or more currencies, or where the currency for principal or interest payments is different from the potential investor's currency;
- (d) understands thoroughly the terms of the Notes and is familiar with the behaviour of any relevant indices and financial markets; and
- (e) is able to evaluate (either alone or with the help of a financial adviser) possible scenarios for economic, interest rate and other factors that may affect its investment and its ability to bear the applicable risks.

Some Notes are complex financial instruments. Sophisticated institutional investors generally do not purchase complex financial instruments as stand-alone investments. They purchase complex financial instruments as a way to reduce risk or enhance yield with an understood, measured, appropriate addition of risk to their overall portfolios. A potential investor should not invest in Notes which are complex financial instruments unless it has the expertise (either alone or with a financial adviser) to evaluate how the Notes will perform under changing conditions, the resulting effects on the value of the Notes and the impact this investment will have on the potential investor's overall investment portfolio.

Risks related to Notes generally

Set out below is a brief description of certain risks relating to the Notes generally:

The terms and conditions of the Notes contain provisions which may permit their modification without the consent of all investors.

The terms and conditions of the Notes contain provisions for calling meetings of Noteholders to consider matters affecting their interests generally. These provisions permit defined majorities to bind all Noteholders including Noteholders who did not attend and vote at the relevant meeting and Noteholders who voted in a manner contrary to the majority.

The value of the Notes could be adversely affected by a change in English law or administrative practice

No assurance can be given as to the impact of any possible judicial decision or change to English or, as the case may be, Icelandic law or administrative practice after the date of this Information Memorandum and any such change could materially adversely impact the value of any Notes affected by it.

Investors who hold less than the minimum Specified Denomination may be unable to sell their Notes and may be adversely affected if definitive Notes are subsequently required to be issued

In relation to any issue of Notes which have denominations consisting of a minimum Specified Denomination plus one or more higher integral multiples of another smaller amount, it is possible that such Notes may be traded in amounts in excess of the minimum Specified Denomination that are not integral multiples of such minimum Specified Denomination. In such a case a holder who, as a result of trading such amounts, holds an amount which is less than the minimum Specified Denomination in his account with the relevant clearing system would not be able to sell the remainder of such holding without first purchasing a principal amount of Notes at or in excess of the minimum Specified Denomination such that its holding amounts to a Specified Denomination. Further, a holder who, as a result of trading such amounts, holds an amount which is less than the minimum Specified Denomination such that its holds an amount which is less than the minimum Specified Denomination such that its holds an amount which is less than the minimum Specified Denomination such the relevant time may not receive a definitive Note in respect of such holding (should definitive Notes be printed and would need to purchase a principal amount of Notes at or in excess of the minimum Specified Denomination such that its holding amounts to a Specified Denomination.

If such Notes in definitive form are issued, holders should be aware that definitive Notes which have a denomination that is not an integral multiple of the minimum Specified Denomination may be illiquid and difficult to trade.

Risks related to certain types of Notes

There are risks that certain benchmark rates may be administered differently or discontinued in the future, including the potential phasing-out of LIBOR after 2021, which may adversely affect the trading market for, value of and return on, Notes based on such benchmarks.

LIBOR, EURIBOR and other rates and indices which are deemed to be "benchmarks" are the subject of recent international, national and other regulatory guidance and proposals for reform. Some of these reforms are already effective while others are still to be implemented. These reforms may cause such benchmarks to perform differently from the past or disappear entirely, or have other consequences that cannot be predicted.

The Benchmarks Regulation on indices used as benchmarks in financial instruments and financial contracts or to measure the performance of investment funds was published in the Official Journal of the EU on 29 June 2016 and became applicable from 1 January 2018. The Benchmarks Regulation applies to the provision of benchmarks, the contribution of input data to a benchmark and the use of a benchmark, within the EU. It will, among other things, (i) require benchmark administrators to be authorised or registered (or, if non-EU-based, to be subject to an equivalent regime or otherwise recognised or endorsed) and (ii) prevent certain uses by EU supervised entities of benchmarks of administrators that are not authorised or registered (or, if non-EU based, not deemed equivalent or recognised or endorsed).

The Benchmarks Regulation could have a material impact on any Notes linked to a rate or index deemed to be a benchmark, in particular, if the methodology or other terms of a benchmark are changed in order to comply with the requirements of the Benchmarks Regulation. Such changes could, among other things, have the effect of reducing, increasing or otherwise affecting the volatility of the published rate or level of the benchmark.

More broadly, any of the international, national or other proposals for reform, or the general increased regulatory scrutiny of benchmarks, could increase the costs and risks of administering or otherwise participating in the setting of a benchmark and complying with any such regulations or requirements.

Such factors may have the following effects on certain benchmarks: (i) discourage market participants from continuing to administer or contribute to such benchmark; (ii) trigger changes in the rules or methodologies used in the benchmarks or (iii) lead to the disappearance of the benchmark.

Furthermore, LIBOR is the subject of ongoing regulatory reforms. Following the implementation of any of these reforms, the manner of administration of LIBOR may change, with the result that it may perform differently than in the past or be eliminated entirely, or there could be other consequences that cannot be predicted. For example, on 27 July 2017, the FCA, which regulates LIBOR, announced that it will no longer persuade or compel banks to submit rates for the calculation of the LIBOR benchmark after 2021 (the "FCA Announcement"). Further, on 12 July 2018 the FCA announced that LIBOR may cease to be a regulated benchmark under the Benchmarks Regulation. The FCA Announcement indicates that the continuation of LIBOR on the current basis cannot and will not be guaranteed after 2021. At this time, it is not possible to predict the effect of any establishment of alternative reference rates or any other reforms to LIBOR that may be enacted in the United Kingdom or elsewhere. Uncertainty as to the nature of such alternative reference rates or other reforms may adversely affect the trading market for LIBOR-linked securities. The potential elimination of benchmarks, such as LIBOR, the establishment of alternative reference rates or changes in the manner of administration of a benchmark could also require adjustments to the terms of benchmark-linked securities and may result in other consequences, such as interest payments that are lower than, or that do not otherwise correlate over time with, the payments that would have been made on those securities if the relevant benchmark was available in its current form.

Any of the above changes or any other consequential changes to benchmarks as a result of EU, United Kingdom, or other international, national, or other proposals for reform or other initiatives or investigations, or any further uncertainty in relation to the timing and manner of implementation of such changes could have a material adverse effect on the trading market for, value of and return on any Notes linked to such benchmark.

Investors should consult their own independent advisers and make their own assessment about the potential risks imposed by the Benchmarks Regulation reforms, investigations and licensing issues in making any investment decision with respect to the Notes linked to a benchmark.

Moreover, any of the above matters or any other significant change to the setting or existence of any relevant reference rate could affect the ability of the Issuer to meet its obligations under Notes linked to a benchmark or could have a material adverse effect on the value or liquidity of, and the amount payable under such Notes. Investors should consider these matters when making their investment decision with respect to such Notes.

Risks related to the market generally

Set out below is a brief description of the principal market risks, including liquidity risk, exchange rate risk, interest rate risk and credit risk:

An active secondary market in respect of the Notes may never be established or may be illiquid and this would adversely affect the value at which an investor could sell his Notes

Notes may have no established trading market when issued, and one may never develop. If a market for the Notes does develop, it may not be very liquid. Therefore, investors may not be able to sell their Notes easily or at prices that will provide them with a yield comparable to similar investments that have a developed secondary market. This is particularly the case for Notes that are especially sensitive to interest rate, currency or market risks, are designed for specific investment objectives or strategies or have been structured to meet the investment requirements of limited categories of investors. These types of Notes generally would have a more limited secondary market and more price volatility than conventional debt securities.

If an investor holds Notes which are not denominated in the investor's home currency, he will be exposed to movements in exchange rates adversely affecting the value of his holding. In addition, the imposition of exchange controls in relation to any Notes could result in an investor not receiving payments on those Notes

The Issuer will pay principal and interest on the Notes in the Specified Currency. This presents certain risks relating to currency conversions if an investor's financial activities are denominated principally in a currency or currency unit (the Investor's Currency) other than the Specified Currency. These include the risk that exchange rates may significantly change (including changes due to devaluation of the Specified Currency or revaluation of

the Investor's Currency) and the risk that authorities with jurisdiction over the Investor's Currency may impose or modify exchange controls. An appreciation in the value of the Investor's Currency relative to the Specified Currency would decrease (1) the Investor's Currency-equivalent yield on the Notes, (2) the Investor's Currencyequivalent value of the principal payable on the Notes and (3) the Investor's Currency-equivalent market value of the Notes.

Government and monetary authorities may impose (as some have done in the past) exchange controls that could adversely affect an applicable exchange rate or the ability of the Issuer to make payments in respect of the Notes. As a result, investors may receive less interest or principal than expected, or no interest or principal.

Credit ratings assigned to the Issuer or any Notes may not reflect all the risks associated with an investment in those Notes

One or more independent credit rating agencies may assign credit ratings to the Issuer or the Notes. The ratings may not reflect the potential impact of all risks related to structure, market, additional factors discussed above, and other factors that may affect the value of the Notes. A credit rating is not a recommendation to buy, sell or hold securities and may be revised, suspended or withdrawn by the rating agency at any time.

FORM OF THE NOTES

The Notes of each Series will be in either bearer form, with or without interest coupons attached, or registered form, without interest coupons attached. Bearer Notes will be issued outside the United States in reliance on Regulation S under the Securities Act ("**Regulation S**") and Registered Notes will be issued outside the United States in reliance on the exemption from registration provided by Regulation S and within the United States in reliance on Rule 144A.

Bearer Notes

Each Tranche of Bearer Notes will be in bearer form and will initially be issued in the form of a temporary global note (a "**Temporary Bearer Global Note**") or, if so specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement, a permanent global note (a "**Permanent Bearer Global Note**" and, together with the Temporary Bearer Global Notes, the "**Global Bearer Notes**") which, in either case, will:

- (i) if the Global Bearer Notes are intended to be issued in new global note ("NGN") form, as stated in the applicable Pricing Supplement, be delivered on or prior to the original issue date of the Tranche to a common safekeeper (the "Common Safekeeper") for Euroclear Bank SA/NV ("Euroclear") and Clearstream Banking S.A. ("Clearstream, Luxembourg"); and
- (ii) if the Global Bearer Notes are not intended to be issued in NGN Form, be delivered on or prior to the original issue date of the Tranche to a common depositary (the "Common Depositary") for, Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg.

Where the Global Bearer Notes issued in respect of any Tranche are in NGN form, the applicable Pricing Supplement will also indicate whether such Global Bearer Notes are intended to be held in a manner which would allow Eurosystem eligibility. Any indication that the Global Bearer Notes are to be so held does not necessarily mean that the Bearer Notes of the relevant Tranche will be recognised as eligible collateral for Eurosystem monetary policy and intra-day credit operations by the Eurosystem eligibility criteria. The Common Safekeeper for NGNs will either be Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg or another entity approved by Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg.

Whilst any Bearer Note is represented by a Temporary Bearer Global Note, payments of principal, interest (if any) and any other amount payable in respect of the Notes due prior to the Exchange Date (as defined below) will be made (against presentation of the Temporary Bearer Global Note if the Temporary Bearer Global Note is not intended to be issued in NGN form) only to the extent that certification (in a form to be provided) to the effect that the beneficial owners of interests in such Bearer Note are not U.S. persons or persons who have purchased for resale to any U.S. person, as required by U.S. Treasury regulations, has been received by Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg and Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg, as applicable, has given a like certification (based on the certifications it has received) to the Principal Paying Agent.

On and after the date (the "**Exchange Date**") which is 40 days after the Temporary Bearer Global Note is issued, interests in such Temporary Bearer Global Note will be exchangeable (free of charge) upon a request as described therein either for (i) interests in a Permanent Bearer Global Note of the same Series or (ii) for definitive Bearer Notes of the same Series with, where applicable, receipts, interest coupons and talons attached (as indicated in the applicable Pricing Supplement and subject, in the case of definitive Bearer Notes, to such notice period as is specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement), in each case against certification of beneficial ownership as described above unless such certification has already been given, provided that purchasers in the United States and certain U.S. persons will not be able to receive definitive Bearer Notes. The holder of a Temporary Bearer Global Note will not be entitled to collect any payment of interest, principal or other amount due on or after the Exchange Date unless, upon due certification, exchange of the Temporary Bearer Global Note for an interest in a Permanent Bearer Notes is improperly withheld or refused.

Payments of principal, interest (if any) or any other amounts on a Permanent Bearer Global Note will be made through Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg (against presentation or surrender (as the case may be) of the Permanent Bearer Global Note if the Permanent Bearer Global Note is not intended to be issued in NGN form) without any requirement for certification.

The applicable Pricing Supplement will specify that a Permanent Bearer Global Note will be exchangeable (free of charge), in whole but not in part, for definitive Bearer Notes with, where applicable, receipts, interest coupons and talons attached upon the occurrence of an Exchange Event. For these purposes, "**Exchange Event**" means

that (i) an Event of Default (as defined in Condition 9) has occurred and is continuing, (ii) the Issuer has been notified that both Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg have been closed for business for a continuous period of 14 days (other than by reason of holiday, statutory or otherwise) or have announced an intention permanently to cease business or have in fact done so and no successor clearing system is available or (iii) the Issuer has or will become subject to adverse tax consequences which would not be suffered were the Notes represented by the Permanent Bearer Global Note in definitive form. The Issuer will promptly give notice to Noteholders in accordance with Condition 13 if an Exchange Event occurs. In the event of the occurrence of an Exchange Event, Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg (acting on the instructions of any holder of an interest in such Permanent Bearer Global Note) may give notice to the Principal Paying Agent requesting exchange Event as described in (iii) above, the Issuer may also give notice to the Principal Paying Agent requesting exchange. Any such exchange shall occur not later than 45 days after the date of receipt of the first relevant notice by the Principal Paying Agent.

The following legend will appear on all Bearer Notes (other than Temporary Bearer Global Notes), receipts and interest coupons relating to such Notes where TEFRA D is specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement:

"ANY UNITED STATES PERSON WHO HOLDS THIS OBLIGATION WILL BE SUBJECT TO LIMITATIONS UNDER THE UNITED STATES INCOME TAX LAWS, INCLUDING THE LIMITATIONS PROVIDED IN SECTIONS 165(j) AND 1287(a) OF THE INTERNAL REVENUE CODE."

The sections referred to provide that United States holders, with certain exceptions, will not be entitled to deduct any loss on Bearer Notes, receipts or interest coupons and will not be entitled to capital gains treatment of any gain on any sale, disposition, redemption or payment of principal in respect of such Notes, receipts or interest coupons.

Notes which are represented by a Global Bearer Note will only be transferable in accordance with the rules and procedures for the time being of Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg, as the case may be.

Registered Notes

The Registered Notes of each Tranche offered and sold in reliance on Regulation S, which will be sold to non-U.S. persons outside the United States, will initially be represented by a global note in registered form (a "**Regulation S Global Note**"). Prior to expiry of the distribution compliance period (as defined in Regulation S) applicable to each Tranche of Notes, beneficial interests in a Regulation S Global Note may not be offered or sold to, or for the account or benefit of, a U.S. person save as otherwise provided in Condition 2 and may not be held otherwise than through Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg and such Regulation S Global Note will bear a legend regarding such restrictions on transfer.

The Registered Notes of each Tranche may only be offered and sold in the United States or to U.S. persons in private transactions to "qualified institutional buyers" within the meaning of Rule 144A under the Securities Act ("**QIBs**"). The Registered Notes of each Tranche sold to QIBs will be represented by a global note in registered form (a "**Rule 144A Global Note**" and, together with a Regulation S Global Note, the "**Registered Global Notes**"). No sale of Legended Notes (as defined under "**U.S. Information**" above) in the United States to any one purchaser will be for less than U.S.\$200,000 (or its foreign currency equivalent) principal amount.

Registered Global Notes will either (i) be deposited with a custodian for, and registered in the name of a nominee of, The Depository Trust Company ("**DTC**") for the accounts of Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg or (ii) be deposited with a common depositary or, if the Registered Global Notes are intended to be issued under the New Safekeeping Structure ("**NSS**"), a common safekeeper for, and registered in the name of the nominee for the Common Depositary of, Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg or, in the case of NSS, in the name of a nominee of the common safekeeper, as specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement. Persons holding beneficial interests in Registered Global Notes will be entitled or required, as the case may be, under the circumstances described below, to receive physical delivery of definitive Notes in fully registered form.

The Registered Global Notes will be subject to certain restrictions on transfer set forth therein and will bear a legend regarding such restrictions.

Where the Registered Global Notes issued in respect of any Tranche is intended to be held under the NSS the applicable Pricing Supplement will indicate whether or not such Registered Global Notes are intended to be held in a manner which would allow Eurosystem eligibility. Any indication that the Registered Global Notes are to be so held does not necessarily mean the Notes of the relevant Tranche will be recognised as eligible collateral for Eurosystem monetary policy and intra-day credit operations by the Eurosystem either upon issue or at any time

during their life as such recognition depends upon satisfaction of the Eurosystem eligibility criteria. The common safekeeper for a Registered Global Note held under the NSS will either by Euroclear or Clearstream Luxembourg or another entity approved by Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg.

Payments of principal, interest and any other amount in respect of the Registered Global Notes will, in the absence of provision to the contrary, be made to the person shown on the Register (as defined in Condition 5(d)) as the registered holder of the Registered Global Notes. None of the Issuer, any Paying Agent, or the Registrar will have any responsibility or liability for any aspect of the records relating to or payments or deliveries made on account of beneficial ownership interests in the Registered Global Notes or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any records relating to such beneficial ownership interests.

Payments of principal, interest or any other amount in respect of the Registered Notes in definitive form will, in the absence of provision to the contrary, be made to the persons shown on the Register on the relevant Record Date (as defined in Condition 5(d)) immediately preceding the due date for payment in the manner provided in that Condition.

Interests in a Registered Global Note will be exchangeable (free of charge), in whole but not in part, for definitive Registered Notes without receipts, interest coupons or talons attached only upon the occurrence of an Exchange Event. For these purposes, "Exchange Event" means that (i) an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, (ii) in the case of Notes registered in the name of a nominee for DTC, either DTC has notified the Issuer that it is unwilling or unable to continue to act as depository for the Notes and no alternative clearing system is available or DTC has ceased to constitute a clearing agency registered under the Exchange Act, (iii) in the case of Notes registered in the name of a nominee for a common depositary for Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg, the Issuer has been notified that both Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg have been closed for business for a continuous period of 14 days (other than by reason of holiday, statutory or otherwise) or have announced an intention permanently to cease business or have in fact done so and, in any such case, no successor clearing system is available or (iv) the Issuer has or will become subject to adverse tax consequences which would not be suffered were the Notes represented by the Registered Global Note in definitive form. The Issuer will promptly give notice to Noteholders in accordance with Condition 13 if an Exchange Event occurs. In the event of the occurrence of an Exchange Event, DTC, Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg (acting on the instructions of any holder of an interest in such Registered Global Note) may give notice to the Registrar requesting exchange and, in the event of the occurrence of an Exchange Event as described in (iv) above, the Issuer may also give notice to the Registrar requesting exchange. Any such exchange shall occur not later than 10 days after the date of receipt of the first relevant notice by the Registrar.

Transfer of Interests

Interests in a Registered Global Note may, subject to compliance with all applicable restrictions, be transferred to a person who wishes to hold such interest in another Registered Global Note. No beneficial owner of an interest in a Registered Global Note will be able to transfer such interest, except in accordance with the applicable procedures of DTC, Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg, in each case to the extent applicable. **Registered Notes are also subject to the restrictions on transfer set forth therein and will bear a legend regarding such restrictions, see "Subscription and Sale and Transfer and Selling Restrictions".**

General

Pursuant to the Agency Agreement (as defined under "*Terms and Conditions of the Notes*"), the Principal Paying Agent shall arrange that, where a further Tranche of Notes is issued which is intended to form a single Series with an existing Tranche of Notes at a point after the Issue Date of the further Tranche, the Notes of such further Tranche shall be assigned a common code and ISIN and, where applicable, a CUSIP and CINS number which are different from the common code, ISIN, CUSIP and CINS assigned to Notes of any other Tranche of the same Series until such time as the Tranches are consolidated and form a single Series, which shall not be prior to the expiry of the distribution compliance period (as defined in Regulation S under the Securities Act) applicable to the Notes of such Tranche.

Any reference herein to Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg and/or DTC shall, whenever the context so permits, be deemed to include a reference to any additional or alternative clearing system specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement.

A Note may be accelerated by the holder thereof in certain circumstances described in Condition 9. In such circumstances, where any Note is still represented by a Global Note and the Global Note (or any part thereof) has

become due and repayable in accordance with the Terms and Conditions of such Notes and payment in full of the amount due has not been made in accordance with the provisions of the Global Note then from 8.00 p.m. (London time) on such day holders of interests in such Global Note credited to their accounts with Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg and/or DTC, as the case may be, will become entitled to proceed directly against the Issuer on the basis of statements of account provided by Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg and/or DTC on and subject to the terms of a deed of covenant (the "**Deed of Covenant**") dated 7 June 2019, executed by the Issuer. In addition, holders of interests in such Global Note credited to their accounts with DTC may require DTC to deliver Definitive Notes in registered form in exchange for their interest in such Global Note in accordance with DTC's standard operating procedures.

FORM OF PRICING SUPPLEMENT

The Pricing Supplement in respect of each Tranche of Notes will be substantially in the following form, duly supplemented (if necessary), amended (if necessary) and completed to reflect the particular terms of the relevant Notes and their issue. Text in this section appearing in italics does not form part of the form of the Pricing Supplement but denotes directions for completing the Pricing Supplement.

[**MIFID II product governance** / **Professional investors and ECPs only target market** – Solely for the purposes of [the/each] manufacturer's product approval process, the target market assessment in respect of the Notes has led to the conclusion that: (i) the target market for the Notes is eligible counterparties and professional clients only, each as defined in Directive 2014/65/EU (as amended, "**MiFID II**"); and (ii) all channels for distribution of the Notes to eligible counterparties and professional clients are appropriate. [*Consider any negative target market*]. Any person subsequently offering, selling or recommending the Notes (a "**distributor**") should take into consideration the manufacturer['s/s'] target market assessment in respect of the Notes (by either adopting or refining the manufacturer['s/s'] target market assessment in respect of the Notes (by either adopting or refining the manufacturer['s/s'] target market assessment) and determining appropriate distribution channels.]

[MIFID II product governance / Retail investors, professional investors and ECPs target market – Solely for the purposes of [the/each] manufacturer's product approval process, the target market assessment in respect of the Notes has led to the conclusion that: (i) the target market for the Notes is eligible counterparties, professional clients and retail clients, each as defined in Directive 2014/65/EU (as amended, "MiFID II"); *EITHER* [and (ii) all channels for distribution of the Notes are appropriate[, including investment advice, portfolio management, non-advised sales and pure execution services]] *OR* [(ii) all channels for distribution to eligible counterparties and professional clients are appropriate; and (iii) the following channels for distribution of the Notes to retail clients are appropriate - investment advice[,/ and] portfolio management[,/ and][non-advised sales][and pure execution services][, subject to the distributor's suitability and appropriateness obligations under MiFID II, as applicable]]. [*Consider any negative target market*]. Any person subsequently offering, selling or recommending the Notes (a "distributor") should take into consideration the manufacturer['s/s'] target market assessment in respect of the Notes (by either adopting or refining the manufacturer['s/s'] target market assessment in respect of the Notes (by either adopting or refining the manufacturer['s/s'] target market assessment) and determining appropriate distribution channels[, subject to the distributor's suitability and appropriate assessment) and determining appropriate distribution channels[, subject to the distributor subject to the distributor's suitability and appropriate assessment in respect of the Notes (by either adopting or refining the manufacturer['s/s'] target market assessment in respect of the Notes (by either adopting or refining the manufacturer['s/s'] target market assessment) and determining appropriate distribution channels[, subject to the distributor's suitability and appropriateness oblig

[Singapore Securities and Futures Act Product Classification – Solely for the purposes of its obligations pursuant to sections 309B(1)(a) and 309B(1)(c) of the Securities and Futures Act (Chapter 289 of Singapore) (the "SFA"), the Issuer has determined, and hereby notifies all relevant persons (as defined in Section 309A of the SFA) that the Notes are ["prescribed capital markets products "]/["capital markets products other than prescribed capital markets products "]/["capital markets Products) Regulations 2018) and ["Excluded Investment Products "]/["Specified Investment Products"] (as defined in MAS Notice SFA 04-N12: Notice on the Sale of Investment Products and MAS Notice FAA-N16: Notice on Recommendations on Investment Products).]

[Date]

THE REPUBLIC OF ICELAND

Issue of [Aggregate Nominal Amount of Tranche] [Title of Notes]

under the U.S.\$5,000,000,000 Euro Medium Term Note Programme

This document constitutes the Pricing Supplement relating to the issue of Notes described herein. Terms used herein shall be deemed to be defined as such for the purposes of the Conditions set forth in the Information Memorandum dated 7 June 2019. This Pricing Supplement is supplemental to and must be read in conjunction with such Information Memorandum.

[The following alternative language applies if the first tranche of an issue which is being increased was issued under an Information Memorandum with an earlier date.

Terms used herein shall be deemed to be defined as such for the purposes of the Conditions (the "**Conditions**") set forth in the Information Memorandum dated [*original date*]. This Pricing Supplement contains the final terms of the Notes and must be read in conjunction with the Information Memorandum dated 7 June 2019, save in

respect of the Conditions which are extracted from the Information Memorandum dated [*original date*] and are attached hereto.]

[Include whichever of the following apply or specify as "Not Applicable" (N/A). Note that the numbering should remain as set out below, even if "Not Applicable" is indicated for individual paragraphs or subparagraphs (in which case the sub-paragraphs of the paragraphs which are not applicable can be deleted). Italics denote directions for completing the Pricing Supplement]

[If the Notes have a maturity of less than one year from the date of their issue, the minimum denomination may need to be £100,000 or its equivalent in any other currency.]

1. Series Number: (i) [•] (ii) Tranche Number: [•] (iii) Date on which the Notes will be [The Notes will be consolidated and form a single consolidated and form a single Series with [identify earlier Tranches] on [the Issue Date/exchange of the Temporary Global Series Note for interests in the Permanent Global Note, as referred to in paragraph 23 below, which is expected to occur on or about [date]][Not Applicable] 2. Specified Currency or Currencies: [•] 3. Aggregate Nominal Amount: Series: (i) [•] (ii) Tranche: [•] 4. (i) **Issue Price:** [] per cent. of the Aggregate Nominal Amount [plus accrued interest from [insert date] (in the case of fungible issues only, if applicable)] (ii) Net proceeds [•] (required only for listed issues): 5. Specified Denominations: [•] (a) (b) Calculation Amount: (in [•] calculation (If there is only one Specified Denomination, relation to of insert the Specified Denomination. If there is interest in global form see Conditions) more than one Specified Denomination, insert the highest common factor. N.B. there must be a common factor in the case of two or more Specified Denominations) Issue Date: 6. (i) [•] (ii) Interest Commencement Date [•] (if different from the Issue Date): 7. Maturity Date: [Specify date or for Floating Rate Notes – Interest Payment Date falling in or nearest to [specify month and year]]

8.	Interest Ba	sis:	[[•] per cent. Fixed Rate]	
			[[•] month [LIBOR/EURIBOR] +/- [•] per cent. Floating Rate]	
			[Zero Coupon]	
			[Index Linked Interest]	
			[Dual Currency Interest]	
			[specify other]	
			(further particulars specified below)	
9.	Redemptio	n/Payment Basis:	[Redemption at par]	
			[Index Linked Redemption]	
			[Dual Currency Redemption]	
			[Partly Paid]	
			[Instalment]	
			[specify other]	
10.	Change of Payment B	Interest Basis or Redemption/ asis:	[Specify details of any provision for change of Notes into another Interest Basis or Redemption/ Payment Basis]/[Not Applicable]	
11.	Put/Call Op	otions:	[Investor Put]	
			[Issuer Call]	
			[(further particulars specified below)]/[Not Applicable]	
12.	Listing:		[Applications have been made for the Notes to be admitted to trading on the London Stock Exchange's regulated market and listing on the Official List of the UK Listing Authority/[•]/ <i>specify other</i> /None]	
13.	Method of	distribution:	[Syndicated/Non-syndicated]	
PROV	ISIONS RE	LATING TO INTEREST (IF A)	NY) PAYABLE	
14.	Fixed Rate	e Note Provisions	[Applicable/Not Applicable]	
			(If not applicable, delete the remaining sub- paragraphs of this paragraph)	
	(i)	Rate(s) of Interest:	 [•] per cent. per annum payable in arrear on each Interest Payment Date 	
	(ii)	Interest Payment Date(s):	[•] in each year up to and including the Maturity Date	
			(Amend appropriately in the case of irregular coupons)	

(iii)	Fixed Coupon Amount(s) for Notes in definitive form (and in relation to Notes in global form see Conditions):	[•] per Calculation Amount
(iv)	Broken Amount(s) for Notes in definitive form (and in relation to Notes in global form see Conditions):	[[•] per Calculation Amount Payable on the Interest Payment Date falling in/on [•]]/[Not Applicable]
(v)	Day Count Fraction:	[30/360 /Actual/Actual (ICMA)/[•]/specify other]
(vi)	Determination Date(s):	[[•] in each year]/[Not Applicable]
		[Only relevant where Day Count Fraction is Actual/Actual (ICMA). In such a case, insert regular interest payment dates, ignoring issue date or maturity date in the case of a long or short first or last coupon]
(vii)	Other terms relating to the method of calculating interest for Fixed Rate Notes:	[None/Give details]
Floating	Rate Note Provisions	[Applicable/Not Applicable]
		(If not applicable, delete the remaining sub- paragraphs of this paragraph)
(i)	Specified Period(s)/Specified Interest Payment Dates:	[[•] [, subject to adjustment in accordance with the Business Day Convention set out in (ii) below/, not subject to any adjustment, as the Business Day Convention in (ii) below is specified to be Not Applicable]
(ii)	Business Day Convention:	[Floating Rate Convention/Following Business Day Convention/Modified Following Business Day Convention/Preceding Business Day Convention/[•]] [Not Applicable]
(iii)	Additional Business Centre(s):	[•]
(iv)	Manner in which the Rate of Interest and Interest Amount is to be determined:	[Screen Rate Determination / ISDA Determination/[•]]
(v)	Party responsible for calculating the Rate of Interest and Interest Amount (if not the Agent):	[•]
(vi)	Screen Rate Determination:	
	– Reference Rate:	[•] month [LIBOR/EURIBOR/[•]/specify other Reference Rate]
		(Either LIBOR, EURIBOR or other, although additional information is required if other –

15.

			including fallback provisions in the Agency
			Agreement)
		 Interest Determination Date(s): 	[•]
			(Second London business day prior to the start of each Interest Period if LIBOR (other than Sterling or euro LIBOR), first day of each Interest Period if Sterling LIBOR and the second day on which the TARGET2 System is open prior to the start of each Interest Period if EURIBOR or euro LIBOR)
		 Relevant Screen Page: 	[•]
			(In the case of EURIBOR, if not Reuters EURIBOR01 ensure it is a page which shows a composite rate or amend the fallback provisions appropriately)
(v	ii)	ISDA Determination:	
		– Floating Rate Option:	[•]
		- Designated Maturity:	[•]
		– Reset Date:	[•]
			(In the case of a LIBOR or EURIBOR based option, the first day of the Interest Period)
		 – ISDA Benchmarks Supplement: 	[Applicable / Not Applicable]
(v	iii)	Linear Interpolation:	[Not Applicable/Applicable – the Rate of interest for the [long/short] [first/last] Interest Period shall be calculated using Linear Interpolation (<i>specify for each short or long interest period</i>)]
(iz	x)	Margin(s):	[+/-] [•] per cent. per annum
(x)	Minimum Rate of Interest:	[●] per cent. per annum
(x	i)	Maximum Rate of Interest:	[●] per cent. per annum
(x	ii)	Day Count Fraction:	[Actual/Actual (ISDA)][Actual/Actual]
			[Actual/365 (Fixed)]
			[Actual/365 (Sterling)]
			[Actual/360]
			[30/360][30/360][Bond Basis]
			[30E/360][Eurobond Basis]
			[Other]
(x	iii)	Fall back provisions, rounding provisions and any other terms relating to the method of calculating interest on Floating	[●] / Not Applicable

Rate Notes, if different from those set out in the Conditions:

16.	Zero Cou	pon Note Provisions	[Applicable/Not Applicable]	
			(If not applicable, delete the remaining sub- paragraphs of this paragraph)	
	(i)	Accrual Yield:	[•] per cent. per annum	
	(ii)	Reference Price:	[•]	
	(iii)	Any other formula/basis of determining amount payable:	[•]	
	(iv)	Day Count Fraction in relation to Early Redemption Amounts:	[Conditions 6(d)(iii) and 6(i) apply/specify other] (Consider applicable day count fraction if not U.S. dollar denominated)	
17.	Index Lin	iked Interest Note Provisions	[Applicable/Not Applicable]	
			(If not applicable, delete the remaining subparagraphs of this paragraph)	
	(i)	Index/Formula:	[give or annex details]	
	(ii)	Calculation Agent responsible for calculating the principal and/or interest due:	[•] / Not Applicable	
	 (iii) Party responsible for calculating the Rate of Interest (if not the Calculation Agent) and Interest Amount (if not the Agent): (iv) Provisions for determining coupon where calculation by reference to Index and/or Formula is impossible or impracticable: 		[●] / Not Applicable	
			[●] / Not Applicable	
	(v)	Specified Period(s)/Specified Interest Payment Dates:	[•] / Not Applicable	
	(vi)	Business Day Convention:	[Floating Rate Convention/Following Business Day Convention/Modified Following Business Day Convention/Preceding Business Day Convention/specify other]	
	(vii)	Additional Business Centre(s):	[•] / Not Applicable	
	(viii)	Minimum Rate of Interest:	[●] per cent. per annum	
	(ix)	Maximum Rate of Interest:	[●] per cent. per annum	
	(x)	Day Count Fraction:	[•]	
18.	Dual Cur	rency Note Provisions	[Applicable/Not Applicable]	
			(If not applicable, delete the remaining sub- paragraphs of this paragraph)	

	(i)	Rate of Exchange/method of calculating Rate of Exchange:		[give details]
	(ii)	calculat	if any, responsible for ting the principal and/or due (if not the Agent):	[•] / Not Applicable
	(iii)	calculat	ons applicable where tion by reference to Rate change impossible or icable:	[•] / Not Applicable
	(iv)	Person Specific payable	at whose option ed Currency(ies) is/are ::	[•] / Not Applicable
PROV	ISIONS RE	LATIN	G TO REDEMPTION	
19.	Issuer Call	:		[Applicable/Not Applicable]
				(If not applicable, delete the remaining sub- paragraphs of this paragraph)
	(i)	Optiona	al Redemption Date(s):	[●] / Not Applicable
	(ii) Optional Redemption Amount of each Note and method, if any, of calculation of such amount(s):		n Note and method, if f calculation of such	[[•] per Calculation Amount/specify other/see Appendix]
	(iii)	If redee	mable in part:	
		(a)	Minimum Redemption Amount:	[•] / Not Applicable
		(b)	Maximum Redemption Amount:	[•] / Not Applicable
			[●] / Not Applicable	
		set out :	in the Conditions):	(N.B. If setting notice periods which are different to those provided in the Conditions, the Issuer is advised to consider the practicalities of distribution of information through intermediaries, for example, clearing systems (which require a minimum of 5 clearing system business days' notice for a call) and custodians, as well as any other notice requirements which may apply, for example, as between the Issuer and the Agent)
20.	Investor Pu	ıt:		[Applicable/Not Applicable]
				(If not applicable, delete the remaining sub- paragraphs of this paragraph)
	(i)	Optiona	al Redemption Date(s):	[●] / Not Applicable
	(ii)	of each	al Redemption Amount n Note and method, if f calculation of such (s):	[[] per Calculation Amount/specify other/see Appendix]

(iii) Notice periods (if other than as set out in the Conditions):
 (N.B. If setting notice periods which are different

- 21. Final Redemption Amount of each Note:
- 22. Early Redemption Amount of each Note payable on event of default and/or the method of calculating the same (if required or if different from that set out in Condition $\delta(d)$):

(N.B. If setting notice periods which are different to those provided in the Conditions, the Issuer is advised to consider the practicalities of distribution of information through intermediaries, for example, clearing systems (which require a minimum of 15 clearing system business days' notice for a put) and custodians, as well as any other notice requirements which may apply, for example, as between the Issuer and the Agent)

[[•] per Calculation Amount/specify other/see *Appendix*]

[[•] per Calculation Amount/specify other/see *Appendix*]

(N.B. If the Final Redemption Amount is 100 per cent. of the nominal value (i.e. par), the Early Redemption Amount is likely to be par (but consider). If, however, the Final Redemption Amount is other than 100 per cent. of the nominal value, consideration should be given as to what the Early Redemption Amount should be.)

GENERAL PROVISIONS APPLICABLE TO THE NOTES

- 23. Form of Notes:
 - (a) Form:

[Bearer Notes:

[Temporary Bearer Global Note exchangeable for a Permanent Bearer Global Note which is exchangeable for Definitive Bearer Notes only upon an Exchange Event]

[Temporary Bearer Global Note exchangeable for Definitive Bearer Notes on and after the Exchange Date]

[Permanent Bearer Global Note exchangeable for Definitive Bearer Notes only upon an Exchange Event]

[Registered Notes:

[Regulation S Global Note(s) (U.S.\$[•] aggregate nominal amount) registered in the name of a nominee for [DTC/a common depositary for Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg/a common safekeeper for Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg]]

[Rule 144A Global Note (U.S.\$ [•] aggregate nominal amount) registered in the name of a nominee for [DTC/a common depositary for Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg/a common safekeeper for Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg]]

	(c)	New Safekeeping Structure	[Yes/No]	
24.		Financial Centre(s) or other rovisions relating to Payment	[Not Applicable/give details]	
	Dates:		(Note that this paragraph relates to the date of payment and not the end dates of Interest Periods for the purposes of calculating the amount of interest, to which sub-paragraphs 15(iii) and 17(vii) relate)	
25.		future Coupons to be attached to Notes (and dates on which such ture):	[Yes, as the Notes have more than 27 coupon payments, Talons may be required if, on exchange into definitive form, more than 27 coupon payments are still to be made/No]	
24.	amount of Issue Price is to be ma failure to	elating to Partly Paid Notes: f each payment comprising the e and date on which each payment ade and consequences (if any) of pay, including any right of the orfeit the Notes and interest due yment:	[Not Applicable/give details. NB: a new form of Temporary Global Note and/or Permanent Global Note may be required for Partly Paid issues]	
27.	Details relation	ating to Instalment Notes:		
	(i)	Instalment Amount(s):	[Not Applicable/give details]	
	(ii)	Instalment Date(s):	[Not Applicable/give details]	
28.	Other term	as or special conditions:	[Not Applicable/give details]	
DISTI	RIBUTION			
29.	(i)	If syndicated, names of Managers:	[Not Applicable/give names]	
	(ii)	Stabilising Manager (if any):	[Not Applicable/give name]	
30.	If non-syne	dicated, name of relevant Dealer:	[•]	
31.	U.S. sellin	g restrictions:	[Reg. S Compliance Category 2/Rule 144A; TEFRA D/TEFRA C/ TEFRA not applicable]	
32.	Additional	selling restrictions:	[Not Applicable/give details]	
OPERATIONAL INFORMATION				
33.	(i)	Issuer LEI:	254900IPCJWRC6XAJN15	
	(ii)	ISIN:	[•]	
	(iii)	Common Code:	[•]	
	(iv)	CUSIP:	[•]	
	(v)	CINS:	[•]	
	(vi)	FISN:	[See the website of the Association of National Numbering Agencies (ANNA) or alternatively	

[Yes/No]

(b)

New Global Note:

- 25 -

(vii) CFI:

- 34. Any clearing system(s) other than Euroclear, Clearstream, Luxembourg and DTC and the relevant identification number(s):
- 35. Delivery:
- 36. Additional Paying Agent(s) (if any):
- 37. Intended to be held in a manner which would allow Eurosystem eligibility:

source from the responsible National Numbering Agency that assigned the ISIN /Not Applicable / Not Available]

[See the website of the Association of National Numbering Agencies (ANNA) or alternatively source from the responsible National Numbering Agency that assigned the ISIN / Not Applicable / Not Available]

(If the FISN and/or CFI code is not required or requested, it/they should be specified to be "Not Applicable")

[Not Applicable/give name(s) and number(s)]

Delivery [against/free of] payment

[•]

[Yes] [No]

[Note that the designation "yes" simply means that the Notes are intended upon issue to be deposited with one of the international central securities depositaries as common safekeeper[, and registered in the name of a nominee of one of the international central securities depositaries acting as common safekeeper, that is, held under the NSS,] [include this text for Registered Notes which are to be held under the NSS] and does not necessarily mean that the Notes will be recognised as eligible collateral for Eurosystem monetary policy and intra-day credit operations by the Eurosystem either upon issue or at any or all times during their life. Such recognition will depend upon the ECB being satisfied that Eurosystem eligibility criteria have been met.] [include this text if "yes" is selected in which case the Notes must be issued in NGN/NSS form]

[Whilst the designation is specified as "No" at the date of this Pricing Supplement, should the Eurosystem eligibility criteria be amended in the future such that the Notes are capable of meeting them the Notes may then be deposited with one of the international central securities depositaries as common safekeeper [, and registered in the name of a nominee of one of the international central securities depositaries acting as common safekeeper, that is, held under the NSS,] [include this text for Registered Notes which are to be held under the NSS]. Note that this does not necessarily mean that the Notes will then be recognised as eligible collateral for Eurosystem monetary policy and intra day credit operations by the Eurosystem at any time during their life. Such recognition will depend upon the ECB

being satisfied that Eurosystem eligibility criteria have been met.]

LISTING APPLICATION

This Pricing Supplement comprises the final terms required to list and have admitted to trading the issue of Notes described herein pursuant to the U.S.\$5,000,000,000 Euro Medium Term Note Programme of the Republic of Iceland.

RESPONSIBILITY

The Issuer accepts responsibility for the information contained in this Pricing Supplement.

Signed on behalf of the Issuer:

By:....

Duly authorised

If the applicable Pricing Supplement specifies any modification to the Terms and Conditions of the Notes as described herein, it is envisaged that, to the extent that such modification relates only to Conditions 1, 4, 5, 6 (except Condition 6(b)) 10, 11, 12, 13 (insofar as such Notes are not listed or admitted to trade on any stock exchange) or 16, they will not necessitate the preparation of a supplementary Information Memorandum. If the Terms and Conditions of the Notes of any Series are to be modified in any other respect, a supplementary Information Memorandum will be prepared, if appropriate.

TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE NOTES

The following are the Terms and Conditions of the Notes which will be incorporated by reference into each Global Note (as defined below) and each Definitive Note, in the latter case only if permitted by the relevant stock exchange (if any) and agreed by the Issuer and the relevant Dealer at the time of issue but, if not so permitted and agreed, such definitive Note will have endorsed thereon or attached thereto such Terms and Conditions. The applicable Pricing Supplement in relation to any Tranche of Notes may specify other terms and conditions, which shall, to the extent so specified or to the extent inconsistent with the following Terms and Conditions, replace or modify the following Terms and Conditions for the purpose of such Notes. The applicable Pricing Supplement (or the relevant provisions thereof) will be endorsed upon, or attached to, each Global Note and definitive Note. Reference should be made to "Applicable Pricing Supplement" for a description of the content of Pricing Supplements which will specify which of such terms are to apply in relation to the relevant Notes.

This Note is one of a Series (as defined below) of Notes issued by the Republic of Iceland (the "**Issuer**") pursuant to the Agency Agreement (as defined below).

References herein to the "Notes" shall be references to the Notes of this Series and shall mean:

- (i) in relation to any Notes represented by a global Note (a "Global Note"), units of each Specified Denomination in the Specified Currency;
- (ii) any Global Note;
- (iii) any definitive Notes in bearer form ("**Bearer Notes**") issued in exchange for a Global Note in bearer form; and
- (iv) any definitive Notes in registered form ("**Registered Notes**") (whether or not issued in exchange for a Global Note in registered form).

The Notes, the Receipts (as defined below) and the Coupons (as defined below) have the benefit of an amended and restated Agency Agreement dated 7 June 2019, (such Agency Agreement, as amended and/or supplemented and/or restated from time to time, the "Agency Agreement"), and made between the Issuer, Citibank, N.A., London Branch as issuing and principal paying agent and agent bank (the "Principal Paying Agent", which expression shall include any successor principal paying agent) and the other paying agents named therein (together with the Principal Paying Agent, the "Paying Agents", which expression shall include any successor exchange agent) and Citigroup Global Markets Europe AG as registrar (the "Registrar," which expression shall include any successor registrar) and a transfer agent and the other transfer agents named therein (together with the Registrar, the "Transfer Agents," which expression shall include any additional or successor registrar).

Interest bearing definitive Bearer Notes have interest coupons ("**Coupons**") and, if indicated in the applicable Pricing Supplement, talons for further Coupons ("**Talons**") attached on issue. Any reference herein to Coupons or coupons shall, unless the context otherwise requires, be deemed to include a reference to Talons or talons. Definitive Bearer Notes repayable in instalments have receipts ("**Receipts**") for the payment of the instalments of principal (other than the final instalment) attached on issue. Registered Notes and Global Notes do not have Receipts, Coupons or Talons attached on issue.

The Pricing Supplement for this Note (or the relevant provisions thereof) is attached to or endorsed on this Note and supplements these Terms and Conditions and may specify other terms and conditions which shall, to the extent so specified or to the extent inconsistent with these Terms and Conditions, replace or modify these Terms and Conditions for the purposes of this Note. References to the "**applicable Pricing Supplement**" are to the Pricing Supplement (or the relevant provisions thereof) attached to or endorsed on this Note.

Any reference to "**Noteholders**" or "**holders**" in relation to any Notes shall mean (in the case of Bearer Notes) the holders of the Notes and (in the case of Registered Notes) the persons in whose name the Notes are registered and shall, in relation to any Notes represented by a Global Note, be construed as provided below. Any reference herein to "**Receiptholders**" shall mean the holders of the Receipts and any reference herein to "**Couponholders**" shall mean the holders of the Coupons and shall, unless the context otherwise requires, include the holders of the Talons.

As used herein, "**Tranche**" means Notes which are identical in all respects (including as to listing) and "**Series**" means a Tranche of Notes together with any further Tranche or Tranches of Notes which (i) are expressed to be consolidated and form a single series and (ii) have the same terms and conditions or terms and conditions which are the same in all respects save for the amount and date of the first payment of interest thereon and the date from which interest starts to accrue.

The Noteholders, the Receiptholders and the Couponholders are entitled to the benefit of the Deed of Covenant (such Deed of covenant as modified and/or supplemented and/or restated from time to time, the "**Deed of Covenant**") dated 7 June 2019 and made by the Issuer. The original of the Deed of Covenant is held by the common depositary or common safekeeper, as the case may be for Euroclear (as defined below) and Clearstream, Luxembourg (as defined below).

Copies of the Agency Agreement and the Deed of Covenant are available for inspection during normal business hours at the specified office of each of the Principal Paying Agent, the Registrar and the other Paying Agents and Transfer Agents (such Agents and the Registrar being together referred to as the **Agents**). If the Notes are to be admitted to trading on the regulated market of the London Stock Exchange, the applicable Pricing Supplement will be published on the website of the London Stock Exchange through a regulatory information service. If this Note is an unlisted Note of any Series, the applicable Pricing Supplement will only be obtainable by a Noteholder holding one or more unlisted Notes of that Series and such Noteholder must produce evidence satisfactory to the Issuer and the relevant Agent as to its holding of such Notes and identity. The Noteholders, the Receiptholders and the Couponholders are deemed to have notice of, and are entitled to the benefit of, all the provisions of the Agency Agreement, the Deed of Covenant and the applicable Pricing Supplement which are applicable to them. The statements in these Terms and Conditions include summaries of, and are subject to, the detailed provisions of the Agency Agreement.

Words and expressions defined in the Agency Agreement or used in the applicable Pricing Supplement shall have the same meanings where used in these Terms and Conditions unless the context otherwise requires or unless otherwise stated and provided that, in the event of inconsistency between the Agency Agreement and the applicable Pricing Supplement, the applicable Pricing Supplement will prevail.

1. FORM, DENOMINATION AND TITLE

The Notes are in bearer form or in registered form as specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement and, in the case of definitive Notes, serially numbered, in the currency (the "**Specified Currency**") and the denominations (the "**Specified Denomination**(s)") specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement. Notes of one Specified Denomination may not be exchanged for Notes of another Specified Denomination and Bearer Notes may not be exchanged for Registered Notes and *vice versa*.

This Note may be a Fixed Rate Note, a Floating Rate Note, a Zero Coupon Note, an Index Linked Interest Note, a Dual Currency Interest Note or a combination of any of the foregoing, depending upon the Interest Basis shown in the applicable Pricing Supplement.

This Note may be an Index Linked Redemption Note, an Instalment Note, a Dual Currency Redemption Note, a Partly Paid Note or a combination of any of the foregoing, depending on the Redemption/Payment Basis shown in the applicable Pricing Supplement.

Definitive Bearer Notes are issued with Coupons attached, unless they are Zero Coupon Notes in which case references to Coupons and Couponholders in these Terms and Conditions are not applicable.

Subject as set out below, title to the Bearer Notes, Receipts and Coupons will pass by delivery and title to the Registered Notes will pass upon registration of transfers in accordance with the provisions of the Agency Agreement. The Issuer and any Agent will (except as otherwise required by law) deem and treat the bearer of any Bearer Note, Receipt or Coupon and the registered holder of any Registered Note as the absolute owner thereof (whether or not overdue and notwithstanding any notice of ownership or writing thereon or notice of any previous loss or theft thereof) for all purposes but, in the case of any Global Note, without prejudice to the provisions set out in the next succeeding paragraph.

For so long as any of the Notes is represented by a Global Note held on behalf of Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V. ("**Euroclear**") and/or Clearstream Banking S.A. ("**Clearstream, Luxembourg**"), each person (other than Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg) who is for the time being shown in the records of Euroclear or of Clearstream, Luxembourg as the holder of a particular nominal amount of such Notes (in which regard any certificate or other document issued by Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg as to

the nominal amount of such Notes standing to the account of any person shall be conclusive and binding for all purposes save in the case of manifest error) shall be treated by the Issuer and the Agents as the holder of such nominal amount of such Notes for all purposes other than with respect to the payment of principal or interest on such nominal amount of such Notes, for which purpose the bearer of the relevant Bearer Global Note or the registered holder of the relevant Registered Global Note shall be treated by the Issuer and any Agent as the holder of such nominal amount of such Notes in accordance with and subject to the terms of the relevant Global Note and the expressions "**Noteholder**" and "**holder of Notes**" and related expressions shall be construed accordingly.

For so long as the Depository Trust Company ("**DTC**") or its nominee is the registered owner or holder of a Registered Global Note, DTC or such nominee, as the case may be, will be considered the sole owner or holder of the Notes represented by such Registered Global Note for all purposes under the Agency Agreement and the Notes except to the extent that in accordance with DTC's published rules and procedures any ownership rights may be exercised by its participants or beneficial owners through participants.

Notes which are represented by a Global Note will be transferable only in accordance with the rules and procedures for the time being of Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg, and DTC as the case may be. References to DTC, Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg shall, whenever the context so permits, be deemed to include a reference to any additional or alternative clearing system specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement.

2. TRANSFERS OF REGISTERED NOTES

(a) Transfers of interests in Registered Global Notes

Transfers of beneficial interests in Registered Global Notes will be effected by DTC, Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg, as the case may be, and, in turn, by other participants and, if appropriate, indirect participants in such clearing systems acting on behalf of beneficial transferors and transferees of such interests. A beneficial interest in a Registered Global Note will, subject to compliance with all applicable legal and regulatory restrictions, be transferable for Notes in definitive form or for a beneficial interest in another Registered Global Note of the same series only in the authorised denominations set out in the applicable Pricing Supplement and only in accordance with the rules and operating procedures for the time being of DTC, Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg, as the case may be, and in accordance with the terms and conditions specified in the Agency Agreement. Transfers of a Registered Global Note registered Global Note, in whole but not in part, to another nominee of DTC or to a successor of DTC or such successor's nominee.

(b) Transfers of Registered Notes in definitive form

Subject as provided in Condition 2(c) and 2(f) below, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Agency Agreement, a Registered Note in definitive form may be transferred in whole or in part (in the authorised denominations set out in the applicable Pricing Supplement). In order to effect any such transfer (i) the holder or holders must (A) surrender the Registered Note for registration of the transfer of the Registered Note (or the relevant part of the Registered Note) at the specified office of any Transfer Agent, with the form of transfer thereon duly executed by the holder or holders thereof or his or their attorney or attorneys duly authorised in writing and (B) complete and deposit such other certifications as may be required by the relevant Transfer Agent and (ii) the relevant Transfer Agent must, after due and careful enquiry, be satisfied with the documents of title and the identity of the person making the request. Any such transfer will be subject to such reasonable regulations as the Issuer and the Registrar may from time to time prescribe (the initial such regulations being set out in Schedule 11 to the Agency Agreement). Subject as provided above, the relevant Transfer Agent will, within three business days (being for this purpose a day on which banks are open for business in the city where the specified office of the relevant Transfer Agent is located) of the request (or such longer period as may be required to comply with any applicable fiscal or other laws or regulations), authenticate and deliver, or procure the authentication and delivery of, at its specified office to the transferee or (at the risk of the transferee) send by uninsured mail, to such address as the transferee may request, a new Registered Note in definitive form of a like aggregate nominal

amount to the Registered Note (or the relevant part of the Registered Note) transferred. In the case of the transfer of part only of a Registered Note in definitive form, a new Registered Note in definitive form in respect of the balance of the Registered Note not transferred will be so authenticated and delivered or (at the risk of the transferor) sent to the transferor.

(c) **Registration of transfer upon partial redemption**

In the event of a partial redemption of Notes under Condition 6, the Issuer shall not be required to register the transfer of any Registered Note, or part of a Registered Note, called for partial redemption.

(d) **Costs of registration**

Noteholders will not be required to bear the costs and expenses of effecting any registration of transfer as provided above, except for any costs or expenses of delivery other than by regular uninsured mail and except that the Issuer may require the payment of a sum sufficient to cover any stamp duty, tax or other governmental charge that may be imposed in relation to the registration.

(e) Transfers of interests in Regulation S Global Notes

Prior to expiry of the applicable Distribution Compliance Period, transfers by the holder of, or of a beneficial interest in, a Regulation S Global Note to a transferee in the United States or who is a U.S. person will only be made:

- (i) upon receipt by the Registrar of a written certification substantially in the form set out in the Agency Agreement, amended as appropriate (a "Transfer Certificate"), copies of which are available from the specified office of any Transfer Agent, from the transferor of the Note or beneficial interest therein to the effect that such transfer is being made to a person whom the transferor reasonably believes is a QIB in a transaction meeting the requirements of Rule 144A; or
- (ii) otherwise pursuant to the Securities Act or an exemption therefrom, subject to receipt by the Issuer of such satisfactory evidence as the Issuer may reasonably require, which may include an opinion of U.S. counsel, that such transfer is in compliance with any applicable securities laws of any State of the United States,

and, in each case, in accordance with any applicable securities laws of any State of the United States or any other jurisdiction.

In the case of (i) above, such transferee may take delivery through a Legended Note in global or definitive form. After expiry of the applicable Distribution Compliance Period (a) beneficial interests in Regulation S Global Notes registered in the name of a nominee for DTC may be held through DTC directly, by a participant in DTC, or indirectly through a participant in DTC and (b) such certification requirements will no longer apply to such transfers.

(f) **Transfers of interests in Legended Notes**

Transfers of Legended Notes or beneficial interests therein may be made:

- (i) to a transferee who takes delivery of such interest through a Regulation S Global Note, upon receipt by the Registrar of a duly completed Transfer Certificate from the transferor to the effect that such transfer is being made in accordance with Regulation S and that in the case of a Regulation S Global Note registered in the name of a nominee for DTC, if such transfer is being made prior to expiry of the applicable Distribution Compliance Period, the interests in the Notes being transferred will be held immediately thereafter through Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg; or
- (ii) to a transferee who takes delivery of such interest through a Legended Note where the transferee is a person whom the transferor reasonably believes is a QIB in a transaction meeting the requirements of Rule 144A, without certification; or

(iii) otherwise pursuant to the Securities Act or an exemption therefrom, subject to receipt by the Issuer of such satisfactory evidence as the Issuer may reasonably require, which may include an opinion of U.S. counsel, that such transfer is in compliance with any applicable securities laws of any State of the United States,

and, in each case, in accordance with any applicable securities laws of any State of the United States or any other jurisdiction.

Upon the transfer, exchange or replacement of Legended Notes, or upon specific request for removal of the Legend, the Registrar shall deliver only Legended Notes or refuse to remove the Legend, as the case may be, unless there is delivered to the Issuer such satisfactory evidence as may reasonably be required by the Issuer, which may include an opinion of U.S. counsel, that neither the Legend nor the restrictions on transfer set forth therein are required to ensure compliance with the provisions of the Securities Act.

(g) Exchanges of Registered Notes generally

Holders of Registered Notes in definitive form that were sold outside the United States in accordance with Regulation S ("**Regulation S Notes**") may exchange such Notes for Regulation S Global Notes at any time and holders of Rule 144A Notes in definitive form may exchange such Notes for interests in a Rule 144A Global Note of the same type at any time.

(h) **Definitions**

In this Condition, the following expressions shall have the following meanings:

"**Distribution Compliance Period**" means the period that ends 40 days after the completion of the distribution of each Tranche of Notes, as certified by the relevant Dealer (in the case of a non-syndicated issue) or the relevant Lead Manager (in the case of a syndicated issue);

"**Legended Note**" means Registered Notes (whether in definitive form or represented by a Registered Global Note) sold in private transactions to QIBs in accordance with the requirements of Rule 144A;

"QIB" means a "qualified institutional buyer" within the meaning of Rule 144A;

"Regulation S" means Regulation S under the Securities Act;

"**Regulation S Global Note**" means a Registered Global Note representing Notes sold outside the United States in reliance on Regulation S;

"Rule 144A" means Rule 144A under the Securities Act;

"Rule 144A Global Note" means a Registered Global Note representing Notes sold in the United States or to QIBs; and

"Securities Act" means the United States Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

3. STATUS OF THE NOTES

The Notes and any relative Receipt and Coupons are the direct, unconditional and unsecured obligations of the Issuer and rank and will rank *pari passu*, without preference among themselves, with all other unsecured External Indebtedness of the Issuer, from time to time outstanding, *provided, however*, that the Issuer shall have no obligation to effect equal or rateable payment(s) at any time with respect to any such other External Indebtedness and, in particular, shall have no obligation to pay other External Indebtedness at the same time or as a condition of paying sums due on the Notes and vice versa.

"External Indebtedness" means all obligations of the Issuer in respect of borrowed money and guarantees given by the Issuer in respect of money borrowed by others.

4. INTEREST

(a) Interest on Fixed Rate Notes

Each Fixed Rate Note bears interest from (and including) the Interest Commencement Date at the rate(s) per annum equal to the Rate(s) of Interest. Interest will be payable in arrear on the Interest Payment Date(s) in each year up to (and including) the Maturity Date.

If the Notes are in definitive form, except as provided in the applicable Pricing Supplement, the amount of interest payable on each Interest Payment Date in respect of the Fixed Interest Period ending on (but excluding) such date will amount to the Fixed Coupon Amount. Payments of interest on any Interest Payment Date will, if so specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement, amount to the Broken Amount so specified.

As used in these Terms and Conditions, "**Fixed Interest Period**" means the period from (and including) an Interest Payment Date (or the Interest Commencement Date) to (but excluding) the next (or first) Interest Payment Date.

Except in the case of Notes in definitive form where an applicable Fixed Coupon Amount or Broken Amount is specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement, interest shall be calculated in respect of any period by applying the Rate of Interest to:

- (i) in the case of Fixed Rate Notes which are represented by a Global Note, the aggregate outstanding nominal amount of the Fixed Rate Notes represented by such Global Note (or, if they are Partly Paid Notes, the aggregate amount paid up); or
- (ii) in the case of Fixed Rate Notes in definitive form, the Calculation Amount;

and, in each case, multiplying such sum by the applicable Day Count Fraction, and rounding the resultant figure to the nearest sub-unit of the relevant Specified Currency, half of any such subunit being rounded upwards or otherwise in accordance with applicable market convention. Where the Specified Denomination of a Fixed Rate Note in definitive form comprises more than one Calculation Amount, the amount of interest payable in respect of such Fixed Rate Note shall be the aggregate of the amounts (determined in the manner provided above) for each Calculation Amount comprising the Specified Denomination without any further rounding.

"**Day Count Fraction**" means, in respect of the calculation of an amount of interest in accordance with this Condition 4(a):

- (i) if "Actual/Actual (ICMA)" is specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement:
 - (A) in the case of Notes where the number of days in the relevant period from (and including) the most recent Interest Payment Date (or, if none, the Interest Commencement Date) to (but excluding) the relevant payment date (the "Accrual Period") is equal to or shorter than the Determination Period during which the Accrual Period ends, the number of days in such Accrual Period divided by the product of (1) the number of days in such Determination Period and (2) the number of Determination Dates (as specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement) that would occur in one calendar year; or
 - (B) in the case of Notes where the Accrual Period is longer than the Determination Period during which the Accrual Period ends, the sum of:
 - (1) the number of days in such Accrual Period falling in the Determination Period in which the Accrual Period begins divided by the product of (x) the number of days in such Determination Period and (y) the number of Determination Dates (as specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement) that would occur in one calendar year; and
 - (2) the number of days in such Accrual Period falling in the next Determination Period divided by the product of (x) the number of days in such Determination Period and (y) the number of Determination Dates that would occur in one calendar year; and
- (ii) if "30/360" is specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement, the number of days in the period from (and including) the most recent Interest Payment Date (or, if none, the

Interest Commencement Date) to (but excluding) the relevant payment date (such number of days being calculated on the basis of a year of 360 days with 12 30-day months) divided by 360.

In these Terms and Conditions:

"**Determination Period**" means each period from (and including) a Determination Date to but excluding the next Determination Date (including, where either the Interest Commencement Date or the final Interest Payment Date is not a Determination Date, the period commencing on the first Determination Date prior to, and ending on the first Determination Date falling after, such date); and

"**sub-unit**" means, with respect to any currency other than euro, the lowest amount of such currency that is available as legal tender in the country of such currency and, with respect to euro, means one cent.

(b) Interest on Floating Rate Notes and Index Linked Interest Notes

(i) Interest Payment Dates

Each Floating Rate Note and Index Linked Interest Note bears interest from (and including) the Interest Commencement Date and such interest will be payable in arrear on either:

- (A) the Specified Interest Payment Date(s) in each year specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement; or
- (B) if no Specified Interest Payment Date(s) is/are specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement, each date (each such date, together with each Specified Interest Payment Date, an "Interest Payment Date") which falls the number of months or other period specified as the Specified Period in the applicable Pricing Supplement after the preceding Interest Payment Date or, in the case of the first Interest Payment Date, after the Interest Commencement Date.

Such interest will be payable in respect of each Interest Period. In these Terms and Conditions, "**Interest Period**" means the period from (and including) an Interest Payment Date (or the Interest Commencement Date) to (but excluding) the next (or first) Interest Payment Date).

If a Business Day Convention is specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement and (x) if there is no numerically corresponding day in the calendar month in which an Interest Payment Date should occur or (y) if any Interest Payment Date would otherwise fall on a day which is not a Business Day, then, if the Business Day Convention specified is:

- (A) in any case where Specified Periods are specified in accordance with Condition 4(b)(i)(B) above, the Floating Rate Convention, such Interest Payment Date (i) in the case of (x) above, shall be the last day that is a Business Day in the relevant month and the provisions of (B) below shall apply mutatis mutandis or (ii) in the case of (y) above, shall be postponed to the next day which is a Business Day unless it would thereby fall into the next calendar month, in which event (A) such Interest Payment Date shall be brought forward to the immediately preceding Business Day and (B) each subsequent Interest Payment Date shall be the last Business Day in the month which falls the Specified Period after the preceding applicable Interest Payment Date occurred; or
- (B) the Following Business Day Convention, such Interest Payment Date shall be postponed to the next day which is a Business Day; or
- (C) the Modified Following Business Day Convention, such Interest Payment Date shall be postponed to the next day which is a Business Day unless it would

thereby fall into the next calendar month, in which event such Interest Payment Date shall be brought forward to the immediately preceding Business Day; or

(D) the Preceding Business Day Convention, such Interest Payment Date shall be brought forward to the immediately preceding Business Day.

In these Terms and Conditions, "Business Day" means:

- day on which commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments and are open for general business (including dealing in foreign exchange and foreign currency deposits) in London and each Additional Business Centre (other than TARGET2 System) specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement;
- (ii) if TARGET2 System is specified as an Additional Business Centre in the applicable Pricing Supplement, a day on which the Trans-European Automated Real-Time Gross Settlement Express Transfer ("TARGET2") System (the "TARGET2 System") is open; and
- (iii) either (1) in relation to any sum payable in a Specified Currency other than euro, a day on which commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments and are open for general business (including dealing in foreign exchange and foreign currency deposits) in the principal financial centre of the country of the relevant Specified Currency (which if the Specified Currency is Australian dollars or New Zealand dollars shall be Sydney or Auckland, respectively) or (2) in relation to any sum payable in euro, a day on which the TARGET2 System is open.
- (ii) *Rate of Interest*

The Rate of Interest payable from time to time in respect of Floating Rate Notes and Index Linked Interest Notes will be determined in the manner specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement.

(A) ISDA Determination for Floating Rate Notes

Where ISDA Determination is specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement as the manner in which the Rate of Interest is to be determined, the Rate of Interest for each Interest Period will be the relevant ISDA Rate plus or minus (as indicated in the applicable Pricing Supplement) the Margin (if any). For the purposes of this sub-paragraph (A), "**ISDA Rate**" for an Interest Period means a rate equal to the Floating Rate that would be determined by the Principal Paying Agent under an interest rate swap transaction if the Principal Paying Agent were acting as Calculation Agent for that swap transaction under the terms of an agreement incorporating the 2006 ISDA Definitions, as published by the International Swaps and Derivatives Association, Inc., including the ISDA Benchmarks Supplement (the "**ISDA Definitions**"), and as amended and updated as at the Issue Date of the first Tranche of the Notes "" and under which:

- (1) the Floating Rate Option is as specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement;
- (2) the Designated Maturity is a period specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement; and
- (3) the relevant Reset Date is either (i) if the applicable Floating Rate Option is based on the London inter-bank offered rate (or any successor or replacement rate) ("LIBOR") or on the Euro-zone inter-bank offered rate (or any successor or replacement rate) ("EURIBOR"), the first day of that Interest Period or (ii) in any other case, as specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement.

For the purposes of this sub-paragraph (A), "Floating Rate", "Calculation Agent", "Floating Rate Option", "Designated Maturity" and "Reset Date" have the meanings given to those terms in the ISDA Definitions.

Unless otherwise stated in the applicable Pricing Supplement, the Minimum Rate of Interest shall be deemed to be zero.

(B) Screen Rate Determination for Floating Rate Notes

Where Screen Rate Determination is specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement as the manner in which the Rate of Interest is to be determined, the Rate of Interest for each Interest Period will, subject as provided below, be either:

- (1) the offered quotation; or
- (2) the arithmetic mean (rounded if necessary to the fifth decimal place, with 0.000005 being rounded upwards) of the offered quotations,

(expressed as a percentage rate per annum) for the Reference Rate which appears or appear, as the case may be, on the Relevant Screen Page (or such replacement page on that service which displays the information) as at 11.00 a.m. (London time, in the case of LIBOR, or Brussels time, in the case of EURIBOR) on the Interest Determination Date in question plus or minus (as indicated in the applicable Pricing Supplement) the Margin (if any), all as determined by the Principal Paying Agent. If five or more of such offered quotations are available on the Relevant Screen Page, the highest (or, if there is more than one such highest quotation, one only of such quotations) and the lowest (or, if there is more than one such lowest quotation, one only of such quotations) shall be disregarded by the Principal Paying Agent for the purpose of determining the arithmetic mean (rounded as provided above) of such offered quotations.

The Agency Agreement contains provisions for determining the Rate of Interest in the event that the Relevant Screen Page is not available or if, in the case of (1) above, no such offered quotation appears or, in the case of (2) above, fewer than three such offered quotations appear, in each case as at the time specified in the preceding paragraph.

If the Reference Rate from time to time in respect of Floating Rate Notes is specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement as being other than LIBOR or EURIBOR, the Rate of Interest in respect of such Notes will be determined as provided in the applicable Pricing Supplement. Unless otherwise stated in the applicable Pricing Supplement the Minimum Rate of Interest shall be deemed to be zero.

(iii) Minimum Rate of Interest and/or Maximum Rate of Interest

If the applicable Pricing Supplement specifies a Minimum Rate of Interest for any Interest Period, then, in the event that the Rate of Interest in respect of such Interest Period determined in accordance with the provisions of Condition 4(b)(ii) above is less than such Minimum Rate of Interest, the Rate of Interest for such Interest Period shall be such Minimum Rate of Interest.

If the applicable Pricing Supplement specifies a Maximum Rate of Interest for any Interest Period, then, in the event that the Rate of Interest in respect of such Interest Period determined in accordance with the provisions of Condition 4(b)(ii) above is greater than such Maximum Rate of Interest, the Rate of Interest for such Interest Period shall be such Maximum Rate of Interest.

(iv) Determination of Rate of Interest and calculation of Interest Amounts

The Principal Paying Agent, in the case of Floating Rate Notes, and the Calculation Agent, in the case of Index Linked Interest Notes, will at or as soon as practicable after

each time at which the Rate of Interest is to be determined, determine the Rate of Interest for the relevant Interest Period. In the case of Index Linked Interest Notes, the Calculation Agent will notify the Principal Paying Agent of the Rate of Interest for the relevant Interest Period as soon as practicable after calculating the same.

The Principal Paying Agent will calculate the amount of interest (the "**Interest Amount**") payable on the Floating Rate Notes or Index Linked Interest Notes for the relevant Interest Period by applying the rate of interest to:

- (A) in the case of Floating Rate Notes or Index Linked Notes which are represented by a Global note, the aggregate outstanding nominal amount of the Notes represented by such Global Note (or, if they are Partly Paid Notes, the aggregate amount paid up); or
- (B) in the case of Floating Rate Notes or Index Linked Interest Notes in definitive form, the Calculation Amount;

and, in each case, multiplying such sum by the applicable Day Count Fraction, and rounding the resultant figure to the nearest sub-unit of the relevant Specified Currency, half of any such sub-unit being rounded upwards or otherwise in accordance with applicable market convention. Where the Specified Denomination of a Floating Rate Note or an Index Linked Interest Note in definitive form is a multiple of the Calculation Amount, the Interest Amount payable in respect of such Note shall be the product of the amount (determined in the manner provided above) for the Calculation Amount and the amount by which the Calculation Amount is multiplied to reach the Specified Denomination, without any further rounding.

"**Day Count Fraction**" means, in respect of the calculation of an amount of interest for any Interest Period:

- (A) if "Actual/Actual (ISDA)" or "Actual/Actual" is specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement, the actual number of days in the Interest Period divided by 365 (or, if any portion of that Interest Period falls in a leap year, the sum of (A) the actual number of days in that portion of the Interest Period falling in a leap year divided by 366 and (B) the actual number of days in that portion of the Interest Period falling in a non-leap year divided by 365);
- (B) if "Actual/365 (Fixed)" is specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement, the actual number of days in the Interest Period divided by 365;
- (C) if "Actual/365 (Sterling)" is specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement, the actual number of days in the Interest Period divided by 365 or, in the case of an Interest Payment Date falling in a leap year, 366;
- (D) if "Actual/360" is specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement, the actual number of days in the Interest Period divided by 360;
- (v) if "30/360", "360/360" or "Bond Basis" is specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement, the number of days in the Interest Period divided by 360 calculated on a formula basis as follows:

Day Count Fraction =

$$[360 \ x \ (Y_2 - Y_1)] + [30 \ x \ (M_2 - M_1)] + (D_2 - D_1)$$

360

where:

" Y_1 " is the year, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Interest Period falls;

" Y_2 " is the year, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day of the Interest Period falls;

 $"M_1"$ is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Interest Period falls;

" M_2 " is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day of the Interest Period falls;

" D_1 " is the first calendar day, expressed as a number, of the Interest Period, unless such number is 31, in which case D_1 will be 30; and

" D_2 " is the calendar day, expressed as a number, immediately following the last day included in the Interest Period, unless such number would be 31 and D_1 is greater than 29, in which case D_2 will be 30;

 (vi) if "30E/360" or "Eurobond Basis" is specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement, the number of days in the Interest Period divided by 360 calculated on a formula basis as follows:

Day Count Fraction =
$$\frac{[360 \text{ x } (Y_2 - Y_1)] + [30 \text{ x } (M_2 - M_1)] + (D_2 - D_1)}{360}$$

where:

" Y_1 " is the year, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Interest Period falls;

"Y₂" is the year, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day of the Interest Period falls;

" M_1 " is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the first day of the Interest Period falls;

" M_2 " is the calendar month, expressed as a number, in which the day immediately following the last day of the Interest Period falls;

"D₁" is the first calendar day, expressed as a number, of the Interest Period, unless (i) that day is the last day of February or (ii) such number would be 31, in which case D_1 will be 30; and

" D_2 " is the calendar day, expressed as a number, immediately following the last day included in the Interest Period, unless (i) that day is the last day of February but not the Maturity Date or (ii) such number would be 31, in which case D_2 will be 30.

(v) Linear Interpolation

Where Linear Interpolation is specified as applicable in respect of an Interest Period in the applicable Pricing Supplement, the Rate of Interest for such Interest Period shall be calculated by the Agent by straight line linear interpolation by reference to two rates based on the relevant Reference Rate (where Screen Rate Determination is specified as applicable in the applicable Pricing Supplement) or the relevant Floating Rate Option (where ISDA Determination is specified as applicable in the applicable Pricing Supplement), one of which shall be determined as if the Designated Maturity were the period of time for which rates are available next shorter than the length of the relevant Interest Period and the other of which shall be determined as if the Designated Maturity were the period of time for which rates are available next longer than the length of the relevant Interest Period provided however that if there is no rate available for a period of time next shorter or, as the case may be, next longer than the length of the relevant Interest Period, then the Agent shall determine such rate at such time and by reference to such sources as it determines appropriate. "**Designated Maturity**" means, in relation to Screen Rate Determination, the period of time designated in the Reference Rate.

(vi) Notification of Rate of Interest and Interest Amounts

The Principal Paying Agent will cause the Rate of Interest and each Interest Amount for each Interest Period and the relevant Interest Payment Date to be notified to the Issuer and any stock exchange on which the relevant Floating Rate Notes or Index Linked Interest Notes are for the time being listed and notice thereof to be published in accordance with Condition 13 as soon as possible after their determination but in no event later than the fourth London Business Day thereafter. Each Interest Amount and Interest Payment Date so notified may subsequently be amended (or appropriate alternative arrangements made by way of adjustment) without prior notice in the event of an extension or shortening of the Interest Period. Any such amendment will be promptly notified to each stock exchange on which the relevant Floating Rate Notes or Index Linked Interest Notes are for the time being listed and to the Noteholders in accordance with Condition 13. For the purposes of this paragraph, the expression "London Business Day" means a day (other than a Saturday or a Sunday) on which banks and foreign exchange markets are open for general business in London.

(vii) *Certificates to be final*

All certificates, communications, opinions, determinations, calculations, quotations and decisions given, expressed, made or obtained for the purposes of the provisions of this Condition 4(b), whether by the Principal Paying Agent or, if applicable, the Calculation Agent, shall (in the absence of wilful default, bad faith or manifest error) be binding on the Issuer, the Principal Paying Agent, the Calculation Agent (if applicable), the other Paying Agents and all Noteholders, Receiptholders and Couponholders and (in the absence as aforesaid) no liability to the Issuer, the Noteholders, the Receiptholders or the Couponholders shall attach to the Principal Paying Agent or the Calculation Agent (if applicable) in connection with the exercise or non-exercise by it of its powers, duties and discretions pursuant to such provisions.

(c) Interest on Dual Currency Interest Notes

The rate or amount of interest payable in respect of Dual Currency Interest Notes shall be determined in the manner specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement.

(d) Interest on Partly Paid Notes

In the case of Partly Paid Notes (other than Partly Paid Notes which are Zero Coupon Notes), interest will accrue as aforesaid on the paid-up nominal amount of such Notes and otherwise as specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement.

(e) Accrual of interest

Each Note (or in the case of the redemption of part only of a Note, that part only of such Note) will cease to bear interest (if any) from the date for its redemption unless payment of principal is improperly withheld or refused. In such event, interest will continue to accrue until whichever is the earlier of:

- (i) the date on which all amounts due in respect of such Note have been paid; and
- (ii) five days after the date on which the full amount of the moneys payable in respect of such Note has been received by the Principal Paying Agent or the Registrar, as the case may be, and notice to that effect has been given to the Noteholders in accordance with Condition 13.

5. **PAYMENTS**

(a) **Method of payment**

Subject as provided below:

- payments in a Specified Currency other than euro will be made by credit or transfer to an account in the relevant Specified Currency maintained by the payee with a bank in the principal financial centre of the country of such Specified Currency (which, if the Specified Currency is Australian dollars or New Zealand dollars, shall be Sydney or Auckland, respectively); and
- (ii) payments in euro will be made by credit or transfer to a euro account (or any other account to which euro may be credited or transferred) specified by the payee.

Payments will be subject in all cases to (i) any fiscal or other laws and regulations applicable thereto in the place of payment, but without prejudice to the provisions of Condition 7.

(b) **Presentation of definitive Bearer Notes, Receipts and Coupons**

Payments of principal in respect of definitive Bearer Notes will (subject as provided below) be made in the manner provided in Condition 5(a) above only against presentation and surrender (or, in the case of part payment of any sum due, endorsement) of definitive Bearer Notes, and payments of interest in respect of definitive Bearer Notes will (subject as provided below) be made as aforesaid only against presentation and surrender (or, in the case of part payment of any sum due, endorsement) of Coupons, in each case at the specified office of any Paying Agent outside the United States (which expression, as used herein, means the United States of America (including the States and the District of Columbia and its possessions)).

Payments of instalments of principal (if any) in respect of definitive Bearer Notes, other than the final instalment, will (subject as provided below) be made in the manner provided in Condition 5(a) above only against presentation and surrender (or, in the case of part payment of any sum due, endorsement) of the relevant Receipt in accordance with the preceding paragraph. Payment of the final instalment will be made in the manner provided in Condition 5(a) above only against presentation and surrender (or, in the case of part payment of a) above only against presentation and surrender (or, in the case of part payment of a) above only against presentation and surrender (or, in the case of part payment of any sum due, endorsement) of the relevant Bearer Note in accordance with the preceding paragraph. Each Receipt must be presented for payment of the relevant instalment together with the definitive Note to which it appertains. Receipts presented without the definitive Bearer Note to which they appertain do not constitute valid obligations of the Issuer. Upon the date on which any definitive Note becomes due and repayable, unmatured Receipts (if any) relating thereto (whether or not attached) shall become void and no payment shall be made in respect thereof.

Fixed Rate Notes in definitive bearer form (other than Dual Currency Notes, Index Linked Notes or Long Maturity Notes (as defined below)) should be presented for payment together with all unmatured Coupons appertaining thereto (which expression shall for this purpose include Coupons falling to be issued on exchange of matured Talons), failing which the amount of any missing unmatured Coupon (or, in the case of payment not being made in full, the same proportion of the amount of such missing unmatured Coupon as the sum so paid bears to the sum due) will be deducted from the sum due for payment. Each amount of principal so deducted will be paid in the manner mentioned above against surrender of the relative missing Coupon at any time before the expiry of 10 years after the Relevant Date (as defined in Condition 7) in respect of such principal (whether or not such Coupon would otherwise have become void under Condition 8) or, if later, five years from the date on which such Coupon would otherwise have become due, but in no event thereafter.

Upon any Fixed Rate Note in definitive bearer form becoming due and repayable prior to its Maturity Date, all unmatured Talons (if any) appertaining thereto will become void and no further Coupons will be issued in respect thereof.

Upon the date on which any Floating Rate Note Dual Currency Note, Index Linked Note or Long Maturity Note in definitive bearer form becomes due and repayable, unmatured Coupons and Talons (if any) relating thereto (whether or not attached) shall become void and no payment or,

as the case may be, exchange for further Coupons shall be made in respect thereof. A "Long Maturity Note" is a Fixed Rate Note (other than a Fixed Rate Note which on issue had a Talon attached) whose nominal amount on issue is less than the aggregate interest payable thereon provided that such Note shall cease to be a Long Maturity Note on the Interest Payment Date on which the aggregate amount of interest remaining to be paid after that date is less than the nominal amount of such Note.

If the due date for redemption of any definitive Bearer Note is not an Interest Payment Date, interest (if any) accrued in respect of such Note from (and including) the preceding Interest Payment Date or, as the case may be, the Interest Commencement Date shall be payable only against surrender of the relevant definitive Bearer Note.

(c) Payments in respect of Bearer Global Notes

Payments of principal and interest (if any) in respect of Notes represented by any Global Note in bearer form will (subject as provided below) be made in the manner specified above in relation to definitive Bearer Notes and otherwise in the manner specified in the relevant Global Note against presentation or surrender, as the case may be, of such Global Note at the specified office of any Paying Agent outside the United States. On the occasion of each payment, (i) in the case of any Global Note which is not issued in new global note ("NGN") form, a record of such payment made on such Global Note in bearer form, distinguishing between any payment of principal and any payment of interest, will be made on such Global Note by the Principal Paying Agent, and such record shall be *prima facie* evidence that the payment in question has been made, and (ii) in the case of any Global Note which is in NGN form, the Principal Paying Agent shall instruct Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg to make appropriate entries in their records to reflect such payment.

(d) Payments in respect of Registered Notes

Payments of principal (other than instalments of principal prior to the final instalment) in respect of each Registered Note (whether or not in global form) will be made against presentation and surrender (or, in the case of part payment of any sum due, endorsement) of the Registered Note at the specified office of the Registrar or any of the Paying Agents. Such payments will be made by transfer to the Designated Account (as defined below) of the holder (or the first named of joint holders) of the Registered Note appearing in the register of holders of the Registered Notes maintained by the Registrar (the "Register") (i) where in global form, at the close of the business day (being for this purpose a day on which Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg are open for business) before the relevant due date, and (ii) where in definitive form, at the close of business on the third business day (being for this purpose a day on which banks are open for business in the city where the specified office of the Registrar is located) before the relevant due date. For these purposes, "Designated Account" means the account (which, in the case of a payment in Japanese yen to a non resident of Japan, shall be a non resident account) maintained by a holder with a Designated Bank and identified as such in the Register and "Designated Bank" means (in the case of payment in a Specified Currency other than euro) a bank in the principal financial centre of the country of such Specified Currency (which, if the Specified Currency is Australian dollars or New Zealand dollars, shall be Sydney and Auckland, respectively) and (in the case of a payment in euro) any bank which processes payments in euro.

Payments of interest and payments of instalments of principal (other than the final instalment) in respect of each Registered Note (whether or not in global form) will be made by transfer on the due date to the Designated Account of the holder (or the first named of joint holders) of the Registered Note appearing in the Register (i) where in global form, at the close of the business day (being for this purpose a day on which Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg are open for business) before the relevant due date, and (ii) where in definitive form, at the close of business on the fifteenth day (whether or not such fifteenth day is a business day) before the relevant due date (the "**Record Date**"). Payment of the interest due in respect of each Registered Note on redemption and the final instalment of principal will be made in the same manner as payment of the principal amount of such Registered Note.

No commissions or expenses shall be charged to the holders by the Registrar in respect of any payments of principal or interest in respect of Registered Notes.

All amounts payable to DTC or its nominee as registered holder of a Registered Global Note in respect of Notes denominated in a Specified Currency other than U.S. dollars shall be paid by transfer by the Registrar to an account in the relevant Specified Currency of the Exchange Agent on behalf of DTC or its nominee for conversion into and payment in U.S. dollars unless the participant in DTC with an interest in the Notes has elected to receive any part of such payment in that Specified Currency, in the manner specified in the Agency Agreement and in accordance with the rules and procedures for the time being of DTC.

None of the Issuer or the Agents will have any responsibility or liability for any aspect of the records relating to, or payments made on account of, beneficial ownership interests in the Registered Global Notes or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any records relating to such beneficial ownership interests.

(e) General provisions applicable to payments

The holder of a Global Note shall be the only person entitled to receive payments in respect of Notes represented by such Global Note and the Issuer will be discharged by payment to, or to the order of, the holder of such Global Note in respect of each amount so paid. Each of the persons shown in the records of Euroclear, Clearstream, Luxembourg or DTC as the beneficial holder of a particular nominal amount of Notes represented by such Global Note must look solely to Euroclear, Clearstream, Luxembourg or DTC, as the case may be, for his share of each payment so made by the Issuer to, or to the order of, the holder of such Global Note.

Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Condition, if any amount of principal and/or interest in respect of Bearer Notes is payable in U.S. dollars, such U.S. dollar payments of principal and/or interest in respect of such Notes will be made at the specified office of a Paying Agent in the United States if:

- the Issuer has appointed Paying Agents with specified offices outside the United States with the reasonable expectation that such Paying Agents would be able to make payment in U.S. dollars at such specified offices outside the United States of the full amount of principal and interest on the Bearer Notes in the manner provided above when due;
- (ii) payment of the full amount of such principal and interest at all such specified offices outside the United States is illegal or effectively precluded by exchange controls or other similar restrictions on the full payment or receipt of principal and interest in U.S. dollars; and
- (iii) such payment is then permitted under United States law without involving, in the opinion of the Issuer, adverse tax consequences to the Issuer.

Any payments of interest, proceeds from redemption of Notes, Coupons, Receipts or Talons payable to a foreign individual or a foreign legal entity under the programme will be paid by the Central Bank of Iceland on behalf of the Issuer.

(f) Payment Day

If the date for payment of any amount in respect of any Note, Receipt or Coupon is not a Payment Day, the holder thereof shall not be entitled to payment until the next following Payment Day in the relevant place and shall not be entitled to further interest or other payment in respect of such delay. For these purposes, "**Payment Day**" means any day which (subject to Condition 8) is:

- a day on which commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments and are open for general business (including dealing in foreign exchange and foreign currency deposits) in (1) the relevant place of presentation; and (2) any Additional Financial Centre (other than TARGET2 System) specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement;
- (ii) if TARGET2 System is specified as an Additional Financial Centre in the applicable Pricing Supplement, a day on which the TARGET2 System is open; and
- (iii) either (1) in relation to any sum payable in a Specified Currency other than euro, a day on which commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments and are open

for general business (including dealing in foreign exchange and foreign currency deposits) in the principal financial centre of the country of the relevant Specified Currency (which if the Specified Currency is Australian dollars or New Zealand dollars shall be Sydney or Auckland, respectively) or (2) in relation to any sum payable in euro, a day on which the TARGET2 System is open; and

(iv) in the case of any payment in respect of a Registered Global Note denominated in a Specified Currency other than U.S. dollars and registered in the name of DTC or its nominee and in respect of which an accountholder of DTC (with an interest in such Registered Global Note) has not elected to receive any part of such payment in a Specified Currency other than U.S. dollars, a day on which commercial banks are not authorised or required by law or regulation to be closed in New York City.

(g) Interpretation of principal and interest

Any reference in these Terms and Conditions to principal in respect of the Notes shall be deemed to include, as applicable:

- (i) any additional amounts which may be payable with respect to principal under Condition 7;
- (ii) the Final Redemption Amount of the Notes;
- (iii) the Early Redemption Amount of the Notes;
- (iv) the Optional Redemption Amount(s) (if any) of the Notes;
- (v) in relation to Notes redeemable in instalments, the Instalment Amounts;
- (vi) in relation to Zero Coupon Notes, the Amortised Face Amount (as defined in Condition 6(d)); and

any premium and any other amounts (other than interest) which may be payable by the Issuer under or in respect of the Notes.

Any reference in these Terms and Conditions to interest in respect of the Notes shall be deemed to include, as applicable, any additional amounts which may be payable with respect to interest under Condition 7.

6. **REDEMPTION AND PURCHASE**

(a) **Redemption at maturity**

Unless previously redeemed or purchased and cancelled as specified below, each Note (including each Index Linked Redemption Note and Dual Currency Redemption Note) will be redeemed by the Issuer at its Final Redemption Amount specified in or determined in the manner specified in, the applicable Pricing Supplement in the relevant Specified Currency on the Maturity Date.

(b) **Redemption at the option of the Issuer (Issuer Call)**

If Issuer Call is specified as being applicable in the applicable Pricing Supplement, the Issuer may, having given:

- (i) not less than 15 nor more than 30 days' notice to the Noteholders in accordance with Condition 13; and
- (ii) not less than 15 days before the giving of the notice referred to in (i), notice to the Principal Paying Agent and, in the case of a redemption of Registered Notes, the Registrar;

(which notices shall be irrevocable and shall specify the date fixed for redemption), redeem all or some only of the Notes then outstanding on any Optional Redemption Date and at the Optional Redemption Amount(s) specified in, or determined in the manner specified in, the applicable

Pricing Supplement together, if appropriate, with interest accrued to (but excluding) the relevant Optional Redemption Date. Any such redemption must be of a nominal amount not less than the Minimum Redemption Amount or not more than a Higher Redemption Amount, in each case as may be specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement.

In the case of a partial redemption of Notes, the Notes to be redeemed ("**Redeemed Notes**") will be selected individually by lot, in the case of Redeemed Notes represented by definitive Notes, and in accordance with the rules of Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg, (to be reflected in the records of Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg as either a pool factor or a reduction in nominal amount, at their discretion) and/or DTC in the case of Redeemed Notes represented by a Global Note, not more than 30 days prior to the date fixed for redemption (such date of selection being hereinafter called the "**Selection Date**"). In the case of Redeemed Notes will be published in accordance with Condition 13 not less than 15 days prior to the date fixed for redemption from (and including) the Selection Date to (and including) the date fixed for redemption pursuant to this Condition 6(b) and notice to that effect shall be given by the Issuer to the Noteholders in accordance with Condition 13 at least five days prior to the Selection Date.

(c) **Redemption at the option of the Noteholders (Investor Put)**

If Investor Put is specified as being applicable in the applicable Pricing Supplement, upon the holder of any Note giving to the Issuer in accordance with Condition 13 not less than 15 nor more than 30 days' notice the Issuer will, upon the expiry of such notice, redeem, subject to, and in accordance with, the terms specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement, such Note on the Optional Redemption Date and at the Optional Redemption Date. It may be that before an Investor Put can be exercised, certain conditions and/or circumstances will need to be satisfied. Where relevant, the provisions will be set out in the applicable Pricing Supplement.

To exercise the right to require redemption of this Note the holder of this Note must deliver, at the specified office of any Paying Agent (in the case of Bearer Notes) or the Registrar (in the case of Registered Notes) at any time during normal business hours of such Paying Agent or, as the case may be, the Registrar falling within the notice period, accompanied by a duly completed and signed notice of exercise in the form (for the time being current) obtainable from any specified office of any Paying Agent or, as the case may be, the Registrar (a "**Put Notice**") and in which the holder must specify a bank account to which payment is to be made under this Condition and, in the case of Registered Notes, the nominal amount thereof to be redeemed and, if less than the full nominal amount of the Registered Notes so surrendered is to be redeemed, an address to which a new Registered Note in respect of the balance of such Registered Notes is to be sent subject to and in accordance with the provisions of Condition 2. If this Note is in definitive bearer form, the Put Notice must be accompanied by, if this Note will, following delivery of the Put Notice, be held to its order or under its control.

If this Note is represented by a Global Note or is in definitive form and held through Euroclear, Clearstream, Luxembourg or DTC, to exercise the right to require redemption of this Note the holder of this Note must, within the notice period, give notice to the Principal Paying Agent of such exercise in accordance with the standard procedures of Euroclear, Clearstream, Luxembourg and DTC (which may include notice being given on his instruction by Euroclear, Clearstream, Luxembourg, DTC or any common depositary or common safekeeper, as the case may be, for them to the Principal Paying Agent by electronic means) in a form acceptable to Euroclear, Clearstream, Luxembourg and DTC from time to time and, if this Note is represented by a Global Note, at the same time present or procure the presentation of the relevant Global Note to the Principal Paying Agent for notation accordingly.

Any Put Notice or other notice given in accordance with the standard procedures of Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg and DTC by a holder of any Note pursuant to this paragraph shall be irrevocable except where prior to the due date of redemption an Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing in which event such holder, at its option, may elect by notice to the Issuer to withdraw the notice given pursuant to this paragraph and instead to declare such Note forthwith due and payable pursuant to Condition 9.

(d) **Early Redemption Amounts**

For the purpose of Condition 9:

- (i) each Note (other than a Zero Coupon Note) will be redeemed at its Early Redemption Amount; and
- (ii) each Zero Coupon Note will be redeemed, at an amount (the "Amortised Face Amount") calculated in accordance with the following formula:

Early Redemption Amount = RP x $(1 + AY)^y$

where:

- "**RP**" means the Reference Price;
- "AY" means the Accrual Yield expressed as a decimal; and
- "y" is a fraction the numerator of which is equal to the number of days (calculated on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of 12 months of 30 days each) from (and including) the Issue Date of the first Tranche of the Notes to (but excluding) the date fixed for redemption or (as the case may be) the date upon which such Note becomes due and repayable and the denominator of which is 360,

or on such other calculation basis as may be specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement.

(e) Instalments

Instalment Notes will be redeemed in the Instalment Amounts and on the Instalment Dates specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement. In the case of early redemption, the Early Redemption Amount of Instalment Notes will be determined pursuant to Condition 6(d) above.

(f) Partly Paid Notes

Partly Paid Notes will be redeemed, whether at maturity, early redemption or otherwise, in accordance with the provisions of this Condition and the applicable Pricing Supplement.

(g) **Purchases**

The Issuer may at any time purchase Notes (provided that, in the case of definitive Bearer Notes, all unmatured Receipts, Coupons and Talons appertaining thereto are purchased therewith) at any price in the open market or otherwise. If purchases are made by tender, tenders must be available to all Noteholders alike. Such Notes may be held, reissued, resold or, at the option of the Issuer, surrendered to any Paying Agent and/or the Registrar for cancellation.

(h) Cancellation

All Notes which are redeemed will forthwith be cancelled (together with all unmatured Receipts, Coupons and Talons attached thereto or surrendered therewith at the time of redemption). All Notes so cancelled and any Notes purchased and cancelled pursuant to Condition 6(g) above (together with all unmatured Receipts, Coupons and Talons cancelled therewith) shall be forwarded to the Principal Paying Agent and cannot be reissued or resold.

(i) Late payment on Zero Coupon Notes

If the amount payable in respect of any Zero Coupon Note upon redemption of such Zero Coupon Note pursuant to Condition 6(a), (b) or (c) above or upon its becoming due and repayable as provided in Condition 9 is improperly withheld or refused, the amount due and repayable in respect of such Zero Coupon Note shall be the amount calculated as provided in Condition 6(d)(ii) above as though the references therein to the date fixed for the redemption or the date

upon which such Zero Coupon Note becomes due and payable were replaced by references to the date which is the earlier of:

- (i) the date on which all amounts due in respect of such Zero Coupon Note have been paid; and
- (ii) five days after the date on which the full amount of the moneys payable in respect of such Zero Coupon Notes has been received by the Principal Paying Agent or the Registrar and notice to that effect has been given to the Noteholders in accordance with Condition 13.

7. TAXATION

All payments of principal and interest in respect of the Notes, Receipts and Coupons by or on behalf of the Issuer will be made without withholding or deduction for or on account of any present or future taxes or duties of whatever nature imposed or levied by or on behalf of any Tax Jurisdiction unless such withholding or deduction is required by law. In such event, the Issuer will pay such additional amounts as may be necessary in order that the net amounts received by the holders of the Notes, Receipts or Coupons after such withholding or deduction shall equal the respective amounts of principal and interest which would otherwise have been receivable in respect of the Notes, Receipts or Coupons, as the case may be, in the absence of such withholding or deduction; except that no such additional amounts shall be payable with respect to any Note, Receipt or Coupon presented for payment:

- (a) by or on behalf of a holder who is liable for such taxes, duties, assessments or governmental charges in respect of such Note, Receipt or Coupon by reason of his having some connection with the Republic of Iceland other than the mere holding of such Note, Receipt or Coupon; or
- (b) more than 30 days after the Relevant Date except to the extent that the holder thereof would have been entitled to an additional amount on presenting the same for payment on the expiry of such period of 30 days.

As used herein:

- (i) the "Relevant Date" means whichever is the later of (a) the date on which such payment first becomes due and (b) if the full amount of the money payable has not been received by the Principal Paying Agent or the Registrar, as the case may be, on or prior to such due date, the date on which, the full amount of such money having been so received, notice to that effect shall have been duly published in accordance with Condition 13; and
- (ii) **"Tax Jurisdiction**" means the Republic of Iceland or any political subdivision or any authority thereof of therein having power to tax.

Any reference in these Conditions to principal and/or interest in respect of the Notes shall be deemed also to refer to any additional amounts which may be payable under this Condition.

8. **PRESCRIPTION**

The Notes, (whether in bearer or registered form) Receipts and Coupons will become void unless presented for payment within a period of 10 years (in the case of principal) and five years (in the case of interest) after the Relevant Date (as defined in Condition 7) therefor.

There shall not be included in any Coupon sheet issued on exchange of a Talon any Coupon the claim for payment in respect of which would be void pursuant to this Condition or Condition 5(b) or any Talon which would be void pursuant to Condition 5(b).

9. EVENTS OF DEFAULT

(a) **Declaration of Acceleration**

If any of the following events (each an "Event of Default") occurs and is continuing:

- (i) if there is default for more than 20 days in the payment of any interest due and payable on or in respect of the Notes or any of them; or
- (ii) if the Issuer shall fail duly to perform or observe any other term, undertaking or agreement contained in the Notes for a period of 30 days after the date on which written notice of such failure, requiring the Issuer to remedy the same, shall first have been given to the Issuer by any holder of a Note,

then the holders of at least 25 per cent. in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding Notes may, by notice in writing to the Issuer (with a copy to the Principal Paying Agent), declare all the Notes to be immediately due and payable, whereupon they shall become immediately due and payable at their principal amount together with accrued interest without further action or formality. Notice of any such declaration shall promptly be given to all other Noteholders by the Issuer.

(b) Withdrawal of Declaration of Acceleration

If the Issuer receives notice in writing from holders of at least 50 per cent. in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding Notes to the effect that the Event of Default or Events of Default giving rise to any above mentioned declaration of acceleration is or are cured following any such declaration and that such holders wish the relevant declaration to be withdrawn, the Issuer shall, give notice thereof to the Noteholders (with a copy to the Principal Paying Agent), whereupon the relevant declaration shall be withdrawn and shall have no further effect but without prejudice to any rights or obligations which may have arisen before the Issuer gives such notice (whether pursuant to these Conditions or otherwise). No such withdrawal shall affect any other or any subsequent Event of Default or any right of any Noteholder in relation thereto.

10. REPLACEMENT OF NOTES, RECEIPTS, COUPONS AND TALONS

Should any Note, Receipt, Coupon or Talon be lost, stolen, mutilated, defaced or destroyed, it may be replaced at the specified office of the Principal Paying Agent (in the case of Bearer Notes, Receipts or Coupons) or the Registrar (in the case of Registered Notes) upon payment by the claimant of such costs and expenses as may be incurred in connection therewith and on such terms as to evidence and indemnity as the Issuer may reasonably require. Mutilated or defaced Notes, Receipts, Coupons or Talons must be surrendered before replacements will be issued.

11. AGENTS

The initial Agents are set out above. If any additional Paying Agents are appointed in connection with any Series, the names of such Paying Agents will be specified in of the applicable Pricing Supplement.

The Issuer is entitled to vary or terminate the appointment of any Agent and/or appoint additional or other Agents and/or approve any change in the specified office through which any Agent acts, provided that:

- (a) there will at all times be a Principal Paying Agent and a Registrar;
- (b) so long as the Notes are listed on any stock exchange or admitted to listing by any other relevant authority, there will at all times be a Paying Agent (in the case of Bearer Notes and a Transfer Agent (in the case of Registered Notes) with a specified office in such place as may be required by the rules and regulations of the relevant stock exchange or other relevant authority;
- (c) so long as any of the Registered Global Notes payable in a Specified Currency other than U.S. dollars are held through DTC or its nominee, there will at all times be an Exchange Agent with a specified office in New York City; and

- (d) there will at all times be a Paying Agent in a jurisdiction within the European Economic Area, other than the jurisdiction in which the Issuer is incorporated.
- (e) In addition, the Issuer shall forthwith appoint a Paying Agent having a specified office in New York City in the circumstances described in Condition 5(d). Notice of any variation, termination, appointment or change in Paying Agents will be given to the Noteholders promptly by the Issuer in accordance with Condition 13.

In acting under the Agency Agreement, the Agents act solely as agents of the Issuer and do not assume any obligation to, or relationship of agency or trust with, any Noteholders, Receiptholders or Couponholders. The Agency Agreement contains provisions permitting any entity into which any Agent is merged or converted or with which it is consolidated or to which it transfers all or substantially all of its assets to become the successor agent.

12. EXCHANGE OF TALONS

On and after the Interest Payment Date on which the final Coupon comprised in any Coupon sheet matures, the Talon (if any) forming part of such Coupon sheet may be surrendered at the specified office of any Paying Agent in exchange for a further Coupon sheet including (if such further Coupon sheet does not include Coupons to (and including) the final date for the payment of interest due in respect of the Note to which it appertains) a further Talon, subject to the provisions of Condition 8.

13. NOTICES

All notices regarding the Bearer Notes will be deemed to be validly given if published in a leading English language daily newspaper of general circulation in London. It is expected that such publication will be made in the *Financial Times* in London. The Issuer shall also ensure that notices are duly published in a manner which complies with the rules and regulations of any stock exchange (or any other relevant authority) on which the Bearer Notes are for the time being listed or by which they have been admitted to trading including publication on the website of the relevant stock exchange or relevant authority if required by those rules. Any such notice will be deemed to have been given on the date of the first publication or, where required to be published in more than one newspaper, on the date of the first publication in all required newspapers.

All notices regarding the Registered Notes will be deemed to be validly given if sent by first class mail or (if posted to an address overseas) by airmail to the holders (or the first named of joint holders) at their respective addresses recorded in the Register and will be deemed to have been given on the fourth day after mailing and, in addition, for so long as any Registered Notes are listed on a stock exchange or are admitted to trading by another relevant authority and the rules of that stock exchange or relevant authority so require, such notice will be published on the website of the relevant stock exchange or relevant authority and/or in a daily newspaper of general circulation in the place or places required by those rules.

Until such time as any definitive Notes are issued, there may, so long as any Global Notes representing the Notes are held in their entirety on behalf of Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg and/or DTC, be substituted for such publication in such newspaper(s) or such websites the delivery of the relevant notice to Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg and/or DTC for communication by them to the holders of the Notes and, in addition, for so long as any Notes are listed on a stock exchange or admitted to trading by another relevant authority and the rules of that stock exchange or other relevant authority so require, such notice will be published on the website of the relevant stock exchange or relevant authority and/or in a daily newspaper of general circulation in the place or places required by the rules of that stock exchange (or any other relevant authority). Any such notice shall be deemed to have been given to the holders of the Notes on the second day after the day on which the said notice was given to Euroclear and/or DTC.

Notices to be given by any Noteholder shall be in writing and given by lodging the same, together (in the case of any Note in definitive form) with the relative Note or Notes, with the Principal Paying Agent (in the case of Bearer Notes) or the Registrar (in the case of Registered Notes). Whilst any of the Notes are represented by a Global Note, such notice may be given by any holder of a Note to the Principal Paying Agent or the Registrar through Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg and/or DTC, as the case may be, in such manner as the Principal Paying Agent, the Registrar and Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg and/or DTC, as the case may be, may approve for this purpose.

14. **MEETINGS OF NOTEHOLDERS; WRITTEN RESOLUTIONS**

(a) Convening Meetings of Noteholders; Conduct of Meetings of Noteholders; Written Resolutions

- (i) The Issuer may convene a meeting of the Noteholders at any time in respect of the Notes in accordance with the Agency Agreement. The Issuer will determine the time and place of the meeting. The Issuer will notify the Noteholders of the time, place and purpose of the meeting not less than 21 and not more than 45 days before the meeting.
- (ii) The Issuer will convene a meeting of Noteholders if the holders of at least 10 per cent. in principal amount of the outstanding Notes (as defined in the Agency Agreement and described in Condition 14(a)(i) above have delivered a written request to the Issuer or the Principal Paying Agent (with a copy to the Issuer) setting out the purpose of the meeting. The Principal Paying Agent will agree the time and place of the meeting with the Issuer promptly. The Issuer will notify the Noteholders within 10 days of receipt of such written request of the time and place of the meeting, which shall take place not less than 21 and not more than 45 days after the date on which such notification is given.
- (iii) The Issuer will set the procedures governing the conduct of any meeting in accordance with the Agency Agreement. If the Agency Agreement does not include such procedures, or additional procedures are required, the Issuer and the Aggregation Agent will agree such procedures as are customary in the market and in such a manner as to facilitate any multiple series aggregation, if in relation to a Reserved Matter the Issuer proposes any modification to the terms and conditions of, or action with respect to, two or more series of debt securities issued by it.
- (iv) The notice convening any meeting will specify, inter alia:
 - (A) the date, time and location of the meeting;
 - (B) the agenda and the text of any Extraordinary Resolution to be proposed for adoption at the meeting;
 - (C) the record date for the meeting, which shall be no more than five business days before the date of the meeting;
 - (D) the documentation required to be produced by a Noteholder in order to be entitled to participate at the meeting or to appoint a proxy to act on the Noteholder's behalf at the meeting;
 - (E) any time deadline and procedures required by any relevant international and/or domestic clearing systems or similar through which the Notes are traded and/or held by Noteholders;
 - (F) whether Condition 14(b), Condition 14(c), or Condition 14(d) below shall apply and, if relevant, in relation to which other series of debt securities it applies;
 - (G) if the proposed modification or action relates to two or more series of debt securities issued by it and contemplates such series of debt securities being aggregated in more than one group of debt securities, a description of the proposed treatment of each such group of debt securities;
 - (H) such information that is required to be provided by the Issuer in accordance with Condition 14(f) below;
 - (I) the identity of the Aggregation Agent and the Calculation Agent, if any, for any proposed modification or action to be voted on at the meeting, and the details of any applicable methodology referred to in Condition 14(g) below; and

- (J) any additional procedures which may be necessary and, if applicable, the conditions under which a multiple series aggregation will be deemed to have been satisfied if it is approved as to some but not all of the affected series of debt securities.
- (v) In addition, the Agency Agreement contains provisions relating to Written Resolutions. All information to be provided pursuant to Condition 14(a)(iv) above shall also be provided, *mutatis mutandis*, in respect of Written Resolutions.
- (vi) A "record date" in relation to any proposed modification or action means the date fixed by the Issuer for determining the Noteholders and, in the case of a multiple series aggregation, the holders of debt securities of each other affected series that are entitled to vote on a Multiple Series Single Limb Extraordinary Resolution or a Multiple Series Two Limb Extraordinary Resolution, or to sign a Multiple Series Single Limb Written Resolution or a Multiple Series Two Limb Written Resolution.
- (vii) An "Extraordinary Resolution" means any of a Single Series Extraordinary Resolution, a Multiple Series Single Limb Extraordinary Resolution and/or a Multiple Series Two Limb Extraordinary Resolution, as the case may be.
- (viii) A "Written Resolution" means any of a Single Series Written Resolution, a Multiple Series Single Limb Written Resolution and/or a Multiple Series Two Limb Written Resolution, as the case may be.
- (ix) Any reference to "**debt securities**" means any notes (including the Notes), bonds, debentures or other debt securities issued by the Issuer in one or more series with an original stated maturity of more than one year.
- (x) "Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation" means those debt securities which include or incorporate by reference this Condition 14 and Condition 15 or provisions substantially in these terms which provide for the debt securities which include such provisions to be capable of being aggregated for voting purposes with other series of debt securities.

(b) Modification of this Series of Notes only

- (i) Any modification of any provision of, or any action in respect of, these Conditions or the Agency Agreement in respect of the Notes may be made or taken if approved by a Single Series Extraordinary Resolution or a Single Series Written Resolution as set out below.
- (ii) A "Single Series Extraordinary Resolution" means a resolution passed at a meeting of Noteholders duly convened and held in accordance with the procedures prescribed by the Issuer pursuant to Condition 14(a) above by a majority of:
 - (A) in the case of a Reserved Matter, at least 75 per cent. of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding Notes; or
 - (B) in the case of a matter other than a Reserved Matter, more than 50 per cent. of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding Notes.
- (iii) A "**Single Series Written Resolution**" means a resolution in writing signed or confirmed in writing by or on behalf of the holders of:
 - (A) in the case of a Reserved Matter, at least 75 per cent. of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding Notes; or
 - (B) in the case of a matter other than a Reserved Matter more than 50 per cent. of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding Notes.

Any Single Series Written Resolution may be contained in one document or several documents in the same form, each signed or confirmed in writing by or on behalf of one or more Noteholders.

(iv) Any Single Series Extraordinary Resolution duly passed or Single Series Written Resolution approved shall be binding on all Noteholders, whether or not they attended any meeting, whether or not they voted in favour thereof and whether or not they signed or confirmed in writing any such Single Series Written Resolution, as the case may be, and on all Couponholders.

(c) Multiple Series Aggregation – Single limb voting

- (i) In relation to a proposal that includes a Reserved Matter, any modification to the terms and conditions of, or any action with respect to, two or more series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation may be made or taken if approved by a Multiple Series Single Limb Extraordinary Resolution or by a Multiple Series Single Limb Written Resolution as set out below, provided that the Uniformly Applicable condition is satisfied.
- (ii) A "Multiple Series Single Limb Extraordinary Resolution" means a resolution considered at separate meetings of the holders of each affected series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation, duly convened and held in accordance with the procedures prescribed by the Issuer pursuant to Condition 14(a) above, as supplemented if necessary, which is passed by a majority of at least 75 per cent. of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of all affected series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation (taken in aggregate).
- (iii) A "Multiple Series Single Limb Written Resolution" means each resolution in writing (with a separate resolution in writing or multiple separate resolutions in writing distributed to the holders of each affected series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation, in accordance with the applicable Agency Agreement) which, when taken together, has been signed or confirmed in writing by or on behalf of the holders of at least 75 per cent. of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of all affected series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation (taken in aggregate). Any Multiple Series Single Limb Written Resolution may be contained in one document or several documents in substantially the same form, each signed or confirmed in writing by or on behalf of one or more Noteholders or one or more holders of each affected series of debt securities.
- (iv) Any Multiple Series Single Limb Extraordinary Resolution duly passed or Multiple Series Single Limb Written Resolution approved shall be binding on all Noteholders and holders of each other affected series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation, whether or not they attended any meeting, whether or not they voted in favour thereof, whether or not any other holder or holders of the same series voted in favour thereof and whether or not they signed or confirmed in writing any such Multiple Series Single Limb Written Resolution, as the case may be, and on all Couponholders and couponholders of each other affected series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation.
- (v) The "**Uniformly Applicable**" condition will be satisfied if:
 - (A) the holders of all affected series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation are invited to exchange, convert, or substitute their debt securities, on the same terms, for (i) the same new instrument or other consideration or (ii) a new instrument, new instruments or other consideration from an identical menu of instruments or other consideration; or
 - (B) the amendments proposed to the terms and conditions of each affected series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation would, following implementation of such amendments, result in the amended instruments having identical provisions (other than provisions which are necessarily different, having regard to different currency of issuance).
- (vi) It is understood that a proposal under Condition 14(c)(i) above will not be considered to satisfy the Uniformly Applicable condition if each exchanging, converting, substituting or amending holder of each affected series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation is not offered the same amount of consideration per amount of principal, the same amount

of consideration per amount of interest accrued but unpaid and the same amount of consideration per amount of past due interest, respectively, as that offered to each other exchanging, converting, substituting or amending holder of each affected series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation (or, where a menu of instruments or other consideration is offered, each exchanging, converting, substituting or amending holder of each affected series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation (or, where a menu of instruments or other consideration is offered, each exchanging, converting, substituting or amending holder of each affected series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation is not offered the same amount of consideration per amount of principal, the same amount of consideration per amount of past due interest, respectively, as that offered to each other exchanging, converting, substituting or amending holder of each affected series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation electing the same option from such menu of instruments).

(vii) Any modification or action proposed under Condition 14(c)(i) above may be made in respect of some series only of the Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation and, for the avoidance of doubt, the provisions described in this Condition 14(c) may be used for different groups of two or more series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation simultaneously.

(d) Multiple Series Aggregation – Two limb voting

- (i) In relation to a proposal that includes a Reserved Matter, any modification to the terms and conditions of, or any action with respect to, two or more series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation may be made or taken if approved by a Multiple Series Two Limb Extraordinary Resolution or by a Multiple Series Two Limb Written Resolution as set out below.
- (ii) A "Multiple Series Two Limb Extraordinary Resolution" means a resolution considered at separate meetings of the holders of each affected series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation, duly convened and held in accordance with the procedures prescribed by the Issuer pursuant to Condition 14(a) above, as supplemented if necessary, which is passed by a majority of:
 - (A) at least 66²/₃ per cent. of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of affected series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation (taken in aggregate); and
 - (B) more than 50 per cent. of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities in each affected series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation (taken individually).
- (iii) A "Multiple Series Two Limb Written Resolution" means each resolution in writing (with a separate resolution in writing or multiple separate resolutions in writing distributed to the holders of each affected series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation, in accordance with the applicable Agency Agreement) which, when taken together, has been signed or confirmed in writing by or on behalf of the holders of:
 - (A) at least 66²/₃ per cent. of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of all the affected series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation (taken in aggregate); and
 - (B) more than 50 per cent. of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities in each affected series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation (taken individually).

Any Multiple Series Two Limb Written Resolution may be contained in one document or several documents in substantially the same form, each signed or confirmed in writing by or on behalf of one or more Noteholders or one or more holders of each affected series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation.

(iv) Any Multiple Series Two Limb Extraordinary Resolution duly passed or Multiple Series Two Limb Written Resolution approved shall be binding on all Noteholders and holders of each other affected series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation, whether or not they attended any meeting, whether or not they voted in favour thereof, whether or not any other holder or holders of the same series voted in favour thereof and whether or not they signed or confirmed in writing any such Multiple Series Two Limb Written Resolution, as the case may be, and on all Couponholders and couponholders of each other affected series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation.

(v) Any modification or action proposed under Condition 14(d)(i) above may be made in respect of some series only of the Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation and, for the avoidance of doubt, the provisions described in this Condition 14(d) may be used for different groups of two or more series of Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation simultaneously.

(e) **Reserved Matters**

In these Conditions, "Reserved Matter" means any proposal:

- to change the date, or the method of determining the date, for payment of principal, interest or any other amount in respect of the Notes, to reduce or cancel the amount of principal, interest or any other amount payable on any date in respect of the Notes or to change the method of calculating the amount of principal, interest or any other amount payable in respect of the Notes on any date;
- (ii) to change the currency in which any amount due in respect of the Notes is payable or the place in which any payment is to be made;
- (iii) to change the majority required to pass an Extraordinary Resolution, a Written Resolution or any other resolution of Noteholders or the number or percentage of votes required to be cast, or the number or percentage of Notes required to be held, in connection with the taking of any decision or action by or on behalf of the Noteholders or any of them;
- (iv) to change this definition, or the definition of "Extraordinary Resolution", "Single Series Extraordinary Resolution", "Multiple Series Single Limb Extraordinary Resolution", "Multiple Series Two Limb Extraordinary Resolution", "Written Resolution", "Single Series Written Resolution", "Multiple Series Single Limb Written Resolution" or "Multiple Series Two Limb Written Resolution";
- (v) to change the definition of "debt securities" or "Debt Securities Capable of Aggregation";
- (vi) to change the definition of "Uniformly Applicable";
- (vii) to change the definition of "outstanding" or to modify the provisions of Condition 14(i) below;
- (viii) to change the legal ranking of the Notes;
- (ix) to change any provision of the Notes describing circumstances in which Notes may be declared due and payable prior to their scheduled maturity date, set out in Condition 9;
- (x) to change the law governing the Notes, the courts to the jurisdiction of which the Issuer has submitted in the Notes, any of the arrangements specified in the Notes to enable proceedings to be taken or the Issuer's waiver of immunity, in respect of actions or proceedings brought by any Noteholder, set out in Condition 18;
- (xi) to impose any condition on or otherwise change the Issuer's obligation to make payments of principal, interest or any other amount in respect of the Notes, including by way of the addition of a call option;
- (xii) to modify the provisions of this Condition 14(e);

- (xiii) except as permitted by any related guarantee or security agreement, to release any agreement guaranteeing or securing payments under the Notes or to change the terms of any such guarantee or security;
- (xiv) to exchange or substitute all the Notes for, or convert all the Notes into, other obligations or securities of the Issuer or any other person, or to modify any provision of these Conditions in connection with any exchange or substitution of the Notes for, or the conversion of the Notes into, any other obligations or securities of the Issuer or any other person, which would result in the Conditions as so modified being less favourable to the Noteholders which are subject to the Conditions as so modified than:
 - (A) the provisions of the other obligations or debt securities of the Issuer or any other person resulting from the relevant exchange or substitution or conversion; or
 - (B) if more than one series of other obligations or debt securities results from the relevant exchange or substitution or conversion, the provisions of the resulting series of debt securities having the largest aggregate principal amount.

(f) Information

Prior to or on the date that the Issuer proposes any Extraordinary Resolution or Written Resolution pursuant to Condition 14(b), Condition 14(c) or Condition 14(d) above, the Issuer shall publish in accordance with this Condition, and provide the Aggregation Agent with the following information:

- a description of the Issuer's economic and financial circumstances which are, in the Issuer's opinion, relevant to the request for any potential modification or action, a description of the Issuer's existing debts and a description of its broad policy reform programme and provisional macroeconomic outlook;
- (ii) if the Issuer shall at the time have entered into an arrangement for financial assistance with multilateral and/or other major creditors or creditor groups and/or an agreement with any such creditors regarding debt relief, a description of any such arrangement or agreement. Where permitted under the information disclosure policies of the multilateral or such other creditors, as applicable, copies of the arrangement or agreement shall be provided;
- (iii) a description of the Issuer's proposed treatment of external debt securities that fall outside the scope of any multiple series aggregation and its intentions with respect to any other debt securities and its other major creditor groups; and
- (iv) if any proposed modification or action contemplates debt securities being aggregated in more than one group of debt securities, a description of the proposed treatment of each such group, as required for a notice convening a meeting of the Noteholders in Condition 14(a)(iv)(G) above.

(g) Claims Valuation

For the purpose of calculating the par value of the Notes and any affected series of debt securities which are to be aggregated with the Notes in accordance with Condition 14(c) and Condition 14(d) above, the Issuer may appoint a Calculation Agent. The Issuer shall, with the approval of the Aggregation Agent and any appointed Calculation Agent, promulgate the methodology in accordance with which the Calculation Agent will calculate the par value of the Notes and such affected series of debt securities. In any such case where a Calculation Agent is appointed, the same person will be appointed as the Calculation Agent for the Notes and each other affected series of debt securities for these purposes, and the same methodology will be promulgated for each affected series of debt securities.

(h) Manifest error, etc.

The Notes, these Conditions and the provisions of the Agency Agreement may be amended without the consent of the Noteholders or the Couponholders to correct a manifest error. In

addition, the parties to the Agency Agreement may agree to modify any provision thereof, but the Issuer shall not agree, without the consent of the Noteholders, to any such modification unless the Issuer solely determines that it is of a formal, minor or technical nature or it is not materially prejudicial to the interests of the Noteholders.

(i) Notes controlled by the Issuer

For the purposes of (i) determining the right to attend and vote at any meeting of Noteholders, or the right to sign or confirm in writing, or authorise the signature of, any Written Resolution (ii) this Condition 14 and (iii) Condition 9, any Notes which are for the time being held by or on behalf of the Issuer or by or on behalf of any person which is owned or controlled directly or indirectly by the Issuer or by any public sector instrumentality of the Issuer shall be disregarded and be deemed not to remain outstanding, where:

- "public sector instrumentality" means the Central Bank of Iceland, any department, ministry or agency of the government of the Republic of Iceland or any corporation, trust, financial institution or other entity owned or controlled by the government of the Republic of Iceland or any of the foregoing; and
- (ii) "control" means the power, directly or indirectly, through the ownership of voting securities or other ownership interests or through contractual control or otherwise, to direct the management of or elect or appoint a majority of the board of directors or other persons performing similar functions in lieu of, or in addition to, the board of directors of a corporation, trust, financial institution or other entity.

A Note will also be deemed to be not outstanding if the Note has previously been cancelled or delivered for cancellation or held for reissuance but not reissued, or, where relevant, the Note has previously been called for redemption in accordance with its terms or previously become due and payable at maturity or otherwise and the Issuer has previously satisfied its obligations to make all payments due in respect of the Note in accordance with its terms.

In advance of any meeting of Noteholders, or in connection with any Written Resolution, the Issuer shall provide to the Aggregation Agent a copy of the certificate prepared pursuant to Condition 15, which includes information on the total number of Notes which are for the time being held by or on behalf of the Issuer or by or on behalf of any person which is owned or controlled directly or indirectly by the Issuer or by any public sector instrumentality of the Issuer and, as such, such Notes shall be disregarded and deemed not to remain outstanding for the purposes of ascertaining the right to attend and vote at any meeting of Noteholders or the right to sign, or authorise the signature of, any Written Resolution in respect of any such meeting. The Aggregation Agent shall make any such certificate available for inspection during normal business hours at its specified office and, upon reasonable request, will allow copies of such certificate to be taken.

(j) **Publication**

The Issuer shall publish all Extraordinary Resolutions and Written Resolutions which have been determined by the Aggregation Agent to have been duly passed in accordance with Condition 15(g).

(k) Exchange and Conversion

Any Extraordinary Resolutions or Written Resolutions which have been duly passed and which modify any provision of, or action in respect of, the Conditions may be implemented at the Issuer's option by way of a mandatory exchange or conversion of the Notes and each other affected series of debt securities, as the case may be, into new debt securities containing the modified terms and conditions if the proposed mandatory exchange or conversion of the Notes is notified to Noteholders at the time notification is given to the Noteholders as to the proposed modification or action. Any such exchange or conversion shall be binding on all Noteholders and Couponholders.

15. Aggregation Agent; Aggregation Procedures

(a) Appointment

The Issuer will appoint an aggregation agent (the "**Aggregation Agent**") to calculate whether a proposed modification or action has been approved by the required principal amount outstanding of Notes, and, in the case of a multiple series aggregation, by the required principal amount of outstanding debt securities of each affected series of debt securities. In the case of a multiple series aggregation, the same person will be appointed as the Aggregation Agent for the proposed modification of any provision of, or any action in respect of, these Conditions or the Agency Agreement in respect of the Notes and in respect of the terms and conditions or Agency Agreement in respect of each other affected series of debt securities. The Aggregation Agent shall be independent of the Issuer.

(b) Extraordinary Resolutions

If an Extraordinary Resolution has been proposed at a duly convened meeting of Noteholders to modify any provision of, or action in respect of, these Conditions and other affected series of debt securities, as the case may be, the Aggregation Agent will, as soon as practicable after the time the vote is cast, calculate whether holders of a sufficient portion of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding Notes and, where relevant, each other affected series of debt securities, have voted in favour of the Extraordinary Resolution such that the Extraordinary Resolution is passed. If so, the Aggregation Agent will determine that the Extraordinary Resolution has been duly passed.

(c) Written Resolutions

If a Written Resolution has been proposed under the terms of these Conditions to modify any provision of, or action in respect of, these Conditions and the terms and conditions of other affected series of debt securities, as the case may be, the Aggregation Agent will, as soon as reasonably practicable after the relevant Written Resolution has been signed or confirmed in writing, calculate whether holders of a sufficient portion of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding Notes and, where relevant, each other affected series of debt securities, have signed or confirmed in writing in favour of the Written Resolution such that the Written Resolution is passed. If so, the Aggregation Agent will determine that the Written Resolution has been duly passed.

(d) Certificate

For the purposes of Condition 15(b) and Condition 15(c) above, the Issuer will provide a certificate to the Aggregation Agent up to three days prior to, and in any case no later than, with respect to an Extraordinary Resolution, the date of the meeting referred to in Condition 14(b), 14(c) or 14(d), as applicable, and, with respect to a Written Resolution, the date arranged for the signing of the Written Resolution.

The certificate shall:

- list the total principal amount of Notes and, in the case of a multiple series aggregation, the total principal amount of each other affected series of debt securities outstanding on the record date; and
- (ii) clearly indicate the Notes and, in the case of a multiple series aggregation, debt securities of each other affected series of debt securities which shall be disregarded and deemed not to remain outstanding as a consequence of Condition 14(i) on the record date identifying the holders of the Notes and, in the case of a multiple series aggregation, debt securities of each other affected series of debt securities.

The Aggregation Agent may rely upon the terms of any certificate, notice, communication or other document believed by it to be genuine.

(e) Notification

The Aggregation Agent will cause each determination made by it for the purposes of this Condition 15 to be notified to the Principal Paying Agent and the Issuer as soon as practicable after such determination. Notice thereof shall also promptly be given to the Noteholders.

(f) **Binding nature of determinations; no liability**

All notifications, opinions, determinations, certificates, calculations, quotations and decisions given, expressed, made or obtained for the purposes of this Condition 15 by the Aggregation Agent and any appointed Calculation Agent will (in the absence of manifest error) be binding on the Issuer, the Principal Paying Agent, the Noteholders and the Couponholders and (subject as aforesaid) no liability to any such person will attach to the Aggregation Agent or the Calculation Agent in connection with the exercise or non-exercise by it of its powers, duties and discretions for such purposes.

(g) Manner of publication

The Issuer will publish all notices and other matters required to be published pursuant to the Agency Agreement including any matters required to be published pursuant to Condition 14, this Condition 15 and Condition 9:

- (i) on www.lanamal.is;
- (ii) through DTC, Euroclear, Clearstream, Luxembourg and any other clearing system in which the Notes are held;
- (iii) in such other places and in such other manner as may be required by applicable law or regulation; and
- (iv) in such other places and in such other manner as may be customary.

16. **FURTHER ISSUES**

The Issuer shall be at liberty from time to time without the consent of the Noteholders, the Receiptholders or the Couponholders to create and issue further notes having terms and conditions the same as the Notes or the same in all respects save for the amount and date of the first payment of interest thereon and the date from which interest starts to accrue and so that the same shall be consolidated and form a single Series with the outstanding Notes.

17. CONTRACTS (RIGHTS OF THIRD PARTIES) ACT 1999

No rights are conferred on any person under the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999 to enforce any term of this Note, but this does not affect any right or remedy of any person which exists or is available apart from that Act.

18. GOVERNING LAW, JURISDICTION AND WAIVER OF IMMUNITY

18.1 Governing law

The Agency Agreement, the Deed of Covenant, the Notes, the Receipts and the Coupons are governed by, and construed in accordance with, English law.

18.2 Submission to Jurisdiction

(a) The English courts have exclusive jurisdiction to settle any dispute arising out of or in connection with the Notes, the Receipts and/or the Coupons, including any dispute as to their existence, validity, interpretation, performance, breach or termination or the consequences of their nullity and any dispute relating to any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with the Notes, the Receipts and/or the Coupons (a "Dispute") and accordingly each of the Issuer and any Noteholders, Receiptholders or Couponholders in relation to any Dispute submits to the exclusive jurisdiction of the English courts. (b) For the purposes of this Condition 18.2, the Issuer waives any objection to the English courts on the grounds that they are an inconvenient or inappropriate forum to settle any Dispute.

18.3 Appointment of Process Agent

The Issuer irrevocably appoints the Ambassador of the Republic of Iceland to the Court of St. James at his official residence in England for the time being as its agent for service of process in any proceedings before the English courts in relation to any Dispute, and agrees that, in the event of the Ambassador of the Republic of Iceland to the Court of St. James being unable or unwilling for any reason so to act, it will immediately appoint another person as its agent for service of process in England in respect of any Dispute. The Issuer agrees that failure by a process agent to notify it of any process will not invalidate service. Nothing herein shall affect the right to serve process in any other manner permitted by law.

18.4 Waiver of immunity

- (a) The Issuer hereby irrevocably waives, to the extent permitted by applicable law and international conventions, (i) any immunity from jurisdiction it may have in any proceedings in respect of any Dispute ("**Proceedings**") in the courts of England, and (ii) except as provided below, any immunity from attachment or execution to which its assets or property might otherwise be entitled in any Proceedings in the courts of England, and agrees that it will not claim any such immunity in any such Proceedings.
- (b) Notwithstanding the foregoing, the above waiver shall not constitute a waiver of immunity from attachment or execution with respect to:
 - (i) assets and property of the Issuer located in the Republic of Iceland;
 - (ii) the premises and property of the Issuer 's diplomatic and consular missions;
 - (iii) assets and property of the Issuer outside the Republic of Iceland not used or intended to be used for a commercial purpose;
 - (iv) assets and property of the Issuer's central bank or monetary authority;
 - (v) assets and property of a military character or under the control of a military authority or defence agency of the Issuer; or
 - (vi) assets and property forming part of the cultural heritage of the Issuer.
- (c) For the purposes of the foregoing, "property" includes, without limitation, accounts, bank deposits, cash, revenues, securities and rights, including rights against third parties.
- (d) The foregoing constitutes a limited and specific waiver by the Republic solely for the purposes of the Notes, and under no circumstance shall it be construed as a general waiver by the Issuer or a waiver with respect to proceedings unrelated to the Notes.

18.5 Other documents

The Issuer has in the Agency Agreement and the Deed of Covenant submitted to the jurisdiction of the English courts and appointed an agent for service of process in terms substantially similar to those set out above.

USE OF PROCEEDS

The net proceeds from each issue of Notes will be utilised by the Issuer for general financing purposes and to refinance existing debt.

OVERVIEW OF THE REPUBLIC OF ICELAND

Geography

Iceland is located in the North Atlantic between Norway, Scotland, and Greenland. It is the second-largest island in Europe and the third-largest in the Atlantic Ocean, with a land area of some 103,000 square kilometres, a coastline of 4,970 kilometres, and a 200-nautical-mile exclusive economic zone ("**EEZ**") extending over 758,000 square kilometres in the surrounding waters. Iceland enjoys a warmer climate than its northerly location would indicate because a part of the Gulf Stream flows around the southern and western coasts of the country. Approximately 23% of the total land area of Iceland is arable land or pasture. Less than 5% of this area is cultivated, with the remainder used for grazing or left undeveloped. With only 3 inhabitants per square kilometre, Iceland is one of the least densely populated countries in Europe. On 1 January 2019, the population of Iceland was 356,991. The population grew by 8,541 from the previous year, corresponding to a 2.4% rise in population. Around 64% of the population (227,993) live in the capital city of Reykjavik and its surrounding municipalities. The largest urban area after the capital area is Akureyri, in the north, with a population of 18,925.

History and institutional framework

Iceland was settled in the ninth century. The majority of the settlers were of Norse origin, with a smaller Celtic element. A general legislative and judicial assembly, the *Althingi*, was established in 930, and a uniform code of laws for the country was established at the same time. In 1262, Iceland entered into a union with the Norwegian monarchy. When the Danish and Norwegian monarchies were united in a confederacy in 1380, Iceland came under Danish rule that lasted for more than five hundred years. Iceland was granted a new constitution in 1874 (the "**Constitution**") and obtained home rule in 1904. With the Act of Union in 1918, Iceland became a sovereign state in a monarchical union with Denmark. In 1944, Iceland terminated this union with Denmark and founded a republic. The native language, Icelandic, belongs to the Nordic group of the Germanic languages. The present constitution was adopted on 17 June 1944, when the Republic was established.

Iceland has a multi-party parliamentary system of government. Legislative power is vested in the Parliament (*Althingi*) and executive power in a cabinet headed by the prime minister. The Government must be supported by a majority of Parliament in order to remain in power. The 63 members of the *Althingi* are elected from six constituencies on the basis of proportional representation, for a term of four years. A parliamentary bill becomes law when it is passed by the *Althingi* and signed by the president of the country.

The president is the head of state and is elected for a term of four years by a direct vote of the electorate. The most recent presidential elections were held in 2016. General elections are generally held every four years, but the Constitution allows for early dissolution of Parliament, which triggers early elections. Iceland has a tradition of political stability. Since 1918, governments have normally been formed by a coalition of two or more political parties that have jointly held a majority in Parliament.

Iceland's court system is divided into three levels: district courts, which are the courts of first instance, a court of appeal and the Supreme Court, which holds the highest judicial power in Iceland. The Constitution provides for the courts' independence, according to which judges have judicial power, shall only abide by the law in their official duties, and cannot be discharged from office except by judicial decision.

The Central Bank of Iceland (the "**Central Bank**" or "**CBI**") was established by an Act of Parliament in April 1961. The Central Bank is an independent institution owned by the State but under separate administration. An inflation-targeting regime was adopted in 2001, with the inflation target determined jointly by the Prime Minister and the Central Bank. Decisions on the use of monetary policy instruments are taken by a five-member Monetary Policy Committee. The Prime Minister's Office oversees matters pertaining to the Central Bank, insofar as they belong to the political sphere. The Central Bank is supervised by a seven-member Supervisory Board elected by Parliament.

The Financial Supervisory Authority ("**FME**") is charged with the task of supervising financial enterprises. Its mission is to safeguard the integrity and sound operation of the financial system. The Act on Official Supervision of Financial Activities states that the FME is an independent institution with its administration entrusted to a board of directors. The FME falls under the auspices of the Ministry of Finance and Economic Affairs, but according to the Act, the Minister of Finance does not have the power to affect decision-making within the institution. Since May 2014, a Financial Stability Council and Systemic Risk Committee have served as the authorities' official forum for collaboration on financial stability.

International relations

Iceland has participated actively in international cooperation. It belongs to a group of Nordic countries that includes Denmark, Sweden, Norway, and Finland, as well as Greenland and the Faroe Islands. The Nordic countries have established wide-ranging cooperation in a variety of fields, including economic affairs and international representation, in some of which the Baltic states have taken an increasingly active part. Iceland is a member of the Nordic Council and specialised institutions such as the Nordic Investment Bank. Iceland is also a member of the Arctic Council and a number of other regional bodies. It became a member of the United Nations in 1946 and is an active participant in most of its affiliated agencies. Iceland is a founding member of the Bretton Woods institutions that became operational in 1945, the International Monetary Fund ("**IMF**"), and the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development (now part of the World Bank). It is one of the original members of the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development ("**OECD**") and of the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development ("**EBRD**"). It joined the Council of Europe in 1950 and has participated in the Organisation for Security and Cooperation in Europe since the Organisation's inception in 1975. In 1964, Iceland became a party to the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade ("**GATT**"), the predecessor to the World Trade Organisation ("**WTO**").

Iceland joined the European Free Trade Association ("EFTA") in 1970 and entered into a free-trade agreement with the European Economic Community in 1972. In May 1992, the member countries of EFTA and the European Union signed an agreement to establish a zone for the free movement of goods, services, capital and persons, the European Economic Area ("EEA"). The agreement took effect on 1 January 1994. Iceland signed an association agreement to the Schengen Agreement and has been a member of the Schengen Area since 2001 alongside the other Nordic countries. Through this agreement, Iceland is a part of the single market of the European Union. Iceland is a party to numerous free trade agreements ("FTA") with other countries through its EFTA membership. Furthermore, Iceland has negotiated bilateral free trade agreements with China, Greenland, and the Faroe Islands.

Iceland is a founding member of the North Atlantic Treaty Organisation ("**NATO**"), established in 1949. The US maintained a permanent military presence at a base in Iceland from 1951 until 2006. Peacetime defence is now the responsibility of the Icelandic government, but arrangements have been made for the return of US forces in times of crisis or war, and documents have been signed with Denmark and Norway regarding cooperation on security and defence. Iceland applied to join the European Union on 16 July 2009. Following a change in the coalition government in April 2013 the accession process was put on hold pending a referendum on accession.

The welfare system

Iceland is a modern welfare state that guarantees access to universal health care, education, and a high degree of social security for its citizens. Public spending on health, education, social security, welfare and other social affairs amounted to 23.7% of GDP in 2016. Average life expectancy was 82.2 years in 2016, and infant mortality was 2.7 per 1,000 live births in 2017, which testifies to the advanced status of health care and lifestyle choices in Iceland.

The Icelandic old-age pension system is composed of three pillars: a tax-financed public pension scheme, mandatory funded occupational pension schemes, and voluntary pension saving with deferred taxes. Public pensions are fully financed by taxes. The public pension system provides an old-age pension, a disability pension, and a survivors' pension. In most cases, the old-age pension is paid from the age of 67. It is mandatory to pay at least 15.5% of total wages and salaries to pension funds. Employees contribute 4% of this share, and the rest is contributed by the employer. The funds have grown rapidly in recent decades, as their coverage has become almost total and the return on their assets has been strong, although fluctuating with the economic cycle. Assets were equivalent to about 150% of GDP at the end of 2017.

Social protection expenditure

	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017
				()	% of GDP)			
Social protection, total	10.6	10.6	11.1	10.6	10.1	10.1	9.4	9.1	9.7
1 Sickness	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1
2 Disability	2.6	2.6	2.8	2.8	2.9	2.9	2.8	2.7	3.1
3 Old age	2.1	2.0	2.5	2.5	2.4	2.6	2.5	2.5	3.0
4 Survivors	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
5 Family and children	2.6	2.6	2.3	2.2	2.3	2.3	2.1	2.0	2.0
6 Unemployment	1.6	1.6	1.5	1.3	0.9	0.7	0.6	0.4	0.5
7 Housing	0.9	1.0	1.4	1.1	0.7	0.7	0.6	0.5	0.4
8 Social exclusion n.e.c.	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.3
9 Social protection n.e.c	0.4	0.4	0.2	0.2	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.3

Education

Iceland has a strong system of education run by both public and private institutions. Public education is compulsory between the ages of six and sixteen. A good command of English and the Scandinavian languages is widespread. In 2017, about 42% of adults aged 25-62 held a university degree (ISCED $5+6+7+8^2$) up from 29% in 2005. Roughly one out of every five university degrees held by Icelanders has been obtained in another country. These are predominantly funded through taxes, with minimal direct costs to its citizens. The education system is divided into:

- Pre-primary school education is defined by law as the first level of the educational system, providing education and care for children who have not reached six years of age, at which point compulsory education begins.
- Compulsory education is organised in a single-structure system; i.e., primary and lower secondary education form part of the same school level and generally take place in the same school. Legislation on compulsory education stipulates that education shall be mandatory for children and adolescents between the ages of six and sixteen.
- Upper secondary education (34 institutions) is not compulsory, but anyone who has completed compulsory education has the right to enter an upper secondary school. Students are usually between 16 and 20 years of age. General academic education is primarily organised as a three-year course leading to a matriculation examination. The length of the courses in vocational education varies, lasting from one semester to ten, but most prevalent are four-year courses.
- A modern higher education system that dates back to the foundation of the University of Iceland in 1911. The legal framework covering higher education in Iceland is the Higher Education Institutions Act, no 63/2006. The Act applies to institutions that provide higher education leading to a degree and have been accredited by the Ministry of Education, Science and Culture. The ministry has also issued the National Qualification Framework for Iceland, no 80/2007, a systematic description of the structure of education and degrees awarded in higher education that is specifically based on learning outcomes. All accredited higher education institutions in Iceland must follow this framework. The Minister of Education, Science and Culture grants accreditation to higher education institutions that fulfil the criteria laid down in national legislation as well as internationally accepted criteria. The Quality Board for Icelandic Higher Education has issued a Quality Enhancement Framework (QEF) that includes elements on reviews at institutional and subject levels as well as continuing and additional accreditation of higher education institutions.

Educational attainment of the population aged 25-64 in accordance with ISCED

	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017
Total (thousands)	160.6	164.1	163.6	162.6	162	161.2	163.3	164.4	166.1	168.9	173,7
Basic education (1, 2)	31%	31%	30%	29%	29%	29%	28%	27%	25%	22%	23%
Upper secondary education (3, 4)	38%	37%	37%	38%	37%	36%	36%	36%	36%	38%	35%
Tertiary education (5, 6, 7, 8)	31%	32%	33%	33%	34%	35%	36%	37%	39%	40%	42%

² The International Standard Classification of Education (ISCED) was developed by UNESCO to facilitate comparisons of education statistics and indicators across countries on the basis of uniform and internationally agreed definitions. ISCED codes 5-8 correspond to university education and higher.

THE ECONOMY

Background and characteristics

The Icelandic economy generated GDP of ISK 2,803 billion in 2018 (2017: ISK 2,617 billion). Iceland's living standards are among the highest in the world. According to World Bank data, gross national income (GNI) per capita measured in terms of purchasing power parities ("**PPP**") amounted to USD 53,640 in 2017.

Historically, prosperity has been built largely on Iceland's comparative advantages in abundant marine and energy resources, with related investment and services the main drivers of growth. In the years prior to the 2008 financial crisis, the financial services and construction sectors were the main drivers of economic growth, and conversely, the contraction was most pronounced within those sectors after 2008. GDP growth resumed in 2010, however, and the contribution from the services sector was driven by a resurgence in domestic demand and growth in tourism-related services, supported by a competitive real exchange rate in the early phase of the recovery. This is also reflected in national accounts expenditure figures, which show that services exports along with private consumption and business investment have contributed the majority of GDP growth during the recovery period.

Selected economic indicators	2015	2016	2017	2018
Gross domestic product (ISK billion)	2,294	2,491	2,617	2,803
Gross domestic product (USD billion)	17.4	20.6	24.5	25.9
GDP growth (%)	4.7	6.6	4.6	4.6
Consumer price index (average)	1.6	1.7	1.8	2.7
Unemployment (% of labour force)	4.0	3.0	2.8	2.7
Labour productivity	1.4	3.5	3.4	2.1
Real wages	5.7	7.3	7.3	1.7
Nominal wages	7.2	9.1	9.2	4.5
ISK / USD (average)	132	121	107	108
ISK / EUR (average)	146	134	121	128
Terms of trade (average)	6.7	2.4	1.7	-3.9
Trade Balance	7.1	6.2	4.1	3.1
Current account balance (% of GDP)	5.1	7.5	3.7	2.9
services account balance	8.7	10.3	10.4	8.8
Central government debt (% of GDP)	84.4	73.6	63,6	
Central government balance (% of GDP) ⁽¹⁾	-0.3	12.1	1.7	1.3
Gross external debt (% of GDP)	171.4	116.6	88.2	82.7
Net IIP (% of GDP)	-5	3	4	10
Central Bank reserves (% of GDP)	28	33	26	26
Central Bank reserves (USD billion)	5.4	7.6	6.3	6.1

⁽¹⁾ Central government balance (% of GDP) includes stability contributions.

Sources: Statistics Iceland, Central Bank of Iceland, Directorate of Labour, and Ministry of Finance and Economic Affairs.

Recent economic developments

At the start of 2019, the outlook for global output growth had deteriorated once again, and trading partner countries' output growth was expected to be weaker than had previously been forecast. Following a period of rapid growth in Iceland, domestic demand growth eased somewhat in 2018 but due to a turnaround in imports, GDP growth remained strong, measuring 4.6% in 2018. Based on the forecast in Monetary Bulletin 2019/2, the GDP growth outlook for 2019 has changed markedly due to the negative external shocks that have hit the economy, especially the turnaround in tourism and the failure of the capelin catch. Output growth is estimated to have slowed even further in Q1 and is expected to contract in Q2. It is forecast to fall by 0.4% for the year as a whole, the first year-on-year contraction in GDP since 2010. The Central Bank's forecast assumes, however, that the economic contraction will be relatively brief and that GDP growth will rebound to 2½% in 2020.

Along with slower growth in domestic demand in recent quarters, the rapid increase in job creation has abated and the influx of foreign workers has slowed down. Unemployment measured 2.8% in 2018, slightly less than the year before. During the course of last year, inflationary pressures increased and inflation measured 3.3% in the fourth quarter of 2018 compared to 1.8% a year before. Inflation rose following the depreciation of the króna last autumn, peaking at 3.7% in December. It fell to 3.1% in Q1/2019 but rose again in April, to 3.3%. Inflation expectations have fallen as well, after rising in 2018. Inflation is expected to pick up slightly until mid-year but is expected to align with the target in mid-2020. Uncertainty about the inflation outlook has receded since private sector wage agreements were finalised.

The largest growth sector over the past few years has been the tourism industry. According to the Icelandic Tourist Board, the number of tourists increased at an average rate of 25% per year from 2011 to 2017. This has had a considerable impact on the Icelandic economy. Most significantly, it has accounted for the majority of the growth

in service exports and been a major driver of the current account surplus, which measured 2.9% of GDP in 2018. In addition, new jobs have been created in tourism-related industries and new hotels are being built around the country, in addition to other infrastructure. After surging in recent years, growth in tourism began to ease in 2018, and in the beginning of this year tourist arrivals started to decline. This is due in part to reduced activity by WOW Air, which had downsized its fleet of aircraft by almost half by the beginning of 2019. The company's insolvency in late March has exacerbated the contraction, and the outlook is now for tourist arrivals to decline by 10½% year-on-year. According to the Central Bank's forecast, visitor numbers will start to rise again in 2020, albeit much more slowly than in the past several years. The deteriorating outlook for GDP growth is then compounded by the capelin catch failure and the generally poorer outlook for marine product exports.

On 22 May 2019, The Monetary Policy Committee (MPC) of the Central Bank of Iceland decided to lower the Bank's interest rates by 0.5 percentage points. The Bank's key interest rate – the rate on seven-day term deposits – will therefore be 4%.

Gross domestic product

Iceland has seen significant economic growth since the 2008 financial crisis. As in other developed economies, non-tradable services form the bulk of Iceland's economic activity today. Iceland is an open economy, with imports and exports of goods and services amounting to 44% and 47% of GDP, respectively, in 2018 (imports were 42% and exports 46% of GDP in 2017).

Composition of output and expenditure

Services form the bulk of economic activity, accounting for 73.4% of GDP in 2018 (74.4% of GDP in 2017). The marine sector accounted for 6.1% of GDP in 2018 (5.8% of GDP in 2017) and remains one of the most important sources of export revenues although its relative weight in total export revenues has declined in recent years as tourism-related services have increased rapidly. Manufacturing (excluding fish processing) accounted for 8.6% of GDP in 2018 (8.3% of GDP in 2017), and construction accounted for 8% of GDP in 2018 (7.6% of GDP in 2017). Financial services accounted for 4.3% of GDP in 2018 (4.6% of GDP in 2017). From 2010, the beginning of the post-crisis economic recovery, until 2018, GDP grew by 34%, nearly 80% of this was due to growth in the services sector and the majority of the remaining growth was from the construction sector.

Private consumption contributed 50.7% of GDP in 2018, (on average, about 51% of GDP in 2014-2017), and public consumption and gross fixed capital formation contributed 23.6% and 22.2% of GDP in 2018 (23.4% and 22.1% in 2017), respectively. After the crisis struck in 2008, the investment-to-GDP ratio fell well below the long-term average of 21% of GDP, but after 2013 it rose sharply and has been close to its long-term average since 2016. The ratio of public consumption to GDP declined at the height of the pre-crisis boom, as private sector activity outpaced public sector activity. It rose just after the crisis, however, as the private sector contracted more than the public sector. Between 2011-2016, the public consumption ratio was on a declining path, as the economic recovery has been driven by exports and domestic private sector demand and growth in public final expenditure has been weak.

Composition of GDP

In billion ISK	2015	% GDP	2016	% GDP	2017	% GDP	2018	% GDP
Private final consumption expenditure	1,147	50	1,236	50	1,318	50	1,422	51
Government final consumption expenditure	535	23	571	23	614	24	661	24
Gross fixed capital formation	445	19	526	21	578	22	623	22
Changes in inventories	3	0	3	0	1	0	11	0
Gross domestic final expenditure	2,130	9,295	2,335	9,406	2,510	9,607	2,717	9,700
Exports of goods and services	1,188	5,174	1,187	4,747	1,206	4,589	1,323	4,705
— Goods, fob	614	27	540	22	531	20	615	22
— Services	574	25	646	26	676	26	709	25
Less: Imports of goods and services	1,025	45	1,031	42	1,099	42	1,237	44
— Goods, fob	650	28	642	26	695	27	774	28
— Services	375	16	389	16	404	15	463	16
Gross Domestic Product	2,294	100	2,491	100	2,617	100	2,803	100

Source: Statistics Iceland

Baseline macroeconomic and inflation forecast

	Volume change year-on-year (%)							
	2017	2018	2019 (F)	2020 (F)	2021 (F)			
GDP and its main components								
Private consumption	8.1	4.8	1.6	2.9	2.9			
Public consumption	3.6	3.3	2.2	2.1	2.0			
Gross capital formation	11.6	2.1	-0.6	10.4	0.3			
Business investment	7.7	-5.4	-6.7	11.9	-2.8			
Residential investment	20.7	16.7	17.1	11.4	4.6			
Public investment	23.3	21.2	2.5	3.9	5.5			
Domestic demand	7.6	4.1	1.0	4.3	2.1			
Exports of goods and services	5.4	1.6	-3.7	2.4	2.8			
Imports of goods and services	12.5	0.1	-1.0	6.7	1.6			
Contribution of net trade to growth (% of GDP)	-2.6	0.7	-1.3	-1.9	0.6			
Gross domestic product (GDP)	4.6	4.6	-0.4	2.4	2.6			
Gross domestic product (GDP) at current prices (ISK billion)	2,617	2,803	2,936	3,102	3,282			

F=forecast according to official budget forecasts.

Source: Monetary Bulletin 2019/2, Central Bank of Iceland

The baseline macroeconomic and inflation forecast reflects an assessment of the most likely economic developments over the next three years. It is based on forecasts and assumptions concerning developments in the external environment of the Icelandic economy, and the effects of those developments on the Icelandic economy. The forecast is also based on how individual markets function and how monetary policy is transmitted to the real economy. All of these factors are highly uncertain, and economic developments, whether domestic or international, could deviate somewhat from the baseline scenario.

Gross domestic product, by sector (%)

	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
Agriculture	1.2	1.1	1.1	1.0	1.0	1.1
Fishing and aquaculture	5.4	4.9	4.9	4.2	3.3	3.4
Mining and quarrying	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1
Manufacturing	13.1	12.5	11.8	10.7	10.8	11.3
— manufacture of food products	6.0	5.1	5.0	4.6	4.5	4.6
— fish processing	4.1	3.2	3.2	2.6	2.5	2.7
— manufacture of basic metals	2.6	2.8	2.4	1.6	2.2	2.4
Electricity and water supply	5.7	5.0	5.2	4.6	4.7	5.0
Construction	4.7	5.3	5.3	6.7	7.6	8.0
Wholesale and retail trade	8.4	8.9	9.2	9.7	9.7	9.6
Transportation and storage	6.0	5.7	6.6	7.1	7.2	7.6
Accommodation and food service activities	2.5	2.8	3.2	3.9	4.2	4.1
Information and communication	4.6	4.4	4.7	4.8	4.8	4.7
— computer programming and information services	2.4	2.3	2.7	2.9	2.9	2.7
Financial and insurance activities	7.1	7.5	6.4	5.7	4.6	4.3
Real estate activities	11.1	11.2	10.5	10.3	9.2	8.2
Professional, scientific and technical activities	4.4	4.6	4.6	4.6	4.6	4.5
<i>— scientific research and development</i>	0.7	0.8	1.0	1.0	1.1	1.1
Administrative and support service activities	2.8	3.3	3.8	4.1	4.6	4.7
Public administration	5.5	5.5	5.4	5.1	5.3	5.2
Education	6.4	6.4	6.3	6.4	7.0	6.9
Human health and social work activities	8.2	8.2	8.1	8.2	8.6	8.5
Arts, entertainment and recreation	1.5	1.4	1.4	1.3	1.4	1.4
Other service activities	1.3	1.4	1.4	1.3	1.4	1.4
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0

Source: Statistics Iceland

Marine sector

Throughout most of the 20th century, the marine sector was of key importance to the Icelandic economy. The marine sector accounted for 5.9% of GDP in 2018 (2017: 5.5%) and remains an important source of export revenues, although its relative size in total export revenues has declined in recent years from 26% in 2013 to 21% in 2018, as the share of export revenues of tourism-related services has increased rapidly from 26% in 2013 to 46% in 2018.

Icelandic fisheries are managed through a catch limitation system. A fixed total allowable catch ("**TAC**") is issued annually for each species, based on scientific research and formal advice. While the TAC is the cornerstone of the management system, the catch quotas are primarily distributed through the individual transferable quota system, where individual operators have a fixed share of the TAC. The fisheries management system is anchored by law in the formal advice presented by the Marine Research Institute. Although it has been followed closely in recent years, the advice is nonetheless subject to a wide consultative process involving industry stakeholders, universities, etc. Over 98% (by value) of the species from Icelandic waters are subject to the quota system. The Directorate of Fisheries, however, is in charge of administrating the quotas and keeps an up-to-date track of total catches and landings in an open database and oversees all quota transfers between vessels.

Controls, enforcement and annual TAC

Effective controls and enforcement is a pivotal element of a responsible fisheries management system. The Directorate of Fisheries closely monitors fisheries to ensure that all rules are being followed. Discards are prohibited by law and subject to heavy fines. Real-time catch figures are delivered to a live database through a synchronised weight control system at all registered landing ports. The Marine Research Institute ("**MRI**") carries out a wide range of extensive scientific research projects on the status and productivity of the commercial stocks, in addition to monitoring the marine environment and the ecosystem around Iceland on a long-term basis.

This research is the basis of the Institute's advice on sustainable catches of the fish stocks at any given time. By law, fisheries management must be based on formal advice on TAC from the Marine Research Institute. The Ministry of Industries and Innovation is responsible for policy decisions on the fisheries and as such publishes the TAC for each year. While MRI recommendations have been followed closely in recent years, they are nonetheless subject to a wide consultative process involving industry stakeholders, scientists, and the municipalities of Iceland, thus promoting broad-based consensus on policies.

International cooperation

Regional fisheries management organisations play a key role in securing the conservation and sustainable use of straddling and highly migratory fish stocks. In this respect, Iceland cooperates actively with neighbouring countries to ensure conservation and sustainable use of marine resources in nearby waters. This cooperation is carried out through participation in regional organisations such as the Northwest Atlantic Fisheries Organization ("NAFO"), the North East Atlantic Fisheries Commission ("NEAFC"), the North Atlantic Salmon Conservation Organization ("NASCO"), and the North Atlantic Marine Mammal Commission ("NAMMCO"). Furthermore, the International Council for the Exploration of the Sea ("ICES") is an important partner in marine research, the basis for responsible fisheries management.

Manufacturing and energy-intensive industries

The manufacturing sector is dominated by two sub-sectors, food processing, mainly seafood production for export, and aluminium production, which together account for roughly three quarters of total manufacturing. Production of machinery and other investment goods is relatively limited.

Iceland's largest aluminium and aluminium products industry is energy-intensive generating 21% of export revenues in 2018. Iceland's aluminium industry is based primarily on competitive energy costs, strategic location, and a skilled labour force. Production rose sharply in 2008 and 2009 but has remained relatively stable in recent years, averaging around 870,000 metric tonnes per year since 2014, or around 1.5% of global aluminium production. Production is estimated to remain relatively stable in the coming term.

A number of export-oriented manufacturing companies have emerged in the last two decades. Most of these companies are founded on product innovation, R&D, information and communications technology (ICT), and strategic marketing. Some of these companies have grown from being small or medium-sized companies to become key international players in their field, holding a relatively large market share worldwide such as in medical equipment, food processing, and fishery equipment.

Energy sector

Iceland is at the forefront in the use of renewable energy resources. Of the total primary energy supply in Iceland, nearly 90% is from renewable resources, an increase from 77% in 2000. Iceland has large potential sources of renewable energy; the country is located on the volcanically active Mid-Atlantic Ridge, a potent source of geothermal energy, and one-tenth of the landmass is covered by glaciers, a major source of hydroelectric power. Iceland's hydropower and geothermal resources have only been partly harnessed.

Iceland is the only country in Europe that still has a considerable amount of large-scale, competitively priced power from these sources. Electricity production per capita is the highest in the world, at 54 megawatt hours (MWh) per capita. At year-end 2017, total installed hydropower was 1,984 MW in 67 power plants with a combined capacity of 14,100 gigawatt hours (GWh), or over 70% of generated electricity. Combined installed geo-power for electricity generation was over 700 MW from seven plants with a total capacity of 5,200 GWh.

Iceland has been in the lead globally in the use of geothermal energy for purposes other than generating electricity. Geothermal energy accounts for 61% of primary energy used in Iceland. The total primary energy supply per unit of GDP is the highest in the world, nearly four times above the OECD average. Well over 90% of all homes are heated by geothermal energy in the form of hot water at only a fraction of the heating cost in other Nordic countries. For the general public, the price of electricity is one of the lowest in the world, about half of the price to consumers in the European Union.

Real estate sector

House prices rose considerably in real terms from the start of 2010 to May 2017 when the year-on-year increase of capital area house prices peaked at 21.5%. During that period, house prices deviated from developments in underlying determinants, due primarily to strong growth in short-term rentals to tourists and rapid population growth at a time of inelastic supply. House prices in Reykjavik have settled back and reached sustainability, as residential investment and supply of new housing has picked up even though demand (measured as turnover in real terms) has been robust. The year-on-year rise of real house prices in the capital area was 0.7% in February 2019 but somewhat higher in regional Iceland, or 5.2%. The ratio of nominal house prices to wages in greater Reykjavík was down 1.9% year-on-year in February 2019.

The recent upswing was not driven by a surge in lending and indebtedness as growth in household debt has remained modest after a long period of deleveraging. Household debt as a share of GDP has been stable in the last three years and was about 76% at year-end 2018. The share has declined by just over 50 percentage points since autumn 2008. By the end of 2018, households' mortgage debt increased by 6% year-on-year in real terms, but other household debt contracted by almost 2%.

Service and tourism sectors

Other industries include the financial sector, which comprises four commercial banks and four savings banks. The State is the major owner of two of Iceland's commercial banks and holds a minority stake in another one. The technological sector of the services industry (the software industry in particular) has also diversified and grown significantly in recent years, and most software technology businesses engage in export activities, owing to the small size of the local market.

Tourism has been among the fastest-growing industries in Iceland in recent years and has established itself as the third main pillar of the Icelandic economy alongside fisheries and aluminium production. Since 2010, total tourist spending has risen from ISK 90.6 billion to ISK 376.6 billion in 2017, with the share in GDP rising from 3.4% to 8.6%, and its share of export revenues increasing from 19% in 2010, to 26% in 2013, and 39% in 2018.

Over the past decade, the number of foreign tourists has increased from 473,000 in 2008 to 2.3 million in 2018. In 2018, a total of 14 airlines flew to and from Keflavík Airport year-round, a substantial increase compared to 2011, when only three airlines offered year-round service. Over the course of 2017 and further in 2018, the increase in the number of foreign tourists visiting Iceland moderated after a surge in past years.

This increase in the number of tourists has had a significant impact on Icelandic businesses. From 2010 to 2018, the increase in turnover in businesses related to the tourist sector was about 130% in real terms, and the number of employees on their payroll also rose by about 130% over the same period.

In krónur terms, foreign credit card use in Iceland declined markedly in the first eight months of 2018, with yearon-year growth measuring 6.6%, but picked up in the last four months of the year in tandem with the depreciation of the króna and measured 16%. However, card turnover increased considerably less when measured at constant exchange rates. Furthermore, in 2018, turnover per tourist declined year-on-year measured in foreign currency in tandem with a shorter average length of stay in the country. The depreciation of the króna is therefore likely to have mitigated the tourism industry's slowdown. Despite recent signs of a slowdown, tourism continues to establish itself as one of Iceland's key economic sectors.

Inflation

According to the Act on the Central Bank of Iceland, the Central Bank's principal objective is to promote price stability. This objective was further described in the joint declaration issued by the Central Bank and the Icelandic Government on 27 March 2001 as an inflation target of 2.5%.

	Changes in the consumer price index
	Annual inflation
	(%)
2009	12.0
2010	5.4
2011	4.0
2012	5.2
2013	3.9
2014	2.0
2015	1.6
2016	1.7
2017	1.8
2018	2.7

Developments in inflation, the exchange rate and interest rates in 2018

Inflation measured 2.7% in 2018, after four years below the target. In comparison, inflation was 1.8% in 2017 and 1.7% in 2016. Inflation excluding housing measured 0.9% in 2018, and the spread between inflation including and excluding housing narrowed over the course of the year. Underlying inflation rose during the year, measuring 3.7% in December 2018, according to the median of various measures, as compared with 1.8% a year earlier. The main drivers of inflation in 2018 were rising prices for housing and imported goods, new motor vehicles in particular. The pace of house price inflation eased as the year progressed, however, and the twelve-month rise in the housing component of the consumer price index ("**CPI**") measured 6.4% in December 2018, down from 12% a year earlier. The rise in domestic goods prices also affected the CPI.

The exchange rate of the króna remained relatively stable in the first half of 2018, but in early September it began to fall and exchange rate volatility began to increase. The slide in the exchange rate was to some extent due to temporary uncertainty about domestic airline WOW Air's financing in early September. The macroeconomic factors that had generally driven the appreciation of the króna in recent years appeared to have given way as well. Terms of trade had deteriorated, and export growth had slowed. In addition, the operating environment in the tourism industry had grown more difficult, and the outlook was for a slowdown in output growth in the second half of 2018. By the end of 2018, the króna had depreciated by 9.8% in trade-weighted terms, as opposed to a depreciation of 0.7% in 2017.

The Monetary Policy Committee (**MPC**) kept Central Bank interest rates unchanged until November 2018, when it raised them by 0.25 percentage points after having kept them unchanged for over a year. At the end of 2018, the Bank's key interest rate – i.e., the seven-day term deposit rate – was 4.5%. The rationale for the rate hike in November was that the increase in inflation and inflation expectations had lowered the Bank's real rate more than was desirable in view of the then-current economic situation and outlook. In spite of nominal rate increases, the monetary stance eased during the year. The Bank's real rate in terms of the average of various measures of inflation and inflation expectations had fallen by 1 percentage point over the course of the year, to 0.7% by the year-end. The Bank's real rate in terms of twelve-month inflation fell by 1.5 percentage points over the same period, to 0.8% at the end of the year.

Labour market

Over the past ten years, the Icelandic labour market has had a participation rate consistently above 85%. In 2018, women accounted for 47% of the labour force and supplied 42% of total hours. Furthermore, Icelanders tend to work long hours.

The Icelandic labour market is quite flexible, with substantial labour mobility, flexible hours, and variable participation and wages. This was clearly manifested during the last cycle. Companies can easily adjust to changed demand by expanding or reducing staffing levels or by raising or lowering the number of hours worked by those already employed; furthermore, the number of part-time and full-time employed varies with the business cycle.

There is also some flexibility in labour force supply. In particular, there is a strong connection between net emigration of Icelandic nationals and output growth; moreover, migration of foreign nationals in tandem with the

business cycle has increased substantially with the expansion of the pan-European labour market. Moreover, even in the case of significant shifts in sectoral or regional employment, a high degree of labour mobility has prevented large differences in regional unemployment from emerging.

Some 90% of the labour force is unionised. Employers are also coordinated in their bargaining with unions. This has given rise to wage-setting that is characterised by significant centralisation and coordinated bargaining, most frequently by national federations, and it leads to more or less nationwide. In addition, the tailoring of the national framework of wage agreements in sectoral and firm-level negotiations makes it possible to take specific local conditions into account. The Government has frequently been involved in wage settlements, either through tax concessions and social transfers or through legislative acts aimed at accomplishing moderate settlements.

Labour force statistics

	Participation rate ⁽¹⁾ (%)	Unemployme nt ⁽²⁾ (%)	Labour force ⁽³⁾	Employed persons ⁽⁴⁾	Unemployed persons ⁽⁵⁾	Working hours ⁽⁶⁾
2009	85.4	7.4	174,300	161,400	12,900	39.7
2010	85.6	7.7	173,800	160,400	13,400	39.3
2011	85.2	7.1	173,000	160,600	12,400	39.8
2012	85.5	6.2	172,600	162,000	10,600	39.6
2013	86.6	5.5	176,800	167,200	9,700	39.7
2014	86.7	5.1	178,100	169,100	9,100	39.9
2015	87.9	4.2	181,500	173,900	7,600	39.9
2016	89.1	3.1	185,700	179,800	5,800	39.6
2017	88.3	2.9	188,900	183,400	5,500	39.4
2018	87.3	2.8	193,100	187,700	5,400	39.4

⁽¹⁾ The labour participation rate is the ratio of the labour force to the total population.

⁽²⁾ Unemployment is the ratio of the unemployed to all persons in the labour force.

⁽³⁾ The labour force is considered to consist of employed and unemployed persons.

(4) Employed persons are classified as working if they worked one hour or more in the reference week or were absent from the work they usually carry out. Individuals on childbirth leave are considered absent from work if they went on leave from a paid job, even if they have no intention of returning to the same job. A person who usually works 35 or more hours per week is considered to be employed full-time, and a person who usually works 1-34 hours per week is considered to be employed part-time.

⁽⁶⁾ Working hours are the total hours respondents worked in their main and second job during the reference week.

⁽⁵⁾ Unemployed persons are classified as those who have no employment and satisfy one of the following criteria: 1. Have been seeking work for the previous four weeks and are ready to start working within two weeks from the date the survey is conducted. 2. Have found a job that will begin within three months but could start working within two weeks. (Until 2002, the criterion was that it sufficed for the job to start within four weeks without its being investigated whether the person involved could begin within two weeks.) 3. Awaiting being called to work and are able to start working within two weeks. 4. Have given up seeking work but wish to work and could start working within two weeks.

FOREIGN TRADE AND INTERNATIONAL BALANCE OF PAYMENTS

Balance of payments

The current account balance has remained robust with 2018 as the tenth consecutive year with a sizeable surplus. Surplus of services trade has been robust, driven by tourism, covering the decline in the balance of goods. Reserve accumulation has also been significant. Large movements in the 2015 capital account are due to the resolution of the old bank estates.

Current and financial account (% of GDP)	2015	2016	2017	2018
Current account	5.1	7.5	3.6	2.9
— excl. banks in winding-up proceedings	5.7			
Trade balance	7.1	6.2	4.1	3.1
Balance on goods	-1.5	-4.1	-6.3	-5.7
Balance on services	8.7	10.3	10.4	8.8
Primary income balance	-0.4	1.8	0.3	0.6
— excl. banks in winding-up proceedings	0.5	0.0	0.0	0.0
Receipts	5.1	5.1	3.1	2.5
— FDI	2.8	3.5	1.8	1.2
— interest (excl. FDI / excl. WUP)	0.6	0.5	0.5	0.5
— banks in winding-up proceedings	1.0			
Expenditures	5.4	3.3	2.8	1.9
– FDI	1.3	1.2	0.8	0.0
— interest (excl. FDI / excl. WUP)	1.7	1.5	1.2	1.1
— banks in winding-up proceedings	1.9			
Secondary income balance	-1.7	-0.5	-0.8	-0.8
Financial account	5.1	8.8	2.1	6.3
Direct investment	-4.0	-3.5	-0.7	1.8
Assets	2.5	-8.5	-29.0	0.1
Liabilities	6.5	-5.0	-28.3	-1.7
Portfolio investment	22.0	9.1	10.0	3.7
Assets	-17.0	4.6	4.8	4.0
Liabilities	-39.0	-4.5	-5.2	0.4
Other investment	-19.3	-8.6	-4.2	0.4
Assets	-2.7	-26.9	-3.5	-0.2
Liabilities	16.6	-18.3	0.8	-0.6
Derivatives (net)	0.1	0.1	0.3	0.2
Change in reserves	6.3	11.6	-3.3	0.2
Net errors and omissions	0.1	1.4	-1.5	3.4

Net international investment position

Iceland's net international investment position ("**IIP**") has improved radically in the post-crisis period, through debt repayment facilitated by the current account surplus, debt write-offs due to bankruptcies of private sector entities and other factors, and the composition agreements of the failed financial institutions' estates in late 2015. In 2017, it turned positive for the first time since measurements began and was positive by almost 10% of GDP at year-end 2018.

Iceland's international balance sheet had expanded rapidly after the capital account liberalisation of the 1990s, and the expansion accelerated further following the privatisation of the banks in 2002-2003. Although the foreign assets of the Icelandic economy grew swiftly during that period, foreign debt grew even more rapidly. From year-end 2002 until the banking crisis in autumn 2008, gross external liabilities expanded from 115% to 859% of GDP and gross external assets from 50% to 677% of GDP, resulting in a negative IIP in the amount of 182% of GDP in the third quarter of 2008. The IIP continued to worsen as a result of the collapse of the banks and the depreciation of the króna, reaching a trough of -654% of GDP at the end of 2008. With the settlements of the failed financial institutions at year-end 2015, the IIP improved to about -5% of GDP, the country's most favourable position in about half a century. Since then, the IIP has continued to improve and, in 2017, it turned positive for the first time since measurements began. Although foreign assets have declined since autumn 2008, foreign liabilities have declined even further, resulting in a positive IIP of almost 10% of GDP at the end of June 2018. The composition of assets and liabilities is also radically different from the pre-crisis era, and much less bank-driven. Foreign currency reserves weigh much more heavily on the assets side, and the share of debt claims is significantly lower on both the assets and liabilities sides.

During the period from the banks' collapse until end-2015, the official calculation of Iceland's IIP gave a misleading impression of the actual position. In autumn 2008, the estates of Iceland's largest banks were placed in winding-up proceedings and resolution committees were entrusted with their administration. The old banks' assets were transferred to the estates and revalued, whereas the liabilities were entered at nominal value plus

accrued interest in official accounts. As it was clear from the outset that payments to creditors would be limited by the estates' assets and recoveries, the Central Bank of Iceland calculated and published in various reports the so-called underlying IIP, which was based on the estimated settlement of the estates, alongside the official quarterly figures. The underlying IIP was roughly -128% of GDP in 2008 but had improved to roughly -36% of GDP in the third quarter of 2015. With the composition agreements in 2015, the estates' liabilities were written off with reference to their assets, and the officially calculated IIP thereby became the same as the underlying IIP.

External liabilities (excluding those of the old banks) totalled 79% of GDP at the end of December 2018. They had contracted by 2 percentage points year-on-year. The external debt of the general government totalled 9% of GDP at year-end 2018, mainly because of non-residents' holdings in króna-denominated Treasury bonds and the Treasury's foreign market bond issues. The composition of Iceland's external debt has improved, with short-term liabilities contracting to only 7% of the total (excluding the old banks) at year-end 2018. Foreign debt service is now quite manageable. A large share of foreign debt is owed by the commercial banks, which have ready access to foreign credit markets at present. Significant changes in 2015 are due to the resolution of the failed banks. In December 2015, composition agreements sought by the failed banks' estates and approved by their creditors were confirmed by the District Court of Reykjavik, providing for cash distributions to creditors and establishment of asset management companies for the remainder of the assets. According to the settlements, payments to creditors totalled EUR 13.5 billion (ISK 1,904 billion) and debt write-offs were EUR 50.5 billion (ISK 7,134 billion).

Figures in% of GDP	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
Net international investment position	-653.6	-651.5	-586.2	-527.5	-448.2	-387.5	-375.4	-4.7	2.9	3.5	9.9
Foreign assets	309.4	293.6	259.1	265.2	277.6	277.4	251.8	214.6	158.5	116.9	120.8
FDI	102.9	112.7	88.2	89.1	95.6	110.0	100.0	91.8	64.2	26.1	26.7
Portfolio instruments	65.1	54.4	47.0	52.3	58.1	62.3	63.9	40.5	37.7	44.4	47.6
Derivatives	0.1	0.1	0.0	0.0	0.1	0.2	0.6	0.5	0.3	0.5	0.4
Other	114.0	96.7	84.2	64.2	94.5	79.9	61.7	53.3	23.5	19.7	19.9
Reserves	27.3	29.8	39.7	59.6	29.3	24.9	25.6	28.5	32.7	26.2	26.3
Foreign liabilities	963.0	945.1	845.3	792.6	725.7	664.9	627.2	219.3	155.6	113.3	110.9
FDI	101.4	100.7	90.4	97.0	82.0	97.6	97.0	93.1	81.4	45.5	42.7
Portfolio instruments	390.2	407.4	350.8	327.3	324.8	287.6	290.9	42.1	49.4	43.4	44.4
Derivatives	0.8	0.0	0.1	0.2	0.1	0.3	0.9	0.6	0.4	0.4	0.2
Other	470.7	437.0	404.1	368.1	318.8	279.5	238.4	83.5	24.5	24.1	23.6
Failed banks' assets	119.1	128.2	110.5	95.0	116.5	97.7	76.4				
Failed banks' liabilities	695.5	709.8	633.0	570.3	537.9	475.5	447.5				
Net IIP excluding failed banks	-78.3	-71.2	-65.4	-53.7	-27.6	-10.0	-4.8				

Source: Statistics Iceland, Central Bank of Iceland.

Public sector foreign assets and liabilities

Iceland's positive current account balance has resulted in financial outflows. Since year-end 2014 these flows have been used, among other things, to build up the international reserves and reduce public sector debt. The public sector retired a substantial amount of its debt during the pre-crisis period. The depreciation of the króna in 2008 and the need to strengthen the Central Bank's international reserves increased the external liabilities of the general government and the Central Bank from 18% of GDP at year-end 2007 to the post-crisis peak of 62% of GDP at year-end 2011. Only a portion of the increase in public sector foreign debt had a direct effect on the NIIP, however, as loans taken to expand the reserves were mostly offset by assets. By year-end 2018, public sector external liabilities had fallen to about 9% of GDP.

Foreign assets and liabilities

The table below shows the assets and liabilities for the periods shown:

	2007	2012	2016	2018	2004-2007 (average change per year in ISK) (%)	2012 (y-o- y change in ISK) (%)	2016 (y-o- y change in ISK) (%)	2018 (y-o- y change in ISK) (%)
EUR billions (b kr.)								
	20.0	10.4	13.4	5.6				
Outward (FDI)	(1,826)	(1,761)	(1,600)	(747)	91	12	-24	10
	14.0	3.7	7.4	8.8				
Foreign equities	(1276)	(629)	(877)	(1,177)	55	10	7	10
Foreign debt securities	7.2	2.6	0.5	1.2				
	(652)	(441)	(63)	(157)	170	27	-44	66
	23.1	4.5	2.0	1.1				
Foreign lending	(2,104)	(771)	(240)	(142)	98	15	-21	-6
	78.5	30.1	33.1	25.4				
Total assets	(7,159)	(5,112)	(3,947)	(3,386)	79	10	-20	11
Total assets (% of GDP)	520	278	159	121				
	14.1	8.9	17.0	9.0				
Inward FDI	(1,288)	(1,511)	(2,027)	(1,198)	89	-11	-5	1
	94.4	78.7	32.5	23.3				
Total liabilities	(8,610)	(13,366)	(3,876)	(3,110)	63	-4	-23	5
Total liabilities (% of GDP)								
	625	726	156	111				

Sources: Statistics Iceland, Central Bank of Iceland.

Government balance sheets

The general government's balance sheet and budgets suffered a severe shock with the financial crisis and the sharp depreciation of the króna in 2008, as both general government and public enterprises had significant foreign-denominated debt. Furthermore, a substantial amount of debt was shifted from the private to the public sector when private enterprises, mostly banks, became insolvent. Gross debt therefore rose substantially in the wake of the crisis, peaking in 2011, but has tapered off and was well below the average for IMF member countries in 2018 after the stability contributions from the failed banks' estates, in the amount of 17.2% of year-2015 GDP, were to a large extent allocated to prepayment of debt.

The central government has by far the largest balance sheet, with assets and liabilities constituting almost 89% of the general government balance sheet, while the local government share is about 11%. Social security accounts constitute only a marginal share of general government accounts in comparison with central and local government. As a result, general government financial assets and liabilities are almost exclusively those of the central and local governments.

Government sector indicators

	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
General government revenues and										
expenditures, % of GDP Revenue	37.9	38.3	38.8	40.2	40.6	43.7	40.6	56.9	43.8	42.8
Taxes	28.4	28.6	29.5	40.2 30.5	30.9	33.8	31.9	47.4	43.8 34.1	42.8 33.2
on income and wealth	16.8	16.6	17.4	17.8	18.5	19.8	18.5	34.6	20.5	20.3
on production/imports/ consumption	11.7	12.0	12.1	12.7	12.5	14.0	13.4	12.8	13.6	12.9
Social contributions	2.8	3.8	3.8	3.5	3.6	3.5	3.5	3.4	3.4	3.5
Property Income	3.3	2.4	2.0	2.6	2.6	3.0	1.8	2.9	2.4	2.1

	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
Of which interest	2.9	1.9	1.4	1.4	1.1	1.0	0.8	0.9	0.8	0.6
Sales of goods and services	2.9	2.9	2.8	3.1	2.9	2.9	2.9	2.8	3.2	3.1
Other revenues	0.5	0.6	0.7	0.6	0.6	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.7	0.9
Expenditure	47.4	47.8	44.2	43.8	42.4	43.8	41.4	44.5	43.3	41.7
Wages	13.3	13.1	13.0	13.1	13.1	13.3	13.4	13.3	14.0	14.2
Purchases of goods and services	11.8	11.7	11.7	11.6	11.3	11.1	10.5	10.2	10.6	10.4
Interest	5.9	4.6	4.0	4.6	4.4	4.6	4.4	3.9	3.9	3.1
Subsidies	1.7	1.7	1.7	1.7	1.6	1.4	1.3	1.4	1.3	1.3
Social benefits	7.5	7.2	7.9	7.3	6.8	6.7	6.2	5.9	6.3	6.5
Fixed investment	4.0	3.3	2.6	2.6	2.8	3.0	2.8	2.7	3.4	3.8
Other expenses	3.2	6.2	3.3	2.9	2.3	3.7	2.7	7.1	3.8	2.4
General government, % of GDP										
Expenditure	47.4	47.8	44.2	43.8	42.4	43.8	41.5	44.3	43.3	-
Administration, safety, defence ⁽¹⁾	5.0	5.0	5.4	5.3	4.9	4.8	4.5	8.4	5.7	-
Education	8.0	7.7	7.5	7.4	7.3	7.4	7.2	7.0	7.5	-
Health services	7.7	7.3	7.1	7.1	7.1	7.3	7.2	7.3	7.6	-
Social security	10.5	10.3	10.8	10.2	9.8	9.8	9.2	8.9	9.7	-
Other social affairs ⁽²⁾	4.5	6.3	3.9	4.6	4.2	3.9	4.1	3.9	4.1	-
Economic affairs	5.9	6.5	5.5	4.6	4.6	6.1	4.8	4.8	4.7	-
Interest expenditure	5.9	4.6	4.0	4.6	4.4	4.6	4.4	3.9	3.9	-
Central government, % of GDP										
Expenditure	35.6	37.2	33.8	32.8	31.6	32.3	30.5	33.9	30.8	-
Administration, safety, defence ⁽¹⁾	4.6	4.8	5.2	5.0	4.7	4.6	4.4	8.4	4.2	-
Education	3.3	3.2	3.0	3.1	3.0	2.9	2.9	2.8	3.1	-
Health services	7.9	7.4	7.2	7.2	7.3	7.4	7.3	7.6	7.8	-
Social protection	7.5	8.2	8.6	7.5	7.1	6.6	6.3	6.2	7.1	-
Other social affairs ⁽²⁾	1.6	3.4	1.4	2.1	1.7	1.3	1.5	1.5	1.6	-
Economic affairs	4.9	5.8	4.7	3.8	3.6	5.2	4.1	3.9	3.7	-
Interest expenditure	5.6	4.3	3.6	4.1	4.1	4.2	4.0	3.5	3.4	-
Local government, % of GDP										
Expenditure	12.7	12.4	12.5	12.7	12.8	13.1	12.5	12.3	14.0	-
Administration and safety ⁽¹⁾	1.2	1.3	1.2	1.4	1.2	1.2	1.2	1.1	2.6	-
Education	4.7	4.5	4.5	4.4	4.3	4.5	4.3	4.2	4.5	-
Health services	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	-
Social protection	2.4	2.5	2.9	2.9	3.0	3.2	3.0	2.8	2.7	-
Other social affairs ⁽²⁾	2.9	2.9	2.5	2.5	2.6	2.6	2.7	2.5	2.7	-
Economic affairs	1.1	0.9	0.9	1.1	1.3	1.1	0.9	1.0	1.1	-
Interest expenditure	0.3	0.3	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.5	0.4	-

(1) Excluding interest expense.

⁽²⁾ Culture, religion, recreation, housing and community affairs, environment protection.

Source: Statistics Iceland.

Capital controls enacted in 2008

Iceland was struck by an unusually severe banking crisis in October 2008. Iceland was among the countries hardest hit by the global financial crisis, as the massive external shock coincided with a significant mismatch between large macro-financial imbalances, which had built up during the pre-crisis period, and Iceland's domestic financial support capacity, which, despite a favourable fiscal position, was not prepared for one of the largest bankruptcies in history. Capital controls were adopted in late November 2008, following the formal adoption of an IMF Stand-By Arrangement with Iceland. The Icelandic Parliament extended a provision in the Foreign Exchange Act authorising the Central Bank of Iceland to set Rules on Foreign Exchange limiting cross-border capital movements and international capital transactions. In autumn 2011, Parliament incorporated the Rules into the Foreign Exchange Act.

The objective of the capital controls was to place temporary restrictions on certain types of cross-border capital transfers and foreign exchange transactions that could cause monetary and exchange rate instability while the recovery of the Icelandic economy and financial system was underway. The capital controls played an important role in achieving and safeguarding the objectives of the policy response developed by authorities: to stabilise the exchange rate, ensure medium-term fiscal sustainability, and develop a comprehensive bank restructuring strategy. The controls hindered a further drop in the exchange rate by restricting capital outflows and supported asset prices by limiting fire sales, in addition to allowing for more accommodative monetary policy, facilitating the restructuring of private sector balance sheets, and giving the authorities time to develop appropriate policy responses and reforms. Although the controls were instrumental in preserving financial stability and safeguarding the medium-term balance of payments in the wake of the crisis, the longer they remained in effect, the more the drawbacks overshadowed the benefits, ultimately necessitating liberalisation.

Capital account liberalisation

The first capital account liberalisation strategy was presented in August 2009 and the second in March 2011. The third liberalisation strategy, presented in June 2015, proposed that the capital controls be lifted in stages. The first phase of the current liberalisation strategy focused on the failed banks' estates, the second on remaining offshore króna assets, and the third on households and businesses. The total scope of the risk addressed by the strategy amounted to as much as 56% of GDP. The assets concerned consisted of krona-denominated assets held by the insolvent estates of the failed commercial banks and savings banks (23% of GDP), foreign-denominated claims held by these estates against domestic parties (18% of GDP), and offshore króna assets held by non-residents (15% of GDP).

The strategy involved reducing the size of anticipated outflows through the foreign currency market in connection with the resolution of the failed banks' estates, either through decentralised composition agreements based on specific stability conditions or through taxation that would ensure macroeconomic and balance of payments equilibrium in the domestic economy. All of the failed financial undertakings covered by the Act concluded composition agreements by meeting stability conditions. The estates of the three large failed banks (Glitnir hf., Kaupthing hf. and Landsbanki Íslands hf.) all requested an exemption from the Foreign Exchange Act in order to conclude winding-up proceedings, which were approved. Composition agreements approved by the courts in late 2015 and early 2016 addressed a total of seven estates. The direct stability contribution of the three largest estates was estimated³ at ISK 379 billion. The combined measures taken by the estates were estimated at approximately ISK 660 billion.

In May 2016, the Althingi passed Act no. 37/2016 on the Treatment of Króna-Denominated Assets Subject to Special Restrictions, segregating offshore króna assets in a secure manner in preparation for general liberalisation for households and businesses. Concurrently, the Central Bank announced a voluntary auction to purchase offshore króna assets as defined by the act, which was held in summer 2016. The auction and further purchases of offshore króna assets in autumn 2016 and early 2017 reduced the overhang by ISK 195 billion, leaving approximately ISK 88 billion in offshore króna assets.

Since summer 2016, the authorities have taken a series of incremental steps to liberalise capital controls on households and businesses, culminating in a nearly full liberalisation in early 2017. The requirements obliging financial undertakings and other parties engaging in capital transactions to notify the Central Bank of capital movements remain largely unchanged for the present, pending a holistic review of the Foreign Exchange Act.

Following the successful liberalisation of capital controls on households and businesses in late 2016 and early 2017, and the subsequent economic adjustment, attention was once again directed at the liberalization of capital controls on offshore króna assets in late 2018 when the Government of Iceland presented a bill of legislation to the Althingi which would enable offshore króna holders to close out their positions in full by exchanging them for foreign currency in the onshore market. The bill became law in March 2019.

The Special Reserve Requirement

In June 2016, the Central Bank published the Rules on Special Reserve Requirements for New Foreign Currency Inflows in accordance with the new Temporary Provision of the Foreign Exchange Act, no. 87/1992. The main purpose of the Temporary Provision is to provide the Central Bank with a new policy instrument – namely, a special reserve requirement on certain types of investments based on new inflows of foreign exchange. The objective of the measure was to temper inflows of foreign currency and to affect the composition of such inflows. It is therefore intended to reduce the risk that could accompany excessive capital inflows under the current regulatory framework for foreign exchange, support other aspects of domestic economic policy, and contribute to macroeconomic and financial stability. The special reserve requirement is structured so as to reduce the risks potentially accompanying strong capital inflows by directly affecting the incentives for carrying on trade and to support effective monetary policy transmission. Furthermore, the structure is intended to ensure that the measure is flexible, effective, and efficient in implementation so as to make it possible to respond quickly to changed circumstances. Since March 2019, the Special Reserve Requirement is inactive.

³ Central Bank of Iceland report 28.10.2015 "Central Bank concludes assessment of preliminary composition proposals" www.cb.is

Remaining restrictions

Restrictions concerning the use of Icelandic krónur in derivative contracts remain in effect, although an exemption is granted for hedging instrument.⁴ In addition foreign exchange transactions between residents and non-residents must be intermediated by a financial undertaking.

The Act on the Treatment of Króna-Denominated Assets Subject to Special Restrictions, no. 37/2016, remains in place. However, as noted above, the amendments of March 2019 have rendered its restrictions largely ineffective, as offshore króna holders are able to exchange their offshore krónur into foreign currency in the onshore market. The stock of offshore krónur currently amounts to roughly 3% of GDP, down from the initial position of 41% of GDP in 2008 and is expected to disappear in due course.

⁴ In June 2017, the Rules on Foreign Exchange were amended slightly so as to limit carry trade-related risk and derivatives trading for hedging purposes in connection with foreign issuance of króna-denominated bonds. This was to prevent circumvention of Rules on Special Reserve Requirements for New Foreign Currency Inflows.

MONETARY DEVELOPMENTS AND INTERNATIONAL RESERVES

Monetary policy

A five-member MPC takes decisions on the application of the Bank's monetary policy instruments. These monetary policy instruments are its interest rates, transactions with credit institutions other than loans of last resort, decisions on reserve requirements, and foreign exchange market transactions aimed at affecting the exchange rate of the króna. The MPC has adopted rules of procedure that have been approved by the Bank's Supervisory Board. The appointment of the MPC is provided for in the Act on the Central Bank of Iceland. The Governor is the chair of the MPC, which also includes the Deputy Governor, a senior Central Bank executive in the field of monetary policy formation, and two other economic and monetary experts appointed by the Minister of Finance and Economic Affairs.

The Bank's monetary policy instruments are its interest rates on transactions with credit institutions, open market operations, decisions on minimum reserve requirements, and intervention in the foreign exchange market. Financial institutions subject to reserve requirements – commercial banks, savings banks, and credit institutions – are eligible for Central Bank facilities. Icelandic branches of foreign financial institutions are eligible as well. According to the Rules on Central Bank Facilities for Financial Undertakings, securities issued in Icelandic krónur by the Republic of Iceland are the primary instruments eligible as collateral for Central Bank facilities.

International reserves

The Central Bank of Iceland ("**CBI**") manages the country's international reserves. The reserves are one of the tools enabling the CBI to achieve its objectives and carry out its role as a central bank. The CBI's reserves have four main roles: first, to mitigate fluctuations in Iceland's balance of payments, with reference to the CBI's monetary and exchange rate policies; second, to reduce the likelihood that capital flows to and from the country will jeopardise financial stability; third, as a part of the Treasury and Central Bank's management of assets and liabilities, so that the Icelandic Government can service its foreign debt, pay foreign expenses, and honour other international obligations; fourth, as a reserve fund that can be tapped in the event of large, unexpected shocks that undermine foreign currency generation. The size of the reserves is determined with reference to the scope of external trade, the exchange rate and monetary regime, rules on capital movements and foreign exchange transactions, and Iceland's external liabilities.

The foreign exchange reserves have grown significantly in recent years, as a result of both preparation for capital account liberalisation and the CBI's intervention policy. The CBI's international reserves amounted to 736 b.kr. at year-end 2018 (USD 6.3 billion). At that time, the reserves totalled 26% of GDP and 40% of broad money holdings (M3)⁵, and they covered eight months' worth of goods and services imports.

Central Bank reserve adequacy

The following table shows the Central Bank reserve adequacy position at year end 2018:

Position in Q4/2018	Percent of GDP	Ratio of reserves to reserve metric	Reserves financed domestically% of GDP
Reserves RAM ⁽¹⁾	26 17	155	21

⁽¹⁾ IMF Reserve Adequacy Metric.

Sources: Financial Stability Report 2019/1, Central Bank of Iceland.

Financial stability

The purpose of the Central Bank of Iceland is to promote financial stability. It oversees the work of the Systemic Risk Committee, which was established in 2014 and works for the Financial Stability Council. The Central Bank attempts to maintain a constant, clear overview of the position of credit institutions, financial markets, households, and businesses, and in its twice-yearly *Financial Stability* report it publishes a detailed analysis of factors relating to financial stability. In addition, the Central Bank promotes an efficient and secure financial system by operating systemically important financial infrastructure identifying external imbalances and by ensuring that systemically important Icelandic payment and settlement systems operate in line with internationally recognised standards. These systems are discussed in depth in the Bank's annual *Financial Market Infrastructure* report. The Central

⁵ M3 consists of coins, notes and other money equivalents that are easily convertible into cash, short-term and longer-term deposits and money market funds.

Bank of Iceland sets rules on minimum liquidity requirements, credit institutions' foreign exchange balances, and net stable funding in foreign currencies. The Bank conducts transactions with credit institutions and, under extraordinary circumstances and when the Bank deems it necessary in order to preserve confidence in the domestic financial system, is authorised by the Central Bank Act to issue guarantees or loans to credit institutions experiencing liquidity difficulties.

The Financial Stability department of the Central Bank of Iceland conducts analysis and functions as a regulator. The department issues semi-annual reports including analysis on key risks, macroeconomic environment, financial markets, external position, private sector analysis, operating results and key statistics of systemically important banks, stress tests, and international comparisons. The Central Bank sets rules on credit institutions' minimum liquid assets and rules on their funding ratios in foreign currency. The rules are based on the liquidity coverage ratio ("**LCR**") and net stable funding ratio ("**NSFR**"), which are based on the requirements. The aim of the liquidity rules is to mitigate credit institutions' liquidity risk by ensuring that they always have sufficient liquid assets to fulfil their obligations under stressed conditions over a specified period of time. The banks must fulfil requirements for both liquidity in foreign currency and overall liquidity. Rules on credit institutions' minimum NSFR in foreign currencies took effect in December 2014. The funding ratio is intended to ensure a minimum level of stable one-year funding in foreign currencies, thereby restricting the degree to which the commercial banks can rely on unstable short-term funding to finance long-term foreign-currency denominated lending. The rules on the funding ratio are intended to limit maturity mismatches and the extent to which the banks can depend on unstable short-term funding to finance long-term assets that could prove difficult to sell.

The Central Bank also sets rules on credit institutions' foreign exchange balance so as to limit foreign exchange risk by preventing credit institutions' foreign exchange balances from exceeding defined limits.

FX markets

The Central Bank of Iceland is at the centre of the Icelandic króna interbank foreign exchange market with the three main systemically important banks. The turnover of foreign exchange 2015 - 2019 is set out in the table below, with daily average volume totalling around 8 million euros in the first three months of 2019.

	Total turnover	CBI Turnover	CBI % turnover
	EUR millions		
2015	3,383	1,872	55,3%
2016	5,271	2,891	54,8%
2017	3,411	711	20,8%
2018	1,445	27	1,9%
2019 (first three months)	494	66	13,4%

Sources: Central Bank of Iceland.

The Central Bank of Iceland is active in the foreign exchange market from time to time and intervenes in the market in accordance with statements made by the Monetary Policy committee. From 2013 to early 2017, the Bank bought foreign currency in order both to build up the foreign exchange reserves to the desired size during the prelude to general capital account liberalisation and to mitigate fluctuations in the exchange rate. The large scale purchases in recent years led to a sizeable increase in the reserves.

Cooperation between FME, Central Bank, and Ministry of Finance regarding financial stability

Icelandic institutions and ministries cooperate extensively in order to reduce oversight-related risk, enhance awareness, and share knowledge of potential risks to financial stability between the FME (the Financial Supervision Authority), the Central Bank, and the Ministry of Finance.

Both the Central Bank and the FME report on potential market risks, credit risks, liquidity risks, and other micro or macro elements to the Systemic Risk Committee, which is chaired by the Governor of the Central Bank. The Systemic Risk Committee meetings are also attended by the Deputy Governor of the Central Bank, the Director-General of FME, the Deputy Director-General of FME, and outside experts appointed by the Minister of Finance and Economic Affairs. The analysis and proposals are then presented to the Financial Stability Council ("FSC"), which is chaired by the Minister of Finance and Economic Affairs. Council meetings are attended by the Governor of the Central Bank and the Director-General of FME, which issues recommendations and opinions possibly involving one or more institutions and makes legislative recommendations as well.

The Financial Stability Council adopted six intermediate objectives that are conducive to financial stability. Four of them are international (1-4) and two of them local (5-6):

- 1. to combat excessive credit growth, indebtedness, and imbalances in asset markets;
- 2. to combat excessive maturity mismatches and liquidity shortages, particularly in foreign currency;
- 3. to combat direct and indirect risks stemming from concentration and cross-ownership;
- 4. to combat the effects of negative incentives and moral hazard, particularly in institutions that are considered systemically important;
- 5. to combat the deleterious effects of excessive procyclical capital flows to and from the country; and
- 6. to combat contagion risk and other weaknesses in financial infrastructure.

The macro prudential tools at the authorities' disposal include:

- Capital buffers (have all been activated)
 - Systemic risk buffer: 3% (FME complies with the FSC's recommendation or explains)
 - O-SII buffer: 2% (FME complies with the FSC's recommendation or explains)
 - Countercyclical buffer: 1.25% (FME complies with the FSC's recommendation or explains). The Countercyclical buffer will increase to 1.75% in mid-May 2019 and to 2.0% on the first of February 2020.
- Borrower-based measures
 - LTV (FME, following FSC opinion): In July 2017 maximum 85% LTV ratio took effect for mortgages and 90% LTV ratio for first time buyers.
 - DSTI (FME, following FSC opinion)
 - Restrictions on lending in foreign currencies (CBI, following FSC opinion)
- Other tools
 - Capital flow management measure, CFM (CBI, by approval from Minister of Finance and Economic Affairs)
 - Foreign exchange balance, LCR in FX, NSFR in FX (CBI)

Financial Supervisory Authority ("FME")

The FME is an independent institution. It operates under the auspices of the Ministry of Finance and Economic Affairs, but is under separate management. The FME operates in accordance with the Act on Official Supervision of Financial Activities, no. 87/1998. Among other functions, it supervises the activities of commercial banks, savings banks, credit and securities undertakings, pension funds, mutual fund management companies, insurance companies, and securities exchanges. Furthermore, the FME plays a role relating to supervision of securities trading pursuant to the Act on Securities Transactions, no. 108/2007, and relating to financial stability pursuant to the Act on a Financial Stability Council, no. 66/2014.

The FME is an independent financial entity, and entities regulated by it must pay a supervisory fee to defray the cost of its operations, in accordance with the Act on the Payment of Expenses for Official Supervision of Financial Activities, no. 99/1999. The role of the FME is to conduct monitoring to ensure that regulated entities' activities are in compliance with the applicable regulatory provisions and are consistent with sound and appropriate business practices.

The main objectives of the FME are to:

- foster financial stability and an efficient, trustworthy financial market;
- maintain lawful, healthy, safe, and efficient operations among financial market entities; and
- protect the interests of financial market entities' customers and the general public.

The FME operates four supervisory units: i) Banking, ii) Insurance and pension, iii) Markets and business conduct and iv) Compliance and inspections. The Administration, Human Resources, and Information Technology departments provide services to the four supervisory units. Other departments are the Office of the Director-General and the Chief Legal Counsel's Office.

The FME employs about 114 members of staff whose educational background runs the gamut, from economics and business administration to law, information technology, and engineering.

Merger of the Central Bank of Iceland and the Financial Supervisory Authority

In early March 2019, a draft bill of legislation to replace the Act on the Central Bank of Iceland was submitted to the Parliament. The bill proposes to merge the Central Bank and the FME into a single institution called the Central Bank of Iceland. In the main, the merger is not intended to change the tasks entrusted to the two institutions jointly under current legislation; instead, they provide for changes pertaining to the merger of projects in and to the decision-making structure. After the merger, the Central Bank's key objectives will be to promote price stability, financial stability, and sound and secure financial operations. The framework and implementation of monetary policy are virtually unchanged.

According to the draft bill on the Central Bank, the Governor will be assisted by three Deputy Governors who will administer the Bank's activities in the areas they are appointed to lead: monetary policy, financial stability, and financial supervision. Decisions on the exercise of the Bank's authorisations in each of these areas will be taken by three committees — the Monetary Policy Committee, the Financial Stability Committee, and the Financial Supervision Committee — whose members will comprise the Governor (who will chair all of the committees), the relevant Deputy Governors, and outside expert in the areas concerned. According to the bill, all decisions entrusted to the FME under current legislation will be taken by the Financial Supervision Committee. In other respects, the Bank's direction will be in the hands of the Governor. This new structure, in which decisions are taken by multi-member committees, is intended to distribute power and formalise the decision-making process. The inclusion of external committee members provides restraint and ensures that decisions are based on a wider range of views.

The structure of the Monetary Policy Committee is unchanged, and the tasks of the Financial Supervision Committee will be comparable to those of the FME Board of Directors. The biggest structural change is in the field of financial stability, which has been in the hands of the Systemic Risk Committee and the Financial Stability Council but will now be in the hands of a single body, the Financial Stability Committee. The Financial Stability Committee will have more external members than its predecessors, and it will take decisions, in addition to issuing recommendations and opinions as the Financial Stability Council has done hitherto. Among other things, the Committee will take decisions on capital buffers, foreign denominated lending to unhedged borrowers, and ceilings on mortgage lending, and it will wield powers of resolution. The Financial Stability Council will continue to operate, but it has been proposed that its tasks be changed. Therefore, the bill does not provide for an increase in the current number of committees, councils, and boards, although it does change the structure of these bodies and the nature of their work.

It is assumed that the bills will pass into law on 1 January 2020, whereupon all of the functions of the FME will be transferred to the Central Bank.

Financial institutions and markets

At year-end 2018, the Icelandic financial sector comprised three large, systemically important banks: Landsbankinn, Íslandsbanki, and Arion Bank. In all, fourteen credit institutions are in operation in Iceland: four commercial banks; four savings banks; and five credit institutions, in addition to the State-owned Housing Financing Fund. Total credit institution assets amounted to ISK 4,625 billion, including ISK 3,709 billion held by the commercial banks. Of the three large commercial banks Icelandic Treasury wholly owns Íslandsbanki and holds 98.2% of the shares in Landsbankinn which itself holds 1.6% of the shares in the bank. The ownership of Arion Bank changed a lot in year 2018 as the bank was listed on the Nasdaq stock exchanges in Iceland and

Stockholm following an initial public offering. The Icelandic Government had previously sold its 13% stake in the bank. Today Kaupskil, a holding company own by the failed bank Kaupthing, is the largest owner of Arion Bank with 22.67% of the shares in Arion Bank, but before the public offering Kaupskil held 57.41% of the shares in the bank.

The government has announced in its policy statement that it is not desirable for the State to hold a majority interest in the commercial banks for the long term. No major changes in the ownership structure of the two state owned commercial banks are planned short term, but according to Treasury fiscal strategy plan for years 2020-2024 the State plans to sell 30% stake in Íslandsbanki between 2020 and 2024.

Securities market activity is concentrated with a single exchange operated as a subsidiary of Nasdaq and as part of the Nasdaq Nordic group. Nasdaq CSD is currently the sole securities depository in Iceland. The all-share index comprises 20 Icelandic companies. Stock market turnover continued to grow until year end 2017 when equity in listed companies changed hands for ISK 630 billion. In year 2018 the turnover was ISK 498 billion a decline of 21% between years. The bond market consists largely of government issues and covered bonds issued by financial institutions.

Systemically important banks

Operating results

At the end of 2018, the capital adequacy ratios of the commercial banks in Iceland combined was 23.2% (2017: 25.1%), including 21.8% in CET1 capital (2017: 24.3%), 2-4 percentage points above the FME required minimum.

In 2018, the profit of the three largest commercial banks amounted to almost ISK 38 billion, compared with just over ISK 47 billion in 2017, a decrease of 21% year-on-year. The decrease is mainly to reduced income from financial activities and differences in impairment. The return on equity after tax was 6.1% in 2018, compared with 7.4% in 2017. However, the return on regular income, i.e., net interest income and net fees and commissions, increased by nearly a percentage point in 2018, after having held steady at around 6% in the years beforehand.

The volume of regular income has increased in recent years, and the volume of irregular items such as valuation adjustments and capital gains on equity securities has declined accordingly. In 2018, net interest income and net fees and commissions accounted for 93% of total income, the highest percentage since the establishment of the new banks.

The banks' net interest income was ISK 102 billion in year 2018, an increased by almost ISK 7 billion between years. Net commission income was almost ISK 38 billion in 2018 a decreased by ISK 1.6 billion between years. The interest rate margin was 2.9% in 2018, compared with 2.8% the year before. Operating expenses as a percentage of net operating income were 55.0% in 2018, compared with 52.4% in 2017. Operating expenses as a percentage of assets were 2.3% and remained unchanged between years.

Equity position

At the end of 2018, total equity of the three largest commercial banks amounted to ISK 617 billion, some ISK 36 billion less than in the previous year. Dividend payments in 2018 totalled ISK 73 billion. These banks plan to pay ISK 25 billion in dividends in 2019. At year end 2018, the capital base was ISK 613 billion, compared with ISK 618 billion at year end 2017. The banks' capital base is therefore almost unchanged between years. Their capital adequacy ratio was 23.2% at year end 2018, as compared to 25.1% at year-end 2017. The factors that led to the rise in the capital ratio during the year were profits, 1.5%, and subordinated bond issues, 0.7%. All of the banks issued subordinated bonds in 2018. The main factors leading to a reduction in the ratio were dividend payments, 2.3% and increased risk-weighted assets, 1.7%. Approximately 94% of the capital base of the three large commercial banks is Common Equity Tier 1. Risk assessments of banks generally take CET1 into account. The weighted ratio of Tier 1 capital for the large commercial banks was 21.8% at year-end 2018.

Funding and liquidity

At year-end 2018, the three large commercial banks' funding comprised ISK 1,738 billion in customer deposits (48%), ISK 1,069 billion in market funding (30%), ISK 617 billion in capital (17%), and ISK 197 billion in other items (5%). The banks' funding composition has changed since last year: the percentage of market funding rose by 3% and subordinated loans by 1%, while capital fell by 2%, debts to credit institutions and central banks did not change between years and customer deposits are also unchanged. Market funding is mostly in foreign

currencies, with 81% denominated in euros and 14% in Swedish kronor, and the remainder in other currencies. The banks issued foreign-denominated bonds for ISK 135 billion in 2018. For most of last year, the capital markets were turbulent and the banks' risk premia rose after a relatively protracted decline. The premia began to fall again in February and March 2019. In December 2018, rating agency Standard & Poor's affirmed the banks' credit ratings at BBB+, with a stable outlook.

Issues of covered bonds have also been increasing in recent years, to ISK 367 billion at year-end 2018, compared to ISK 270 billion at year-end 2017, an increase of 36% year-on-year. Foreign-denominated funding maturing in 2019 and 2020 amounts to ISK 183 billion, or approximately 27% of outstanding foreign-denominated market funding. The weighted average residual maturity of foreign funding has been stable in the past year. According to Central Bank rules, the foreign-denominated NSFR shall be in excess of 100%. The banks' ratios averaged 160% at year-end 2018, compared to 162% at year-end 2017. 45% of the Icelandic banks' listed securities are due in the next three years. For the period up to 2024, 64% of the Icelandic banks' issues will become due.

The banks' liquidity position is strong, and they have approximately ISK 155 billion in excess of the applicable minimum liquidity requirements. The banks' aggregate ratio at year-end 2018 was 166%, and did not change from the previous year. The regulatory minimum liquidity ratio in total and foreign currencies is 100%. The banks all had high foreign currency liquidity ratios at year-end 2018, with their ratios averaging 500%, compared to 412% at year-end 2017. The LCR for Icelandic krónur was however only 77% at year-end 2018. The ratio of encumbered assets decreased in 2018 from 14.3% to an average of 16%.

Credit risk and asset quality

The book value of the three large commercial banks' customer lending amounted to ISK 2,745 billion at year-end 2018, a 12% increase from year-end 2017, when lending amounted to ISK 2,446 billion. Inflation measured 3.7% at year-end 2018; therefore, the banks' loan portfolios increased by roughly 8% in real terms, significantly above the 4.6% GDP growth rate in 2018. Therefore credit growth has outpaced GDP growth by a comfortable margin. Even though customers' debt increased, credit risk subsided as households' and businesses' equity position continued to strengthen during the year and both are better positioned to withstand shocks than they have been in a long time. The facility-measured non-performing loan ratio for the three large commercial banks' has fallen from 20% in 2010 to about 2% at the end of year 2015 and has be stable at that level since. At the end of December 2018 the banks' NPL ratio based on European Banking Authority ("**EBA**") definition was 2.2%.

BRRD

The Icelandic authorities implemented in spring 2018 part of the EU Bank Recovery and Resolution Directive ("**BRRD**") into Icelandic law, i.e. part of the BRRD that covers recovery plans, early intervention, removal of senior management and management body and replacement with temporary administrator, and finally group financial support agreement are now a part of the Icelandic legislation. The BRRD has been incorporated into the EEA Agreement and the Icelandic authorities schedule to implement the rest of the BRRD into Icelandic law next winter. According to the BRRD, financial undertakings must fulfil special requirements concerning capital and bail-in-able liabilities with the aim of significantly reducing the risk that taxpayers will have to pay for the financial recovery of systemically important financial undertakings.

Domestic systemically important banks (D-SIBs): Key ratios

	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
Return on equity	14.1	16.8	8.9	7.4	6.1
Return on assets	2.7	3.5	1.8	1.4	1.1
Expenses as a share of net interest and commission income	68.3	62.7	62.4	58.6	59.5
Expenses as a share of total assets	2.5	2.5	2.6	2.5	2.3
Net interest and commission income as a share of total income	64.3	58.4	81.0	87.1	92.8
Net interest as a share of total assets	2.7	2.9	3.0	2.8	2.9
Capital ratio	28.5	28.2	27.8	25.1	23.2
Foreign exchange balance	6.1	2.2	-0.5	0.5	0.3
Liquidity coverage ratio (LCR) total	137.4	130.5	163.0	165.9	166.0
Liquidity coverage ratio (LCR) FX	501.8	371.0	403.8	412.8	509.6
Net stable funding (NSFR) total	104.5	115.4	123.0	122.2	117.9
Net stable funding (NSFR) FX	136.7	136.9	161.8	161.5	159.8

Sources: Financial Stability Report 2019/1, Central Bank of Iceland.

In recent years, the total assets of credit institutions have been declining as a percentage of GDP, from 277% at year-end 2009 to 165% at year-end 2018. This ratio was approximately 900% at year-end 2007. The developments

since 2009 are largely a result of a proportionally faster rise in GDP than in credit institutions' total assets, which have increased by 18% since year-end 2009.

Pension funds

The Icelandic pension system is composed of three pillars: a tax-financed public pension scheme, mandatory funded occupational pension schemes, and voluntary pension saving with deferred taxes.

Public pensions are fully financed by taxes. The public pension system provides an old age pension, a disability pension, and a survivors' pension. In most cases, the old age pension is paid from the age of 67. The Icelandic mandatory pension system is virtually fully funded, with net assets as 151% of GDP in year-end 2018, unchanged from year-end 2017.

Mandatory funded occupational pension schemes are funded alongside income taxes. At year-end 2018 there were 24 fully operational pension funds in Iceland, including eight with employer guarantees from the State government and the municipalities; however, these eight funds are not accepting new members and will gradually wind down their operations. There are twelve pension funds accepting optional savings for private pensions. At year-end, five non-pension fund custodians offered private pension savings. The weighted average real return of the pension funds mutual insurance divisions was 5.5% in year 2017 compared to 0% in preceding year. The pension funds are by their nature long-term investors, and this needs to be taken into account when assessing investment returns. The average return of the mutual insurance divisions, based on the real return for the preceding twenty-five years, was 4.1%, which is above the 3.5% target long-term real return. The total assets held by pension funds and other custodians of private pension custodians at year-end 2018 amounted to ISK 3,812 billion and ISK 607 billion, respectively. The total assets held by these entities amount to ISK 4,419 billion. The increase year-on-year amounts to almost ISK 300 billion, almost 7.2%. Pension savings held by foreign parties, estimated at more than ISK 30 billion, are not included.

Total pension savings in mutual and private pensions at year-end 2018 amount to 158% of the estimated GDP and is unchanged from year-end 2017. Pension savings have increased continuously since the financial crisis of 2008, and the pension funds' assets have become a larger part of the domestic financial market, amounting to around 41% of assets in the market. The Icelandic pension funds are therefore very large participants in the domestic markets for debt and equity securities, bearing great responsibility to the economy and domestic financial market stability.

Premiums including additional contributions totalled approximately ISK 181 billion in 2017. Paid-out pensions for the same period were ISK 136 billion, giving an annual net inflow of ISK 45 billion. It is mandatory to pay at least 15.5% of total wages and salaries to pension funds. In the third pillar of pension savings, employees are allowed to deduct from their taxable income a contribution to authorised individual pension schemes ranging up to 4% of wages. Employers must match the supplementary contribution up to a limit of 2%.

Loans to fund members totalled ISK 424 billion. as of end-2018, after increasing by nearly 25% year-on-year in real terms. In recent years, the pension funds have offered the most favourable mortgage lending terms in the market, thereby stimulating competition. Their loans to fund members have increased by about 70% in real terms over the years 2017 and 2018.

Structural reform was undertaken regarding the A division⁶ of the State Pension Fund ("**LSR**") late 2016. Up until then the Treasury bore limited warranty of the division's liabilities. By Act no. 127/2016 the overall structure of the A division was changed and assets and liabilities were balanced. It entailed a one-off contribution from Treasury that amounted to ISK 125.6 billion. The contribution was funded by assignment of assets, issuance of new bonds, a cash payment in Icelandic króna, and a cash payment in foreign currency. The liabilities of the A division is no longer subject to a state guarantee. Fiscal risk to the Treasury in relation to LSR is therefore greatly reduced.

⁶ In 1997, the A division of the LSR was founded where members accrue benefit rights. Benefit rights are based on the amount of contributions collected. All employees that are being paid in accordance with salary agreements for public employees of the state or state entities as well as certain municipal employees are entitled to become members of the LSR. Amongst fund members, there are large groups of teachers, healthcare staff, policemen and others. Both parties, i.e. the employee and the employer, pay their part of the premium as long as the employee is employed in a post that qualifies him/her for membership in the Fund. A contribution ceases to be paid to the Fund at the end of the month when the member reaches 70 years of age. All new fund members pay into division A.

The Treasury's unfunded pension liabilities related to B division⁷ of LSR remain however. In 2017 the Treasury made one-off contribution of ISK 24 billion to the B division and in year 2018 a contribution of ISK 19 billion. The accrued B division pension commitment at year-end 2018 was ISK 904.9 billion, but the revalued net asset value, net of future cost, was ISK 246.9 billion. The difference between the fund's obligations and assets is the responsibility of the Treasury. So, despite one-off contribution, unfunded pension liabilities amounted to ISK 658 billion at the end of 2018. The B division is only servicing current beneficiaries, closed to new members since 1996. As of 2017 an annual contribution of ISK 5 billion is included in the government budget.

Risk-based supervision

Act no. 113/2016 amending the Act on Mandatory Pension Savings and on the Activities of Pension Funds, no. 129/1997 was adopted in October 2016 entered into force on 1 July 2017. The Act provides for changes to the authority and strategy for investments of the pension funds, on the one hand, and new provisions on risk management, on the other. It amends the classification of asset categories and quantitative limits and enacts the general principles regarding the pension fund investments based on the prudent person principle. The principles are, among other things, meant to encourage informed decision-making, forward-looking investments, and to ensure that the best interests of members are taken into account. The prudent person principle aligns well with FME's focus on a risk-based approach to supervision. The aim of conducting an efficient and regular assessment of the principal risk factors in the activities of pension funds is to ensure sensible prioritisation of supervisory tasks. A comprehensive risk assessment, with the aim of revealing adverse incentives or excessive accumulation of risk, is furthermore the basis for discussions and comments on what practices the funds can improve.

⁷ In 1997, the same time the A division of the LSR was founded, the older B division was closed. The older B division of the LSR is a mixed system that is partially based on funding from accumulated contributions and in part from supplemental contributions from public sources. The rights of fund members in division B is based on their working life and the relative proportion of full-time work. These divisions were closed to new fund members at the end of 1996. Those members that possess rights in these divisions still preserve them in division B according to the rules of the funds.

PUBLIC DEBT

Agreement on Treasury debt management

The Central Bank of Iceland oversees the foreign borrowing of the Treasury and conducts domestic auctions, buybacks, and Treasury bond redemptions. It also executes primary dealer agreements and oversees securities lending to primary dealers in accordance with an agreement made with the Ministry of Finance and Economic Affairs on 29 January 2019. The Bank undertakes risk management and credit management according to Ministry criteria on the management of the Treasury debt portfolio and discloses information on Treasury debt management to the Ministry and the market. The above-mentioned agreement entrusts the Bank with communications and disclosure of information on the Icelandic economy to foreign credit institutions, in addition to tasks related to Government guarantees and relending, such as administration of Government guarantees and the assessment of the Treasury's risk due to such guarantees. The Bank provides the Ministry with opinions on Government guarantees, administers such guarantees in accordance with ministerial decisions, and collects fees for them. The Central Bank also issues bonds for relending.

Treasury foreign debt

The Republic of Iceland has been a modest borrower in the international markets since 2014, as it was before the financial crisis. At the end of March 2019, three foreign bonds were outstanding, leaving the Treasury's foreign debt at EUR 934.4 million (ISK 128.8 billion).

The Republic of Iceland has never failed to honour its financial obligations and has always paid when due the full amount of principal, interest, and sinking fund instalments for all internal and external obligations.

Long-term debt issue plans

Every year the Ministry of Finance and Economic Affairs publishes a medium-term debt management strategy in which it outlines its debt financing and debt management plans for the next five years. The principal objective of the strategy is to ensure that the Treasury's financing needs and financial obligations are met at the lowest possible cost that is consistent with a prudent risk policy. A sustainable debt service profile, consistent with the government's medium-term payment capacity, must also be ensured.

As regards the composition of the debt portfolio, the greatest emphasis is placed on issuance of nominal Treasury bonds. The target is for 60–80% of the total debt portfolio to be in domestic nominal bonds. The Treasury also issues inflation-indexed bonds, but their issuance is irregular and based on circumstances in each case. The target is for 10-20% of the debt portfolio to be in inflation-indexed bonds. Treasury loans taken in foreign currencies have primarily been used to expand the Central Bank's foreign exchange reserves or to refinance outstanding market issues. The target is for foreign loan issuances to comprise 10-20% of the debt portfolio.

The Ministry of Finance and Economic Affairs sets forth the guidelines to be observed in the management of borrowing as part of the medium term strategy. The main guidelines concern the redemption profile, benchmark series, proportion of short-term financing, and average time to maturity. The redemption profile of Government securities should be as smooth as possible over time, and individual issuances should be of similar final size. The average time to maturity of the debt portfolio must be at least five years and no longer than seven years.

Liquidity management

In order to reduce Treasury expenditure, the Government started active liquidity management in 2017. The current guideline is for Treasury deposits in the Central Bank, at any given time, to be approximately ISK 40 billion.

The liquidity management function entails authorising the Treasury to borrow funds in the market for as long a period as necessary if the deposit balance is below the guideline level. If it is above the guideline level however, the Treasury may offer market agents loans against sound collateral for a period of several days; for instance, Treasury issues, certificates of deposit, Housing Financing Fund bonds, or other Government-guaranteed securities. The loans are managed by Government Debt Management.

Changes in total Treasury debt

The Republic of Iceland meets all fiscal funding needs by issuance of Icelandic króna denominated bonds in the local market. Funds raised in foreign currency in the global capital markets, have solely been used for the purpose of bolstering the foreign currency reserves of the Central Bank.

The structure of the benchmark series is designed so that each series is large enough to ensure effective price formation in the secondary market. The Treasury's debt must be taken into account when determining the number of issues and their size. The aim is to issue a relatively stable amount of Treasury bonds throughout the year, with varying maturities. To fulfil these objectives, the benchmark Treasury bond series are likely to be issued each year with maturities of two, five, and ten years. The issuance of inflation-linked and longer nominal Treasury bonds will be irregular and take into account the borrowing requirements of the Treasury and market conditions. The objective is for the final size of each series to be in the range of ISK 40-70 billion. In the case of the two-year series the final size of the series shall be no less than ISK 15 billion. In addition to this, Treasury bills will be issued on a monthly basis, for an amount that will be determined by the Treasury's financing requirements at any given time.

Treasury bonds issued in 2018 had a market value of ISK 40.2 billion, all of them issued in public auctions. Total Government debt has fallen from 36.1% of GDP at year-end 2017, to 29.7% at year-end 2018. In 2019 government debt has fallen even further and gross debt ratio for Treasury was 26.8% at the end of March. Domestic issuance has been substantially reduced since 2016. Treasury bonds amounting to ISK 51.1 billion matured in February 2019.

There are now three outstanding EMTN issues: a USD 92 million 5.875% issue maturing in 2022, a EUR 352 million 2.5% issue maturing in 2020 and a EUR 500 million 0.5% issue maturing in 2022. There was no short-term foreign marketable debt. Approximately 9% of the Treasury's foreign obligations were denominated in US dollars and 91% in euros. Currently, 73% of the Treasury's total foreign debt carries fixed interest rates. The average time to maturity of foreign long-term debt was 2.8 years as of end-March 2019.

Central Government Debt (as of 31 March 2019 in million kr.)

Issues	Nominal incl. inflation compensation	Years to maturity	Market value (ISK m)	% of domestic debt
T – bills				
RIKV 19 0515	2,029	0.13	2,017	0.3%
RIKV 19 0618	3,811	0.22	3,772	0.6%
Total	5,840	0.19	5,789	0.9%
Nominal T-bonds				
RIKB 20 0205	76,135	0.86	77,163	11.4%
RIKB 22 1026	81,059	3.58	88,095	12.2%
RIKB 25 0612	91,648	6.21	108,282	13.8%
RIKB 28 1115	54,669	9.63	56,473	8.2%
RIKB 31 0124	94,026	11.83	110,574	14.1%
Total	397,537	6.45	440,587	59.7%
Inflation-linked T-bonds				
RIKS 21 0414	77,579	2.04	81,924	11.6%
RIKS 26 0216	16,447	6.89	16,899	2.5%
RIKS 30 0701	90,376	11.26	110,982	13.6%
RIKS 33 0321	40,597	13.98	48,786	6.1%
Total	225,000	8.25	258,591	33.8%
Other central government debt*	37,895	6.23		5.7%
Total domestic debt	666,272	6.99		100.0%

Mostly government indexed debt due to the National Power Company, (Landsvirkjun) and assumed government guarantees.

Foreign bonds	Issued nominal amount	Remaining nominal amount	Nominal amount ISK	Years to maturity
USD 5.875% 11 May 2022	1,000	92	11,308	3.12
EUR 2.5% 15 Jul 2020	750	352	48,592	1.30
EUR 0.5% 20 Dec 2022	500	500	68,940	3.73
Total foreign debt			128,839	2.76

Central government debt, total	Nominal incl. inflation compensation	Weighted time to maturity
Nominal debt	403,377	6.36
Inflation-linked debt	262,895	7.96
Foreign currency debt	128,839	2.76
Total	795,111	6.30
Total debt as percentage of GDP**	26.8%	

** 2019 GDP forecast based on the Central Bank of Iceland's Monetary Bulletin 2019/2 Sources: Government Debt Management report issued 9 April 2019, Central Bank of Iceland.

PUBLIC FINANCE

General government budget and revenues

(March 2019)	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
Total Revenue	641,1	682,4	740,8	795,7	907,0	930,9	1.418,3	1.146,5	1.198,7
Tax Revenue	541,6	585,9	626,5	676,2	774,3	812,0	1.265,8	981,5	1.028,3
Personal income tax	239,6	266,8	283,2	315,5	360,4	381,0	429,6	482,6	513,4
Payroll and workforce taxes	66,4	69,6	70,5	76,3	80,2	86,5	92,7	97,7	106,4
Taxes on assets	38,2	39,3	44,3	46,5	49,7	43,4	432,6	53,9	51,5
Taxes on goods and services	185,6	195,2	211,0	220,8	233,8	257,8	290,8	326,8	335,7
Taxes on international trade	5,9	7,2	7,6	5,8	6,0	5,0	5,2	3,9	4,3
Other taxes	6,0	7,6	9,9	10,9	43,9	38,4	15,0	16,5	17,0
Grants	2,4	2,9	3,7	2,8	2,6	2,7	2,9	2,8	3,0
Return on assets	97,1	93,5	110,7	116,7	130,2	116,2	149,7	162,4	167,2
Total Expenditures	799,4	777,2	807,2	830,5	908,5	949,2	1.108,7	1.132,7	1.167,9
Compensation of employees	219,5	229,0	242,0	256,2	275,7	307,1	331,8	366,4	398,4
Use of goods and services	195,3	206,2	213,9	222,2	230,4	241,6	254,0	277,3	290,3
Interest	77,3	70,4	84,1	86,5	94,4	101,7	98,3	101,4	86,4
Subsidies	27,8	29,2	30,5	31,1	29,4	29,9	34,6	35,0	36,6
Grants	4,9	4,5	3,9	4,4	5,1	5,1	5,0	4,9	4,7
Social benefits	120,9	138,4	134,9	133,6	139,4	141,7	147,8	166,1	181,0
Other expenses	98,2	53,2	50,3	41,6	72,1	58,0	171,2	93,5	63,9
Fixed capital	55,5	46,4	47,7	54,9	61,8	63,9	66,3	87,9	106,6
Primary Balance	-158,2	-95,1	-66,4	-34,8	-1,5	-18,2	309,6	13,9	30,7
Primary Balance % of Total Revenue	-24,6%	-13,9%	-9,0%	-4,4%	-0,1%	-2,3%	9,7%	1,2%	2,6%
Primary Balance % of GDP	-9,5%	-5,7%	-3,7%	-1,8%	-0,2%	-0,8%	12,5%	0,4%	1,1%
Total Revenue % of GDP	38,4%	39,9%	41,5%	40,9%	43,7%	40,7%	57,0%	43,8%	42,8%
Total Expenditures % of GDP	47,8%	45,5%	45,2%	42,8%	43,9%	41,5%	44,6%	43,3%	41,6%

General government assets and liabilities

(March 2019)	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018
Monetary Assets	1.179.614	1.275.795	1.238.759	1.185.976	1.277.258	1.126.993	1.268.228	1.467.322	1.413.200
Deposits	352.528	564.124	503.853	416.795	521.697	405.330	287.748	196.984	210.738
Financial securities	220	225	19	22	32	37	49	64	64
Loans	271.808	177.211	192.792	196.556	196.940	151.713	188.905	134.455	102.947
Shares	378.708	367.357	361.606	400.939	385.223	384.506	536.749	891.481	859.151
Accounts receivable	176.351	166.878	180.488	171.664	173.366	185.407	254.776	244.338	240.300
Liabilities	1.921.313	2.151.054	2.191.621	2.158.899	2.259.994	2.186.361	2.098.059	1.969.308	1.913.053
Financial securities	722.456	788.758	839.575	842.604	877.939	891.976	848.088	753.495	708.992
Loans	705.769	828.872	806.364	759.610	755.410	599.791	428.489	373.931	348.859
Icelandic domicile	324.945	350.148	350.166	357.120	336.716	291.493	224.907	256.350	223.471
Foreign domicile	380.824	478.724	456.198	402.490	418.694	308.297	203.582	117.581	125.389
Pension obligations	383.089	416.894	438.557	457.269	490.080	580.199	693.702	709.963	706.629
Accounts payable	109.999	116.530	107.125	99.416	136.565	114.395	127.780	131.919	148.573

Central government - Contingent Liabilities

The Treasury may not undertake a guarantee unless authorised by law, as is provided for in Act no. 121/1997. To minimise risk to the Treasury, the guarantee recipient must provide collateral against the guarantee, the collateral provided must be deemed satisfactory by the State Guarantee Fund, which is authorised by law to supervise Government guarantees, keep track of the operations of entities that have received Government guarantees, and maintain a register of obligations backed by Government guarantees. The bulk of Government guarantees are due to the Housing Financing Fund and Landsvirkjun. Parties that enjoy Government guarantees due to Government ownership are required to obtain the Central Bank's approval of the terms and conditions for loans they intend to take abroad. Treasury guarantees totalled ISK 957 billion at the end of 2018, as opposed to ISK 1,032 billion at year-end 2017.

Year	State guarantees	Government debt	As % of Gov. debt	State guarantees as% of GDP
2010	1,184,644	1,293,601	91.6	77.2
2011	1,217,250	1,495,853	81.4	74.8
2012	1,319,619	1,494,857	88.3	77.3
2013	1,264,249	1,451,583	87.1	70.8
2014	1,212,585	1,487,213	81.5	62.5
2015	1,128,831	1,333,689	84.6	51.3
2016	1,039,177	1,122,878	92.5	43.2
2017	1,031,825	911,053	113.3	40.9
2018	956,809	837,231	114,3	34,0

Currency	Ratio
ISK	92.5%
EUR	4.2%
USD	3.2%
JPY	0.1%

Type of Lenders	Ratio
Domestic marketable securities	82.7%
Foreign banks	6.6%
Domestic banks	3.8%
Other domestic entities	6.9%

Interest	Ratio
Fixed	93.7%
Floating	6.3%

State guarantee - Maturity profile:

2019	61,954,223,422
2020	76,755,564,630
2021	67,499,935,774
2022	49,122,493,313
2023	50,726,661,872
2024	51,501,974,775
2025	30,784,049,338
2026	57,462,268,140
2027	32,738,928,660
2028	33,857,410,054
2029	35,018,285,363
2030	36,037,860,933
2031	37,094,186,223
2032	38,202,705,709
2033	39,365,962,003
2034	30,985,381,563
2035	21,851,562,957
2036	22,313,520,322
2037	22,660,300,772
2038	22,899,632,872
2039	22,142,607,897
2040	22,481,731,761
2041	31,208,945,993
2042	23,566,496,923
2043	24,458,317,985
2044 and later	14,118,057,518

State owned enterprises

Íbúðarlánasjóður (e. The Housing Financing Fund)

The Housing Financing Fund ("**HFF**") is an independent government institution, governed by its own board of directors appointed by Parliament. Its main purpose has been amended following changes in the Housing Act legislation. Instead of being primarily a loan fund, HFF is now the institution responsible for implementation of housing policies.

HFF's future role is currently foreseen to be:

- To provide mortgage loans to individuals, municipalities, companies and organisations to finance housing construction and purchase, with regard to the fund's social purpose. (Act 44/1998, the Housing, cf. Amendment by Law 84/2012).
- To be responsible for establishing a new system granting government contributions to non-profit organisations to build new rental homes for the public, limited to social role and income. Prioritised to the municipalities where there is most shortage of rental housing. (Law no. 52/2016, the general apartments).
- To support housing policy making and cooperate with local authorities in creating regional housing policy planning. To monitor housing needs and local planning (Law 44/1998, on Housing).
- To analyse and raise awareness of the housing market, to support decision making of individuals, local authorities and government in the housing market, to promote stability and support government housing policy making (Law 44/1998, the Housing Act no. 52/2016, the general apartments).
- To carry out payment of rent subsidy to low income households and monitor the development of the leasing market in cooperation with local authorities (Law on housing allowances no. 75/2016 and rental housing no. 36/1994.
- Shifting from focusing on granting mortgages to being the institution responsible for the implementation of housing policies.

The HFF is financially independent and funds its lending and operations by its own income. The fund's purpose is to ensure housing security and non-discrimination through lending and organisation of housing affairs with regard to social goals in order to increase people's opportunities in obtaining and leasing housing on affordable terms.

The HFF replaced the previous Icelandic Housing Authority upon confirmation of the new Housing Act no. 44/1998. Funds managed by the Icelandic Housing Authority, namely the State Building Fund and the Workers' Building Fund, were shut down and their assets and liabilities transferred over to HFF. The history of public lending for residential housing dates back to 1955 when the law on Housing Authority, mortgage lending for housing construction and the eradication of health hazardous housing was confirmed. The Housing Authority was founded two years later.

Summary of financials 2018

In 2018, the net loss of the Housing Financing Fund amounted to ISK 313 million compared to net income of ISK 1,423 million in 2017. Equity at year end amounted to ISK 22,083 million and the HFF's equity ratio is 8.9% (CAD) compared to 8.5% at year-end 2017. The HFF's equity ratio has not been higher since the HFF was established in 1999. The HFF's long-term objective is for the equity ratio to be at least 5% as stated in Regulation no. 544/2004 on the finances and risk management of the HFF. The HFF had not generated net loss since 2013.

Net interest loss amounted to ISK 1,486 million. The net interest loss is the difference between the interest on the loan portfolio and the yield on liquid funds during the period. Operating expenses amounted to ISK 1,935 million. Operating expenses of the HFF increased from the previous year by 13.4% due primarily to increases in staff and labour cost because of transfer of housing benefit payments to HFF. On average the HFF had 82 employees in 2018 compared to 60 in 2017.

Loans in arrears are currently less than 1% of total outstanding loans compared to 6.9% in the year 2015. Improved economic conditions and effective collective procedures have reduced the risk of the loan portfolio. Arrears have decreased considerably and collateral status improved significantly due to rising housing prices in excess of inflation. The adjusted balance of the total of the HFF's loans in arrears amounted to ISK 5,526 million of which arrears amounted to ISK 950 million. The provision for impairment of loans amounted to ISK 7,051 million at the end of the period, a decrease of ISK 1,457 million from the beginning of the year. HFF faces considerable prepayment risk of its loan portfolio as interest rates on mortgage loans have decreased significantly in recent years. The fund is however unable to prepay its HFF bonds to the same extent as such prepayments are not permitted under the terms of the bonds. To strengthen the HFF new role as the institution that carries out the implementation of housing policy in Iceland, the government decided in March 2019 to divide the operations of HFF into two sections. This means that the part that relates to financial management for the Fund's older loan portfolio will be separated from the Fund's main activities as it is today.

Landsvirkjun

Landsvirkjun (e. The National Power Company of Iceland, "LV") is a partnership company owned by the State. It was founded in 1965 and operates according to law nr 42/1983. LV is a very large company compared to other companies in Iceland, its total assets according to the LV balance sheet for 2018 amounting to ISK 518 billion. LV is by far the largest energy producer in Iceland, with over 70% of total energy production in the country. Around 92% of that energy generation comes from hydropower, while about 8% is generated by geothermal steam.

LV's operations have improved over the past few years. Net profit increased in 2018, amounting to USD 121 million against USD 108 million in 2017. Earnings after income tax have varied in LV history although it has stabilised over the past few years. LV's equity ratio was 48.6% at the end of 2018 but was 45.8% by the end of 2017. The equity ratio has been steadily rising over the years, e.g. it was 40% in 2014.

LV's total long term debt amounted to USD 1.8 billion by year end 2018, a reduction of USD 90 million from 2017. LV has steadily reduced the total amount of its long term debt in recent years, e.g. it was USD 2.1 billion at year end 2014.

The main risk factor in LV's operations is how few and large its main customers are in relation to total revenue. Almost 85% of electricity sold by LV is purchased by 6 customers, of which 2 purchase 60% of the total energy generation of the company. Furthermore, these 2 customers are also in the same industry, aluminium production. To categorise LV's revenue by industry shows that 70% is from aluminium smelters, 15% from public utilities and 15% from other industries. A further risk factor is LV's exposure to price fluctuations in aluminium as almost 25% of its income is linked to aluminium prices. LV has managed to considerably reduce this link to aluminium prices in its revenue by entering into derivative contracts and more importantly by renegotiating electricity sales contracts with its customers.

The US dollar is the predominant currency in LV's revenue, around 70% of LV revenue is in USD. Approximately 15% of LV's revenue is in Icelandic krona (ISK), 10% in Norwegian krona (NOK) and 5% in euros (EUR).

LV's return on equity was 5.9% in 2018, compared to 5.5% in 2017. The average return on LV's equity from 2012 to 2018 is 3.6%. LV return on equity is comparable to similar energy production companies in the Nordic countries.

LV's credit rating without taking into account the state guarantee on the company's debts is BBB from Standard & Poor's and Baa2 from Moody's. The credit rating companies raised their rating on LV from 2015 to 2018, but before 2015 the rating had been virtually unchanged from 2009.

Sale of electricity has increased from 13,082 GWh in 2014 to 14,753 GWh in 2018, an increase of 12.8%. At the same time installed power in MW (Megawatt) has increased from 1,957 MW in 2014 to 2,145 MW in 2018, an increase of 9.6%.

LV operates 15 hydropower stations, three geothermal power stations and two wind turbines. These stations are distributed all over Iceland.

Icelandic State Financial Investments (ISFI)

Icelandic State Financial Investments ("ISFI") is a state body with an independent Board of Directors which reports to the Minister of Finance. ISFI was established with Act no. 88/2009, which came into effect in August

2009. The Board of Directors of ISFI was appointed in September 2009 and the institution commenced work in January 2010. ISFI manages state holdings in financial undertakings, in accordance with the law, good governance and business practices and the state's ownership policy at any given time. It also allots funds to them on the state's behalf, in accordance with Treasury budget allocations.

The main emphasis of ISFI's activities is on the restoration and reconstruction of a dynamic domestic financial market and to promote natural and effective competition in that market, to guarantee transparency in all decisions regarding the state's participation in financial activities and ensure an effective dissemination of information to the public. In the wake of the restructuring of the Icelandic banking system, Icelandic State Financial Investments (ISFI) has, in accordance with Act no. 88/2009, been entrusted with the task of managing the state's holdings in financial undertakings.

State owned A-shares year end 2017

	Book Value ISK b.
Ownership in banks	362.4
Arion banki	23.1
Íslandsbanki	142.9
Landsbankinn	196.4
Ownership in savings banks	0.4
Total ownership in financial institutions	362.8

At present the government holding in financial undertakings is 100.0% of shares in Islandsbanki hf., 99.7% in Landsbankinn hf., and 49.5% in Sparisjóður Austurlands hf.

Republic of Iceland's sovereign credit rating

Three international credit rating agencies issue ratings for the Republic of Iceland on a regular basis: Fitch Ratings, Moody's Investors Service, and S&P Global Ratings. On behalf of the Government, the Central Bank of Iceland is responsible for the relationship and regular contacts with these agencies. Credit ratings affect borrowing terms in global credit markets and provide an indication of the terms that will be offered to the borrower concerned.

On 21 May 2019, Moody's Investors Service published an updated credit opinion. The opinion does not entail a rating revision and Iceland's sovereign rating remains at A3 with a positive outlook. The credit profile of Iceland (A3 positive) is supported by its wealthy, flexible economy, benefiting from a natural resource base that affords robust growth potential. The credit profile is constrained by the economy's small size, relatively limited diversification, openness and small currency area, which increase its vulnerability to shocks and can cause volatility in growth. Moody's would consider upgrading Iceland's A3 ratings should the authorities achieve the expected further improvement in the government's debt metrics and be successful in managing a soft landing of the economy amidst the maturation of the tourism sector and upcoming wage round without a material degradation of the external position. Moody's would consider removing the positive outlook or taking a negative rating action if a disruptive slowdown or outright contraction in tourism revenues or other economic shocks were to weaken public or external debt sustainability or threaten financial stability, particularly should Iceland again have to resort to capital controls.

On 17 May 2019, S&P Global ("**S&P**") affirmed Iceland's sovereign ratings at A/A-1 with a stable outlook. The rating agency assumes a recession in 2019 due to declining tourist arrivals, and that current account balance will swing into a deficit this year, but return to growth thereafter. The stable outlook reflects strong fiscal and external buffers, mitigated by risks stemming from the volatility of Iceland's small open economy and a potentially abrupt slowdown in tourism. According to S&P, the agency could raise the ratings if the fiscal performance and external position strengthen significantly beyond current projections over the next two years. On the other hand, the rating agency could lower the ratings on signs of increasing balance of payments pressures or risks to the stability of the financial sector over the next two years. These could emerge if the current reduction in tourism flows is sharper than expected.

On 24 May 2019, Fitch Ratings - published a new report on Iceland's sovereign ratings. Iceland's Short-Term (ST) foreign- and local currency ratings are upgraded to F1+ from F1. Iceland's Long-Term (LT) ratings are affirmed at A with stable outlooks. Iceland's country ceiling was also raised from A to A+, due to the almost full lifting of capital controls. The collapse of Wow air as well as the current absence of fishable capelin stock in Icelandic waters, are among the factors that have led to a worsening economic outlook for 2019. However, the agency assumes that economic growth will return in 2020 and be positive by 2.5%. The announcement also points to the recent relative stability of the Icelandic krona despite the lifting of capital controls and Wow air's collapse.

The main factors that could lead to a positive rating action are a continued fall in the public debt ratio, supported by prudent fiscal policy, and a sustained improvement in the external balance sheet and increased resilience of the economy to external shocks. The main factors that could lead to a negative rating action are a sustained and sharper than expected economic downturn, impacting on the banking sector and leading to excessive capital outflows, jeopardising financial stability and weakening external buffers.

Icelandic Sovereign Credit Ratings (as of 24 May 2019)

	F	oreign Currenc	ey .	Domestic Currency			
	Affirmed	Long-term	Short-term	Long-term	Short-term	Outlook	
Moody's	May '19	A3	P-2	A3	P-2	Positive	
S&P	May '19	А	A-1	А	A-1	Stable	
Fitch	May '19	А	F1+	А	F1+	Stable	

BOOK-ENTRY CLEARANCE SYSTEMS

The information set out below is subject to any change in or reinterpretation of the rules, regulations and procedures of DTC, Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg (together, the "Clearing Systems") currently in effect. Investors wishing to use the facilities of any of the Clearing Systems are advised to confirm the continued applicability of the rules, regulations and procedures of the relevant Clearing System. Neither the Issuer nor any other party to the Agency Agreement will have any responsibility or liability for any aspect of the records relating to, or payments made on account of, beneficial ownership interests in the Notes held through the facilities of any Clearing System or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any records relating to such beneficial ownership interests. Information in this section has been derived from the Clearing Systems.

BOOK-ENTRY SYSTEMS

DTC

DTC has advised the Issuer that it is a limited purpose trust company organised under the New York Banking Law, a member of the Federal Reserve System, a "banking organisation" within the meaning of the New York Banking Law, a "clearing corporation" within the meaning of the New York Uniform Commercial Code and a "clearing agency" registered pursuant to Section 17A of the Exchange Act. DTC holds securities that its participants ("Direct Participants") deposit with DTC. DTC also facilitates the settlement among Direct Participants of securities transactions, such as transfers and pledges, in deposited securities through electronic computerised book-entry changes in Direct Participants' accounts, thereby eliminating the need for physical movement of securities certificates. Direct Participants include securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies, clearing corporations and certain other organisations. DTC is a wholly-owned subsidiary of The Depository Trust and Clearing Corporation ("DTCC"). DTCC is the holding company for DTC, National Securities Clearing Corporation and Fixed Income Clearing Corporation, all of which are registered clearing agencies. DTCC is owned by the users of its regulated subsidiaries. Access to the DTC System is also available to others such as securities brokers and dealers, banks and trust companies that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a Direct Participant, either directly or indirectly ("Indirect Participants" and, together with Direct Participants, "Participants"). More information about DTC can be found at www.dtcc.com and www.dtc.org but such information is not incorporated by reference in and does not form part of this Information Memorandum.

Under the rules, regulations and procedures creating and affecting DTC and its operations (the "DTC Rules"), DTC makes book-entry transfers of Registered Notes among Direct Participants on whose behalf it acts with respect to Notes accepted into DTC's book-entry settlement system ("DTC Notes") as described below and receives and transmits distributions of principal and interest on DTC Notes. The DTC Rules are on file with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Direct Participants and Indirect Participants with which beneficial owners of DTC Notes ("Owners") have accounts with respect to the DTC Notes similarly are required to make book-entry transfers and receive and transmit such payments on behalf of their respective Owners. Accordingly, although Owners who hold DTC Notes through Direct Participants or Indirect Participants will not possess Registered Notes, the DTC Rules, by virtue of the requirements described above, provide a mechanism by which Direct Participants will receive payments and will be able to transfer their interest in respect of the DTC Notes.

Purchases of DTC Notes under the DTC system must be made by or through Direct Participants, which will receive a credit for the DTC Notes on DTC's records. The ownership interest of each actual purchaser of each DTC Note ("*Beneficial Owner*") is in turn to be recorded on the Direct Participant's and Indirect Participant's records. Beneficial Owners will not receive written confirmation from DTC of their purchase, but Beneficial Owners are expected to receive written confirmations providing details of the transaction, as well as periodic statements of their holdings, from the Direct Participant or Indirect Participant through which the Beneficial Owner entered into the transaction. Transfers of ownership interests in the DTC Notes are to be accomplished by entries made on the books of Participants acting on behalf of Beneficial Owners. Beneficial Owners will not receive certificates representing their ownership interests in DTC Notes, except in the event that use of the bookentry system for the DTC Notes is discontinued.

To facilitate subsequent transfers, all DTC Notes deposited by Participants with DTC are registered in the name of DTC's partnership nominee, Cede & Co., or such other name as may be requested by an authorised representative of DTC. The deposit of DTC Notes with DTC and their registration in the name of Cede & Co. or such other DTC nominee effect no change in beneficial ownership. DTC has no knowledge of the actual Beneficial Owners of the DTC Notes; DTC's records reflect only the identity of the Direct Participants to whose accounts

such DTC Notes are credited, which may or may not be the Beneficial Owners. The Participants will remain responsible for keeping account of their holdings on behalf of their customers.

Conveyance of notices and other communications by DTC to Direct Participants, by Direct Participants to Indirect Participants, and by Direct Participants and Indirect Participants to Beneficial Owners will be governed by arrangements among them, subject to any statutory or regulatory requirements as may be in effect from time to time.

Redemption notices shall be sent to DTC. If less than all of the DTC Notes within an issue are being redeemed, DTC's practice is to determine by lot the amount of the interest of each Direct Participant in such issue to be redeemed.

Neither DTC nor Cede & Co. (nor any other DTC nominee) will consent or vote with respect to DTC Notes unless authorised by a Direct Participant in accordance with DTC's MMI Procedures. Under its usual procedures, DTC mails an Omnibus Proxy to the Issuer as soon as possible after the record date. The Omnibus Proxy assigns Cede & Co.'s consenting or voting rights to those Direct Participants to whose accounts the DTC Notes are credited on the record date (identified in a listing attached to the Omnibus Proxy).

Principal and interest payments on the DTC Notes will be made to Cede & Co., or such other nominee as may be requested by an authorised representative of DTC. DTC's practice is to credit Direct Participants' accounts upon DTC's receipt of funds and corresponding detail information from the Issuer or the relevant agent (or such other nominee as may be requested by an authorised representative of DTC), on the relevant payment date in accordance with their respective holdings shown in DTC's records. Payments by Participants to Beneficial Owners will be governed by standing instructions and customary practices, as is the case with securities held for the accounts of customers, and will be the responsibility of such Participant and not of DTC or the Issuer, subject to any statutory or regulatory requirements as may be in effect from time to time. Payment of principal and interest to DTC is the responsibility of the Issuer, disbursement of such payments to Direct Participants is the responsibility of DTC, and disbursement of such payments to the Beneficial Owners is the responsibility of Direct Participants and Indirect Participants.

Under certain circumstances, including if there is an Event of Default under the Notes, DTC will exchange the DTC Notes for definitive Registered Notes, which it will distribute to its Participants in accordance with their proportionate entitlements and which will be legended as set forth under "*Subscription and Sale and Transfer and Selling Restrictions*".

A Beneficial Owner shall give notice to elect to have its DTC Notes purchased or tendered, through its Participant, to the relevant agent, and shall effect delivery of such DTC Notes by causing the Direct Participant to transfer the Participant's interest in the DTC Notes, on DTC's records, to the relevant agent. The requirement for physical delivery of DTC Notes in connection with an optional tender or a mandatory purchase will be deemed satisfied when the ownership rights in the DTC Notes are transferred by Direct Participants on DTC's records and followed by a book-entry credit of tendered DTC Notes to the relevant agent's DTC account.

DTC may discontinue providing its services as depositary with respect to the DTC Notes at any time by giving reasonable notice to the Issuer or the relevant agent. Under such circumstances, in the event that a successor depositary is not obtained, DTC Note certificates are required to be printed and delivered.

The Issuer may decide to discontinue use of the system of book-entry-only transfers through DTC (or a successor securities depositary). In that event, DTC Note certificates will be printed and delivered to DTC.

Since DTC may only act on behalf of Direct Participants, who in turn act on behalf of Indirect Participants, any Owner desiring to pledge DTC Notes to persons or entities that do not participate in DTC, or otherwise take actions with respect to such DTC Notes, will be required to withdraw its Registered Notes from DTC as described below.

Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg

Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg each holds securities for its customers and facilitates the clearance and settlement of securities transactions by electronic book-entry transfer between their respective accountholders. Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg provide various services including safekeeping, administration, clearance and settlement of internationally traded securities and securities lending and borrowing. Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg also deal with domestic securities markets in several countries through established

depositary and custodial relationships. Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg have established an electronic bridge between their two systems across which their respective participants may settle trades with each other.

Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg customers are world-wide financial institutions, including underwriters, securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies and clearing corporations. Indirect access to Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg is available to other institutions that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with an accountholder of either system.

BOOK-ENTRY OWNERSHIP OF AND PAYMENTS IN RESPECT OF DTC NOTES

The Issuer may apply to DTC in order to have any Tranche of Notes represented by a Registered Global Note accepted in its book-entry settlement system. Upon the issue of any such Registered Global Note, DTC or its custodian will credit, on its internal book-entry system, the respective nominal amounts of the individual beneficial interests represented by such Registered Global Note to the accounts of persons who have accounts with DTC. Such accounts initially will be designated by or on behalf of the relevant Dealer. Ownership of beneficial interests in such a Registered Global Note, the respective depositaries of Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg. Ownership of beneficial interests in a Registered Global Note accepted by DTC will be shown on, and the transfer of such ownership will be effected only through, records maintained by DTC or its nominee (with respect to the interests of Direct Participants) and the records of Direct Participants (with respect to interests of Indirect Participants).

Payments in U.S. dollars of principal and interest in respect of a Registered Global Note accepted by DTC will be made to the order of DTC or its nominee as the registered holder of such Note. In the case of any payment in a currency other than U.S. dollars, payment will be made to the Exchange Agent on behalf of DTC or its nominee and the Exchange Agent will (in accordance with instructions received by it) remit all or a portion of such payment for credit directly to the beneficial holders of interests in the Registered Global Note in the currency in which such payment was made and/or cause all or a portion of such payment to be converted into U.S. dollars and credited to the applicable Participants' account.

The Issuer expects DTC to credit accounts of Direct Participants on the applicable payment date in accordance with their respective holdings as shown in the records of DTC unless DTC has reason to believe that it will not receive payment on such payment date. The Issuer also expects that payments by Participants to beneficial owners of Notes will be governed by standing instructions and customary practices, as is the case with securities held for the accounts of customers, and will be the responsibility of such Participant and not the responsibility of DTC, the Principal Paying Agent, the Registrar or the Issuer. Payment of principal, premium, if any, and interest, if any, on Notes to DTC is the responsibility of the Issuer.

TRANSFERS OF NOTES REPRESENTED BY REGISTERED GLOBAL NOTES

Transfers of any interests in Notes represented by a Registered Global Note within DTC, Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg will be effected in accordance with the customary rules and operating procedures of the relevant clearing system. The laws in some States within the United States require that certain persons take physical delivery of securities in definitive form. Consequently, the ability to transfer Notes represented by a Registered Global Note to such persons may depend upon the ability to exchange such Notes for Notes in definitive form. Similarly, because DTC can only act on behalf of Direct Participants in the DTC system who in turn act on behalf of Indirect Participants, the ability of a person having an interest in Notes represented by a Registered Global Note accepted by DTC to pledge such Notes to persons or entities that do not participate in the DTC system or otherwise to take action in respect of such Notes may depend upon the ability to exchange such Notes for Notes in definitive form. The ability of any holder of Notes represented by a Registered Global Note accepted by DTC to resell, pledge or otherwise transfer such Notes may be impaired if the proposed transferee of such Notes is not eligible to hold such Notes through a Direct Participant or Indirect Participant in the DTC system.

Subject to compliance with the transfer restrictions applicable to the Registered Notes described under "Subscription and Sale and Transfer and Selling Restrictions", cross-market transfers between DTC, on the one hand, and directly or indirectly through Clearstream, Luxembourg or Euroclear accountholders, on the other, will be effected by the relevant Clearing System in accordance with its rules and through action taken by the Registrar, the Principal Paying Agent and any custodian ("*Custodian*") with whom the relevant Registered Global Notes have been deposited.

On or after the Issue Date for any Series, transfers of Notes of such Series between accountholders in Clearstream, Luxembourg and Euroclear and transfers of Notes of such Series between participants in DTC will generally have a settlement date three business days after the trade date (T+3). The customary arrangements for delivery versus payment will apply to such transfers.

Cross-market transfers between accountholders in Clearstream, Luxembourg or Euroclear and DTC participants will need to have an agreed settlement date between the parties to such transfer. Because there is no direct link between DTC, on the one hand, and Clearstream, Luxembourg and Euroclear, on the other, transfers of interests in the relevant Registered Global Notes will be effected through the Registrar, the Principal Paying Agent and the Custodian receiving instructions (and, where appropriate, certification) from the transferor and arranging for delivery of the interests being transferred to the credit of the designated account for the transferee. In the case of cross-market transfers, settlement between Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg accountholders and DTC participants cannot be made on a delivery versus payment basis. The securities will be delivered on a free delivery basis and arrangements for payment must be made separately.

DTC, Clearstream, Luxembourg and Euroclear have each published rules and operating procedures designed to facilitate transfers of beneficial interests in Registered Global Notes among participants and accountholders of DTC, Clearstream, Luxembourg and Euroclear. However, they are under no obligation to perform or continue to perform such procedures, and such procedures may be discontinued or changed at any time. None of the Issuer, the Agents or any Dealer will be responsible for any performance by DTC, Clearstream, Luxembourg or Euroclear or their direct or indirect participants or accountholders of their obligations under the rules and procedures governing their operations nor will the Issuer, any Agent or any Dealer have any liability for any aspect of the records relating to or payments made on account of beneficial interests in the Notes represented by Registered Global Notes or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any records relating to such beneficial interests.

TAXATION

Taxation in Iceland

The comments below are of a general nature based on the Issuer's understanding of current law and practice in Iceland as in effect at the date of this Information Memorandum. They relate only to the position of persons who are the absolute beneficial owners of Notes. They may not apply to certain classes of person such as dealers or custodians. Prospective holders of Notes who are in any doubt as to their personal tax position, or who may be subject to tax in any other jurisdiction, should consult their professional advisers.

Furthermore, investors should note that the appointment by an investor in Notes, or the appointment by any person through which an investor holds Notes, of a custodian, collection agent or similar person in relation to such Notes in any jurisdiction may have tax implications. Prospective investors are advised to consult their tax advisers as to the consequences, under the tax law of Iceland the countries of their respective citizenship, residence or domicile, of a purchase of Notes, including but not limited to, the consequences of receipt of payments under the Notes and their disposal or redemption.

he summary below should not be construed as providing specific advice as to Icelandic taxation and is subject to any change in law or practice in Iceland that may take effect after the date of this Information Memorandum.

Non-Icelandic Tax Residents

As a general rule, Article 3 (8) of the Income Tax Act no. 90/2003 (the "**ITA**") provides that any interest received from Iceland (outbound payments), such as the interest payable according to the Notes, by any person or entity residing outside of Iceland is taxable income in Iceland. According to Article 70 (8) of the ITA, the current tax rate on taxable income under Article 3 (8) is (a) 10 per cent. for individuals (only applicable to interest income exceeding the annual amount of ISK 125,000.00); and (b) 10 per cent. for legal entities.

There are certain exemptions from the general rule described above. One such exemption states that any interest payments by the Central Bank of Iceland to a foreign individual or a foreign legal entity, either for its own account or on behalf of the Icelandic Treasury, are not subject to taxation in Iceland. Therefore, interest payments to non-Icelandic tax residents by the Issuer will not be subject to tax under the current legislation.

There are no estate or inheritance taxes, succession duties, gift taxes or capital gains taxes imposed by Iceland or any authority of or in Iceland in respect of Notes if, at the time of the death of the holder or the transferor of the Notes, such holder or transferor is not a resident of Iceland.

Capital gains on the sale of the Notes are classified as interest under Icelandic tax law. Accordingly, based on the wording of Article 3 (8) of the ITA, capital gains on the sale of the Notes should not be subject to income tax in Iceland for so long as the tax exemption referred to above is in place.

No Icelandic issue tax or stamp duty will be payable in connection with the issue of any Notes.

Icelandic Tax Residents

Beneficial owners of the Notes that are resident in Iceland for tax purposes are subject to income tax in Iceland on their interest income in accordance with Icelandic tax law. The applicable tax rate depends on their tax status.

Capital gains on the sale of the Notes are subject to the same tax as interest income of Icelandic residents.

Payments made by the Issuer through a paying agent located outside of Iceland will not be subject to Icelandic withholding tax.

In the unlikely event that payments to holders would be made directly by the Issuer (or by a paying agent located in Iceland), the Issuer may be required (subject to certain exemptions) to withhold a 20 per cent. tax on the interest paid to the holders of Notes who are Icelandic residents, (cf. Act no. 94/1996 on Withholding of Tax on Financial Income). Any such withholding would be considered a preliminary tax payment but not necessarily constitute the final tax liability of such holder.

The proposed financial transactions tax ("FTT")

On 14 February 2013, the European Commission published a proposal (the "*Commission's Proposal*") for a Directive for a common FTT in Belgium, Germany, Estonia, Greece, Spain, France, Italy, Austria, Portugal, Slovenia and Slovakia (the "*participating Member States*"). However, Estonia has since stated that it will not participate.

The Commission's Proposal has very broad scope and could, if introduced, apply to certain dealings in the Notes (including secondary market transactions) in certain circumstances. The issuance and subscription of Notes should, however, be exempt.

Under the Commission's Proposal the FTT could apply in certain circumstances to persons both within and outside of the participating Member States. Generally, it would apply to certain dealings in the Notes where at least one party is a financial institution, and at least one party is established in a participating Member State. A financial institution may be, or be deemed to be, "*established*" in a participating Member State in a broad range of circumstances, including (a) by transacting with a person established in a participating Member State or (b) where the financial instrument which is subject to the dealings is issued in a participating Member State.

However, the FTT proposal remains subject to negotiation between the participating Member States. It may therefore be altered prior to any implementation, the timing of which remains unclear. Additional EU Member States may decide to participate.

Prospective holders of the Notes are advised to seek their own professional advice in relation to the FTT.

SUBSCRIPTION AND SALE AND TRANSFER AND SELLING RESTRICTIONS

The Dealers have, in an amended and restated Dealer Agreement dated 7 June 2019 (such Dealer Agreement, as amended and/or supplemented and/or restated from time to time, (the "**Dealer Agreement**")), agreed with the Issuer a basis upon which they or any of them may from time to time agree to purchase Notes. Any such agreement will extend to those matters stated under "*Form of the Notes*" and "*Terms and Conditions of the Notes*". In the Dealer Agreement, the Issuer has agreed to reimburse the Dealers for certain of their expenses in connection with the establishment of the Programme and the issue of Notes under the Programme and to indemnify the Dealers against certain liabilities incurred by them in connection therewith.

SELLING RESTRICTIONS

United States

The Notes have not been and will not be registered under the Securities Act or the securities laws of any state or other jurisdiction of the United States and may not be offered or sold within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons except in certain transactions exempt from, or not subject to the registration requirements of the Securities Act.

In connection with any Notes which are offered or sold outside the United States in reliance on an exemption from the registration requirements of the Securities Act provided under Regulation S ("**Regulation S Notes**"), each Dealer has represented, warranted, undertaken and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent, warrant, undertake and agree, that it will not offer, sell or deliver such Regulation S Notes (i) as part of their distribution at any time or (ii) otherwise until 40 days after the completion of the distribution, as determined and certified by the relevant Dealer or, in the case of an issue of Notes on a syndicated basis, the relevant lead manager, of all Notes of the Tranche of which such Regulation S Notes are a part, within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons except in accordance with Regulation S of the Securities Act. Each Dealer has further agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to agree, that it will send to each dealer to which it sells any Regulation S Notes during the distribution compliance period a confirmation or other notice setting forth the restrictions on offers and sales of the Regulation S Notes within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons. Terms used in the two preceding paragraphs have the meanings given to them by Regulation S under the Securities Act.

The Bearer Notes are subject to U.S. tax law requirements and may not be offered, sold or delivered within the United States or its possessions or to a United States person, except in certain transactions permitted by U.S. Treasury regulations. Terms used in this paragraph have the meanings given to them by the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986 and Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder (the "**Code**").

In respect of Bearer Notes where TEFRA D is specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement each Dealer will be required to represent, undertake and agree (and each additional Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent, undertake and agree) that:

- (a) except to the extent permitted under U.S. Treas. Reg. Section 1.163-5(c)(2)(i)(D) (or any substantially identical successor United States Treasury regulation section, including without limitation, substantially identical successor regulations issued in accordance with Internal Revenue Service Notice 2012-20 or otherwise in connection with the United States Hiring Incentives to Restore Employment Act of 2010) (the "D Rules"), (i) that it has not offered or sold, and during the restricted period it will not offer or sell, Bearer Notes to a person who is within the United States or its possessions or to a United States person, and (ii) that it has not delivered and it will not deliver within the United States or its possessions Definitive Bearer Notes that are sold during the restricted period;
- (b) it has and throughout the restricted period it will have in effect procedures reasonably designed to ensure that its employees or agents who are directly engaged in selling Bearer Notes are aware that such Notes may not be offered or sold during the restricted period to a person who is within the United States or its possessions or to a United States person, except as permitted by the D Rules;
- (c) if it is a United States person, it is acquiring Bearer Notes for purposes of resale in connection with their original issuance and if it retains Bearer Notes for its own account, it will only do so in accordance with the requirements of U.S. Treas. Reg. Section 1.163-5(c)(2)(i)(D)(6) (or any substantially identical successor United States Treasury regulation section, including without limitation, substantially identical successor regulations issued in accordance with Internal Revenue Service Notice 2012-20 or otherwise in connection with the United States Hiring Incentives to Restore Employment Act of 2010);

- (d) with respect to each affiliate that acquires Bearer Notes from a Dealer for the purpose of offering or selling such Notes during the restricted period, such Dealer repeats and confirms the representations and agreements contained in subparagraphs (a), (b) and (c) on such affiliate's behalf; and
- (e) it will obtain from any distributor (within the meaning of U.S. Treas. Reg. Section 1.163-5(c)(2)(i)(D)(4)(ii)) (or any substantially identical successor United States Treasury regulation section, including without limitation, substantially identical successor regulations issued in accordance with Internal Revenue Service Notice 2012-20 or otherwise in connection with the United States Hiring Incentives to Restore Employment Act of 2010) that purchases any Bearer Notes from it pursuant to a written contract with such Dealer (except a distributor that is one of its affiliates or is another Dealer), for the benefit of the Issuer and each other Dealer, the representations contained in, and such distributor's agreement to comply with, the provisions of subparagraphs (a), (b), (c) and (d) of this paragraph insofar as they relate to the D Rules, as if such distributor were a Dealer hereunder.

Terms used in this paragraph have the meanings given to them by the Code and Treasury regulations thereunder, including the D Rules.

Until 40 days after the commencement of the offering of any Series of Notes, an offer or sale of such Notes within the United States by any dealer (whether or not participating in the offering) may violate the registration requirements of the Securities Act if such offer or sale is made otherwise than in accordance with an available exemption from registration under the Securities Act.

Dealers may arrange for the resale of Notes to QIBs pursuant to Rule 144A and each such purchaser of Notes is hereby notified that the Dealers may be relying on the exemption from the registration requirements of the Securities Act provided by Rule 144A. The minimum aggregate principal amount of Notes which may be purchased by a QIB pursuant to Rule 144A is U.S.\$200,000 (or the approximate equivalent thereof in any other currency).

Each issuance of Index Linked Notes or Dual Currency Notes shall be subject to such additional U.S. selling restrictions as the Issuer and the relevant Dealer may agree as a term of the issuance and purchase of such Notes, which additional selling restrictions shall be set out in the applicable Pricing Supplement.

United Kingdom

Each Dealer has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that:

- (a) No deposit-taking: in relation to any Notes which have a maturity of less than one year, (i) it is a person whose ordinary activities involve it in acquiring, holding, managing or disposing of investments (as principal or agent) for the purposes of its business and (ii) it has not offered or sold and will not offer or sell any Notes other than to persons whose ordinary activities involve them in acquiring, holding, managing or disposing of investments (as principal or as agent) for the purposes of its business and (ii) it has not offered or sold and will not offer or sell any Notes other than to persons whose ordinary activities involve them in acquiring, holding, managing or disposing of investments (as principal or as agent) for the purposes of their businesses or who it is reasonable to expect will acquire, hold, manage or dispose of investments (as principal or agent) for the purposes of their businesses where the issue of the Notes would otherwise constitute a contravention of Section 19 of the FSMA by the Issuer;
- (b) *Financial promotion:* it has only communicated or caused to be communicated and will only communicate or cause to be communicated an invitation or inducement to engage in investment activity (within the meaning of Section 21 of the FSMA) received by it in connection with the issue or sale of any Notes in circumstances in which Section 21(1) of the FSMA does not apply to the Issuer; and
- (c) *General compliance*: it has complied and will comply with all applicable provisions of the FSMA with respect to anything done by it in relation to any Notes in, from or otherwise involving the United Kingdom.

Iceland

The investment described in this Information Memorandum has not been and will not be registered for public distribution in Iceland with the Financial Supervisory Authority pursuant to the Icelandic Act on Securities Transactions No. 108/2007, as amended (the "Icelandic Securities Act").

Each Dealer has acknowledged and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to acknowledge and agree, that this Information Memorandum may be distributed only to, and may be

directed only at, persons who are (i) qualified investors under the private placement exemption of Article 50 (1) Item 1 a) as defined in Article 43 Item 9 of the Icelandic Securities Act or (ii) other persons to whom this Information Memorandum may be communicated lawfully in accordance with the Icelandic Securities Act (all such persons together being referred to as the Relevant Persons). This Information Memorandum must not be acted on or relied on by persons who are not Relevant Persons. Any investment or investment activity to which this Information Memorandum relates is available only to Relevant Persons and will be engaged in only with Relevant Persons. Any person who is not a Relevant Person should not act or rely on this Information Memorandum or any of its contents. This Information Memorandum must not be distributed, published, reproduced or disclosed (in whole or in part) by recipients to any other persons.

Japan

The Notes have not been and will not be registered under the Financial Instruments and Exchange Act of Japan (Act No.25 of 1948, as amended; the **FIEA**) and each Dealer has represented and agreed, and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to represent and agree, that it will not offer or sell any Notes, directly or indirectly, in Japan or to, or for the benefit of, any resident of Japan (as defined under Item 5, Paragraph 1, Article 6 of the Foreign Exchange and Foreign Trade Act (Act No. 228 of 1949, as amended)), or to others for re-offering or resale, directly or indirectly, in Japan or to, or for the benefit of, a resident of Japan, except pursuant to an exemption from the registration requirements of, and otherwise in compliance with, the FIEA and any other applicable laws, regulations and ministerial guidelines of Japan.

General

Each Dealer has agreed and each further Dealer appointed under the Programme will be required to agree that it will (to the best of its knowledge and belief) comply with all applicable securities laws and regulations in force in any jurisdiction in which it purchases, offers, sells or delivers Notes or possesses or distributes this Information Memorandum and will obtain any consent, approval or permission required by it for the purchase, offer, sale or delivery by it of Notes under the laws and regulations in force in any jurisdiction to which it is subject or in which it makes such purchases, offers, sales or deliveries and neither the Issuer nor any of the other Dealers shall have any responsibility therefor.

None of the Issuer and the Dealers represents that Notes may at any time lawfully be sold in compliance with any applicable registration or other requirements in any jurisdiction, or pursuant to any exemption available thereunder, or assumes any responsibility for facilitating such sale.

With regard to each Tranche, the relevant Dealer will be required to comply with such other restrictions as the Issuer and the relevant Dealer shall agree and as shall be set out in the Subscription Agreement or Dealer Accession Letter as relevant, or in the applicable Pricing Supplement.

TRANSFER RESTRICTIONS

As a result of the following restrictions, purchasers of Notes in the United States are advised to consult legal counsel prior to making any purchase, offer, sale, resale or other transfer of such Notes.

Each purchaser of Registered Notes or person wishing to transfer an interest from one Registered Global Note to another or from global to definitive form or *vice versa*, will be required to acknowledge, represent and agree as follows (terms used in this paragraph that are defined in Rule 144A or in Regulation S are used herein as defined therein):

- that either: (a) it is a QIB, purchasing (or holding) the Notes for its own account or for the account of one or more QIBs and it is aware that any sale to it is being made in reliance on Rule 144A or (b) it is outside the United States and is not a U.S. person;
- (ii) that it, and each account for which it is purchasing, will hold and transfer at last the minimum denomination of the Notes;
- (iii) that the Notes are being offered and sold in a transaction not involving a public offering in the United States within the meaning of the Securities Act, and that the Notes have not been and will not be registered under the Securities Act or any other applicable U.S. State securities laws and may not be offered or sold within the United States or to, or for the account or benefit of, U.S. persons except as set forth below;

- (iv) that, unless it holds an interest in a Regulation S Global Note and either is a person located outside the United States or is not a U.S. person, if in the future it decides to resell, pledge or otherwise transfer the Notes or any beneficial interests in the Notes, it will do so, prior to the expiration of the applicable required holding period determined pursuant to Rule 144 of the Securities Act from the later of the last Issue Date for the Series and the last date on which the Issuer or an affiliate of the Issuer was the owner of such Notes, only (a) to the Issuer or any affiliate thereof, (b) inside the United States to a person whom the seller reasonably believes is a QIB purchasing for its own account or for the account of a QIB in a transaction meeting the requirements of Rule 144A, (c) outside the United States in compliance with Rule 903 or Rule 904 under the Securities Act, (d) pursuant to the exemption from registration provided by Rule 144 under the Securities Act (if available) or (e) pursuant to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act, in each case in accordance with all applicable U.S. State securities laws;
- (v) it will, and will require each subsequent holder to, notify any purchaser or transferee, as applicable, of the Notes from it of the resale and transfer restrictions referred to in paragraph (viii) above, if then applicable;
- (vi) that Notes initially offered to QIBs will be represented by one or more Rule 144A Global Notes and that Notes offered outside the United States in reliance on Regulation S will be represented by one or more Regulation S Global Notes;
- (vii) that the Notes, other than the Regulation S Global Notes, will bear a legend to the following effect unless otherwise agreed to by the Issuer:

"THIS SECURITY HAS NOT BEEN AND WILL NOT BE REGISTERED UNDER THE U.S. SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED (THE "SECURITIES ACT"), OR ANY OTHER APPLICABLE U.S. STATE SECURITIES LAWS AND ACCORDINGLY, THE SECURITIES MAY NOT BE OFFERED OR SOLD WITHIN THE UNITED STATES OR TO, OR FOR THE ACCOUNT OR BENEFIT OF, U.S. PERSONS EXCEPT AS SET FORTH IN THE FOLLOWING SENTENCE. BY ITS ACQUISITION HEREOF, THE HOLDER (A) REPRESENTS THAT IT IS A "QUALIFIED INSTITUTIONAL BUYER" (AS DEFINED IN RULE 144A UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT) ("QIB") PURCHASING THE SECURITIES FOR ITS OWN ACCOUNT OR FOR THE ACCOUNT OF ONE OR MORE QIBs IN A MINIMUM PRINCIPAL AMOUNT OF U.S.\$200,000 (OR THE EQUIVALENT AMOUNT IN A FOREIGN CURRENCY); (B) AGREES THAT IT WILL NOT RESELL OR OTHERWISE TRANSFER THE SECURITIES EXCEPT IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE AGENCY AGREEMENT AND, PRIOR TO THE EXPIRATION OF THE APPLICABLE REQUIRED HOLDING PERIOD DETERMINED PURSUANT TO RULE 144 OF THE SECURITIES ACT FROM THE LATER OF THE LAST ISSUE DATE FOR THE SERIES AND THE LAST DATE ON WHICH THE ISSUER OR AN AFFILIATE OF THE ISSUER WAS THE OWNER OF SUCH SECURITIES OTHER THAN (1) TO THE ISSUER OR ANY AFFILIATE THEREOF, (2) INSIDE THE UNITED STATES TO A PERSON WHOM THE SELLER REASONABLY BELIEVES IS A QIB WITHIN THE MEANING OF RULE 144A UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT PURCHASING FOR ITS OWN ACCOUNT OR FOR THE ACCOUNT OF A QIB IN A TRANSACTION MEETING THE REQUIREMENTS OF RULE 144A, (3) OUTSIDE THE UNITED STATES IN COMPLIANCE WITH RULE 903 OR RULE 904 UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT, (4) PURSUANT TO THE EXEMPTION FROM REGISTRATION PROVIDED BY RULE 144 UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT (IF AVAILABLE) OR (5) PURSUANT TO AN EFFECTIVE REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT, IN EACH CASE IN ACCORDANCE WITH ALL APPLICABLE SECURITIES LAWS OF THE STATES OF THE UNITED STATES AND ANY OTHER JURISDICTION; AND (C) IT AGREES THAT IT WILL DELIVER TO EACH PERSON TO WHOM THIS SECURITY IS TRANSFERRED A NOTICE SUBSTANTIALLY TO THE EFFECT OF THIS LEGEND. NO REPRESENTATION CAN BE MADE AS TO THE AVAILABILITY OF THE EXEMPTION PROVIDED BY RULE 144A FOR RESALES OF THE SECURITY.

THIS SECURITY AND RELATED DOCUMENTATION (INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, THE AGENCY AGREEMENT REFERRED TO HEREIN) MAY BE AMENDED OR SUPPLEMENTED FROM TIME TO TIME, WITHOUT THE CONSENT OF, BUT UPON NOTICE TO, THE HOLDERS OF SUCH SECURITIES SENT TO THEIR REGISTERED ADDRESSES, TO MODIFY THE RESTRICTIONS ON AND PROCEDURES FOR RESALES AND OTHER TRANSFERS OF THIS SECURITY TO REFLECT ANY CHANGE IN APPLICABLE LAW OR REGULATION (OR THE INTERPRETATION THEREOF) OR IN PRACTICES RELATING TO RESALES OR OTHER TRANSFERS OF RESTRICTED SECURITIES GENERALLY. THE HOLDER OF THIS SECURITY SHALL BE DEEMED, BY ITS ACCEPTANCE OR PURCHASE HEREOF, TO HAVE AGREED TO ANY SUCH AMENDMENT OR SUPPLEMENT (EACH OF WHICH SHALL BE CONCLUSIVE AND BINDING ON THE HOLDER HEREOF AND ALL FUTURE HOLDERS OF THIS SECURITY AND ANY SECURITIES ISSUED IN EXCHANGE OR SUBSTITUTION THEREFOR, WHETHER OR NOT ANY NOTATION THEREOF IS MADE HEREON).";

(xiv) that the Notes in registered form which are registered in the name of a nominee of DTC will bear an additional legend to the following effect unless otherwise agreed to by the Issuer:

"UNLESS THIS GLOBAL NOTE IS PRESENTED BY AN AUTHORISED REPRESENTATIVE OF THE DEPOSITORY TRUST COMPANY, A NEW YORK CORPORATION, ("*DTC*"), TO THE ISSUER OR ITS AGENT FOR REGISTRATION OF TRANSFER, EXCHANGE OR PAYMENT, AND ANY REGISTERED NOTE ISSUED IN EXCHANGE FOR THIS GLOBAL NOTE OR ANY PORTION HEREOF IS REGISTERED IN THE NAME OF CEDE & CO. OR IN SUCH OTHER NAME AS IS REQUIRED BY AN AUTHORISED REPRESENTATIVE OF DTC (AND ANY PAYMENT IS MADE TO CEDE & CO. OR TO SUCH OTHER ENTITY AS IS REQUESTED BY AN AUTHORISED REPRESENTATIVE OF DTC), ANY TRANSFER, PLEDGE, OR OTHER USE HEREOF FOR VALUE OR OTHERWISE BY OR TO ANY PERSON OTHER THAN DTC OR A NOMINEE THEREOF IS WRONGFUL IN AS MUCH AS THE REGISTERED OWNER HEREOF, CEDE & CO., HAS AN INTEREST HEREIN.

THIS GLOBAL SECURITY MAY NOT BE EXCHANGED, IN WHOLE OR IN PART, FOR A SECURITY REGISTERED IN THE NAME OF ANY PERSON OTHER THAN THE DEPOSITORY TRUST COMPANY OR A NOMINEE THEREOF EXCEPT IN THE LIMITED CIRCUMSTANCES SET FORTH IN THIS GLOBAL SECURITY, AND MAY NOT BE TRANSFERRED, IN WHOLE OR IN PART, EXCEPT IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE RESTRICTIONS SET FORTH IN THIS LEGEND. BENEFICIAL INTERESTS IN THIS GLOBAL SECURITY MAY NOT BE TRANSFERRED EXCEPT IN ACCORDANCE WITH THIS LEGEND.";

(xv) if it is outside the United States and is not a U.S. person, that if it should resell or otherwise transfer the Notes prior to the expiration of the distribution compliance period (defined as 40 days after the later of the commencement of the offering and the closing date with respect to the original issuance of the Notes), it will do so only (a)(i) outside the United States in compliance with Rule 903 or 904 under the Securities Act or (ii) to a QIB in compliance with Rule 144A and (b) in accordance with all applicable U.S. State securities laws; and it acknowledges that the Regulation S Global Notes will bear a legend to the following effect unless otherwise agreed to by the Issuer:

"THIS SECURITY HAS NOT BEEN AND WILL NOT BE REGISTERED UNDER THE U.S. SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED (THE "SECURITIES ACT"), OR ANY OTHER APPLICABLE U.S. STATE SECURITIES LAWS AND, ACCORDINGLY, MAY NOT BE OFFERED OR SOLD WITHIN THE UNITED STATES OR TO, OR FOR THE ACCOUNT OR BENEFIT OF, U.S. PERSONS EXCEPT IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE AGENCY AGREEMENT AND PURSUANT TO AN EXEMPTION FROM REGISTRATION UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OR PURSUANT TO AN EFFECTIVE REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT. THIS LEGEND SHALL CEASE TO APPLY UPON THE EXPIRY OF THE PERIOD OF 40 DAYS AFTER THE COMPLETION OF THE DISTRIBUTION OF ALL THE NOTES OF THE TRANCHE OF WHICH THIS NOTE FORMS PART."; and

(xvi) that the Issuer and others will rely upon the truth and accuracy of the foregoing acknowledgements, representations and agreements and agrees that if any of such acknowledgements, representations or agreements made by it are no longer accurate, it shall promptly notify the Issuer; and if it is acquiring any Notes as a fiduciary or agent for one or more accounts it represents that it has sole investment discretion with respect to each such account and that it has full power to make the foregoing acknowledgements, representations and agreements on behalf of each such account.

No sale of Legended Notes in the United States to any one purchaser will be for less than U.S.\$200,000 (or its foreign currency equivalent) principal amount and no Legended Note will be issued in connection with such a sale in a smaller principal amount. If the purchaser is a non-bank fiduciary acting on behalf of others, each person for whom it is acting must purchase at least U.S.\$200,000 (or its foreign currency equivalent) of Registered Notes.

GENERAL INFORMATION

Authorisation

The establishment, increase and update of the Programme was authorised by Act No. 43 of 16th May, 1990 and resolutions of the Icelandic Parliament (*Althingi*).

Listing of Notes

Application may be made to admit to the Official List and admit to trading on the Market Notes issued under the Programme. However, Notes may be issued pursuant to the Programme which will not be admitted to the Official List or admitted to trading on the Market or admitted to listing, trading and/or quotation on any other listing authorities, stock exchanges, regulated markets and/or quotation systems or which will be admitted to listing, trading and/or quotation on any other listing authorities, stock exchanges, regulated markets and/or quotation systems as the Issuer and the relevant Dealer may agree.

Documents Available

So long as Notes are capable of being issued under the Programme, copies of the following documents will, when published, be freely available from the principal office of the Issuer and from the specified office of the Paying Agent(s) (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the Principal Paying Agent) (as set forth on the last page of this Information Memorandum):

- (i) the Dealer Agreement, the Agency Agreement, the Deed of Covenant and the forms of the Global Notes, the Notes in definitive form, the Receipts, the Coupons and the Talons;
- (ii) a copy of this Information Memorandum;
- (iii) any future information memoranda, prospectuses, information memoranda and supplements including Pricing Supplements (save that a Pricing Supplement relating to an unlisted Note will only be available for inspection by a holder of such Note and such holder must produce evidence satisfactory to the Issuer and the Principal Paying Agent as to its holding of Notes and identity) to this Information Memorandum and any other documents incorporated herein or therein by reference; and
- (iv) in the case of each issue of listed Notes subscribed pursuant to a subscription agreement, the subscription agreement (or equivalent document).

Clearing Systems

The Notes have been accepted for clearance through Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg. The appropriate Common Code, International Securities Identification Number ("**ISIN**"), Financial Instrument Short Name ("**FISN**") and Classification of Financial Instruments ("**CFI**") code (as applicable) in relation to the Notes of each Series will be specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement. The applicable Pricing Supplement shall specify any other clearing system as shall have accepted the relevant Notes for clearance together with any further appropriate information.

In addition, the Issuer may make an application for any Notes in registered form to be accepted for trading in book-entry form by DTC. The Committee on Uniform Security Identification Procedures ("**CUSIP**") number and/or CINS numbers for each Tranche of such Registered Notes, together with the relevant ISIN and (if applicable) common code, will be specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement. If the Notes are to clear through an additional or alternative clearing system the appropriate information will be specified in the applicable Pricing Supplement.

Litigation

The Issuer is not involved in any litigation or governmental proceedings which might result in a material adverse change in the Issuer's condition (financial or otherwise) or which might impair the ability of the Issuer to perform its obligations under the Notes, the Dealer Agreement or the Agency Agreement.

PRINCIPAL OFFICE OF THE ISSUER

Ministry of Finance

Kalkofnsvegur 1 Reykjavik IS-101, IS

PRINCIPAL PAYING AGENT AND TRANSFER AGENT

Citibank, N.A., London Branch

Citigroup Centre Canada Square Canary Wharf London E14 5LB

REGISTRAR

Citigroup Global Markets Europe AG

Germany Agency & Trust Reuterweg 16 60323 Frankfurt Germany

LEGAL ADVISERS TO THE DEALERS

As to Icelandic law Lex Law Offices Borgartun 26 105 Reykjavik Iceland As to English Law Clifford Chance LLP 10 Upper Bank Street London E14 5JJ United Kingdom

ARRANGER

Citigroup Global Markets Limited Citigroup Centre Canada Square Canary Wharf London E14 5LB

DEALERS

Barclays Bank Ireland PLC

One Molesworth Street Dublin 2 DO2RF29 Ireland

Citigroup Global Markets Limited

Citigroup Centre Canada Square Canary Wharf London E14 5LB

Barclays Bank PLC

5 The North Colonnade Canary Wharf London E14 4BB

UBS Europe SE Bockenheimer Landstraße 2-4

60306 Frankfurt am Main Germany